Diversity of fungi in soils of different degrees of degradation in Panama and Germany

Dissertation zur Erlangung des Doktorgrades der Naturwissenschaften

vorgelegt beim Fachbereich 15 Biowissenschaften

der Johann Wolfgang Goethe - Universität

in Frankfurt am Main

von Miguel Angel de Jesus Rosas Medina aus Mexiko Stadt, Mexiko Frankfurt am Main, 2023

(D30)

vom Fachbereich Biowissenschaften der

Johann Wolfgang Goethe - Universität als Dissertation angenommen.

Dekan: Prof. Dr. Sven Klimpel Gutachter: Prof. Dr. Meike Piepenbring Prof. Dr. Imke Schmitt

Datum der Disputation: 11.06.2024

CONTENTS

1 Abstract	7
2 Zusammenfassung	11
3 Introduction	16
Preface	16
3.1 Soil	17
3.2 Diversity of soil fungi	21
3.3 Systematic groups of soil fungi	22
3.3.1 Ascomycota	22
3.3.1.1 Capnodiales	23
3.3.1.2 Eurotiales	24
3.3.1.3 Hypocreales	25
3.3.1.4 Onygenales	26
3.3.1.5 Pleosporales	27
3.3.1.6 Xylariales	28
3.3.2 Basidiomycota	28
3.3.2.1 Tremellales	29
3.3.2.2 Sporidiobolales	30
3.3.3 Zygomycota	31
3.3.3.1 Mortierellales	31
3.3.3.2 Mucorales	32
3.4 Molecular biology for the analysis of fungal communities	35
3.5 Soil degradation and Fungal communities	37
3.6 Theoretical irrigation models with biofertilizers	39
3.7 App prototype development Soil Fungi Cultures	

4 General objective	42
4.1 Specific objectives	42
5 Material and methods	43
5.1 Areas of study	43
5.2 Soil collection	43
5.3 Isolation of fungi from the soil samples	45
5.4 Morphological identification	46
5.5 Molecular identification	47
5.5.1 DNA extraction	47
5.5.2 Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)	48
5.5.3 Comparison of sequences	48
5.6 Analysis of the soil samples	49
5.6.1 Analysis of soil characteristics	49
5.6.2 Analysis of soil composition	50
5.7 Statistical analysis	52
5.8 Theoretical irrigation model	54
5.9 App development	55

6	S Results	.61
	6.1 Species identified by pyrosequencing	.61
	6.2 Percentage of orders by pyrosequencing	.62
	6.3 Number of isolates for morphological identification	.64
	6.4 Number of species by morphological identification	.66
	6.5 Percentage of orders by morphology identification	.71
	6.6 Diversity indices applied to morphologically identified samples	.72
	6.7 Analysis of abundance of species in different types of soils	77

6.8 Comparison of methodologies	80
6.9 Identification of the ten new records found in Panama	81
6.10 Levels of soil degradation and soil characteristics	115
6.11 Biotic factors correlation with soil fungi diversity	115
6.12 Ecological distance	116
6.13 Theoretical model	118
6.14 Development of the scientific application cultivation of soil fungi	119
7 Discussion	
7.1 Diversity of soil fungi	124
7.2 Abundance of species in three different soils	126
7.3 Identification of ten new records in Panama	127
7.4 Common orders	129
7.5 Pyrosequencing identification and factors prediction of soil fungi	i
diversity	132
7.6 Methodologies	135
7.7 Environmental factors	138
7.8 Theoretical model	140
7.9 Soil-Fungi-Cultures (SFC) Application	141
8 Conclusions	145
9 References	147
10 Acknowledgements	174
11 Annexes	175

12 Appendices	
Appendix I. Table of species	
Appendix II. Table of soil factors	

13 Eidesstattliche	Versicherung	
--------------------	--------------	--

1 Abstract

The main goal of this work is to contribute to the existing knowledge of soil microfungi in Panama and Germany. Studies about soil degradation and its influents in the soil fungi diversity have not been investigated as extensively in these countries. This is an extensive and challenging topic to examine since there is an immense phenotypic and genetic diversity in the soil fungal community and relating this community together with factors of soil degradation is an extensive task. For this reason, the present thesis studies the species identified in the study areas, in other words, the soil fungal diversity in relation to environmental factors in the Taunus Mountain range in Frankfurt, Germany, and in the Majagua valley in Chiriquí, Panama. Two complementary objectives were achieved, the first was the development of a theoretical irrigation model for degraded soils. The second was the development of a mobile application to facilitate laboratory work in the cultivation of soil micro-fungi.

The design of the methodology was based on identifying the species and relating the diversity found to soil factors. Soil samples were taken in both countries: the Taunus Mountain range was sampled eight times from January to November 2012 and the Majagua valley was sampled on three occasions between February and July 2012. In both studies, the areas included three different vegetation types (forest, grassland, and bare soil). Samples were separated for two purposes: the assessment of fungal diversity by molecular and morphological methods and soil characterization.

Soil samples used in the methodology of pyrosequencing were related to global climatic factors. Morphological identification was achieved with identification keys.

Micro-fungi were cultivated in different media until obtaining pure cultures. Molecular identification was performed by getting the DNA sequences using the ITS1 and ITS4 primers and comparing the sequences with other reference sequences from GenBank. This was done considering the BLAST algorithm, which considered sequences that matched 98 % or more of maximum identity as reliable identifications.

Soil characterization was carried out to measure the soil's Physico-chemical properties; those abiotic factors were compaction, temperature, pH, moisture, and soil composition.

Species richness was calculated in each study area with the estimators Chao, Jackknife, and Bootstrap. Furthermore, the species accumulation curves were performed to observe the species discovery rate and estimate sample completeness. Estimate linear regression models correlated the influence between the soil factors (temperature, moisture, pH, soil compaction, and soil composition) and the species richness. In the same way, an analysis of ecological distance was undertaken based on the similarity in the species composition, compared across samples, and correlated with soil factors, using non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDs).

Study of abundance showed differences between the bare soil abundances and the forest abundances in Germany and Panama; the grasslands in both countries work as transitional areas in the fungi abundance. The key stone species in Germany were *Penicillium daleae*, and *Pochonia bulbillosa*, whereas in Panama were *Purpureocillium lilacinum* and *Trichoderma harzianum*. Based on Pareto

analysis, a theoretical irrigation model was developed to counteract the degradation effects on the abundance of micro-fungi in the soil.

Applications for mobile devices dealing with the cultivation of soil micro fungi were sought. Due to the small number of existing applications, a new App called *Soil-Fungi-Cultures (SFC)* was developed to facilitate data collection of cultivated soil micro fungi. *App Inventor* was the program used to design, program, test, and publish the application developed. The developed application was compared with other applications used in identifying bacteria cultures. The results showed that the new application needed more time to capture the records because it saves more information, the navigation flow was acceptable, the number of clicks was high, but it is due to the usefulness in data capture, and finally, the users rated it as a good application with an eight out of ten rating.

Pyrosequencing resulted in 204 Operational Taxonomic Units (OTUs) considering the two study areas (the Taunus Mountain range and the Majagua valley). The Pyrosequencing database was used to contribute to the most important study of fungal diversity globally based on OTUs, which surpasses any study of molecular and taxonomic diversity previously conducted. The principal result in this study was that the climatic factor is the best predictor of fungal richness and community composition on a global scale. However, the part of the research that focused on the local scale, that is to say, on the correlation patterns between the distribution of fungal species and abiotic factors, showed that the soil properties and degradation levels were not associated with fungal richness, diversity or soil composition in the study areas in Germany or Panama. The above confirms that there are exceptions to the way relationships between soil factors with fungal diversity are established at the local level.

In the case of soil samples used for morphological identification, 71 fungal species were obtained, 47 from Germany, and 32 from Panama. It is worth highlighting that 10 of the total species found in Panama are new reports for this country: five species belonging to the Eurotiales order (*Aspergillus roseoglobulosus, A. tamarii, Penicillium janczewskii, P. miczynskii, Talaromyces verruculosus*), four species of Hypocreales order (*Mariannaea elegans, Purpureocillium lilacinum, Trichoderma harzianum, T. spirale*), and one species of Mucorales order (*Mucor moelleri*).

In Panama, soil fungal diversity was composed of four orders, dominated by Eurotiales with 53 % and Hypocreales with 38 % of total isolates. In comparison, eight orders formed the fungal diversity in Germany, where Eurotiales with 38 % and Hypocreales with 22 % of total isolates were the most abundant orders. An analysis of diversity was performed. Shannon diversity index showed values of 3.36 and 3.15 in Germany and Panama, respectively. However, in the correlation between diversity and soil factors, our results do not show evident effects of soil degradation on communities of soil fungi from Germany and Panama.

An important aspect found in this work was that the use of different methodologies to identify the soil fungi species resulted in the observation that not all methods identify the same fungi. For this reason, the methods are not mutually exclusive but complementary.

Finally, while the contribution of this research was small on the global level and Germany contributed slightly to expand knowledge about soil fungi, it was specifically relevant in Panama, where this study was a pioneer.

2 Zusammenfassung

Das Hauptziel dieser Arbeit ist es, zum Wissen über Bodenmikropilze in Panama und Deutschland beizutragen. Bisher wurden in diesem Bereich noch keine umfassenden Studien zur Bodendegradation und deren Einfluss auf die Bodenpilzvielfalt erstellt. Hierbei handelt es sich um ein komplexes Forschungsfeld, da es eine immense phänotypische und genetische Vielfalt in der Bodenpilzgemeinschaft gibt und diese Gemeinschaft mit Faktoren der Bodendegradation in Beziehung steht. Aus diesem Grund untersucht diese Arbeit die (in den Untersuchungsgebieten) im Taunus (Hessen) und im Majagual in Chiriquí Panama identifizierten Bodenpilzarten in Bezug auf Umweltfaktoren. Zwei komplementäre Ziele wurden erreicht: Das erste war die Entwicklung eines theoretischen Bewässerungsmodells für degradierte Böden. Das zweite war die Entwicklung einer Applikation für mobile Endgeräte zur Erleichterung der Laborarbeit bei der Kultivierung von Mikropilzen im Boden.

Der Aufbau der Methodik basierte auf der Identifizierung der Arten und der Zuordnung der gefundenen Vielfalt zu Bodenfaktoren. Bodenproben wurden in beiden Ländern entnommen, achtmal im Taunus im Zeitraum von Januar bis November 2012 und im Majagual zweimal im Februar und einmal im Juli 2012. In beiden Studien wurden Gebiete mit drei verschiedenen Vegetationstypen (Wald Grünland und kahler Boden) untersucht. Die Proben wurden in Bezug auf zwei Faktoren analysiert: Die Bewertung der Pilzvielfalt durch molekulare und morphologische Methoden sowie die Charakterisierung des Bodens.

Bodenproben, die in der Methodik der Pyrosequenzierung verwendet wurden, wurden mit globalen Klimafaktoren in Beziehung gesetzt. Die morphologische

Identifizierung erfolgte mit Identifikationsschlüsseln, Mikropilze wurden in verschiedenen Medien kultiviert, bis Reinkulturen erhalten wurden. Zur molekularen Identifizierung dienten die mit den Primern ITS1 und ITS4 amplifizierten DNA-Sequenzen. Diese Sequenzen wurden durch den BLAST-Algorithmus mit Referenzsequenzen von GenBank verglichen, wobei eine Übereinstimmung von 98 % oder mehr gewährleistet sein muss, um als zuverlässige Identifikation betrachtet werden zu können. Die Bodencharakterisierung wurde durchgeführt, um die physikalisch-chemischen Eigen-schaften des Bodens zu messen, wobei die abiotischen Faktoren Verdichtung, Temperatur, pH-Wert, Feuchtigkeit und Zusammensetzung des Bodens waren.

Der Artenreichtum wurde im jeweiligen Untersuchungsgebiet mit den Schätzmethoden Chao, Jackknife und Bootstrap berechnet. Außerdem wurden Artenakkumulationskurven erstellt, um die Entdeckungsrate der Arten festzustellen und die Vollständigkeit der Proben abzuschätzen. Die geschätzten linearen Regressionsmodelle stellten eine Korrelation zwischen dem Einfluss der Bodenfaktoren (Temperatur, Feuchtigkeit, pH-Wert, Bodenverdichtung und Boden-zusammensetzung) und dem Artenreichtum dar. Auf die gleiche Weise wurde eine Analyse der ökologischen Distanz durchgeführt, die auf der Ähnlichkeit der Artzusammensetzung basiert. Dies diente dem Vergleich der Proben und der Korrelation mit Bodenfaktoren. Hierbei sei angemerkt, dass eine nichtmetrische mehrdimensionale Skalierung (NMD) verwendet wurde.

Die Untersuchung der Abundanz zeigte Unterschiede zwischen der Abundanz auf nackten Böden und der Abundanz in Wäldern in Deutschland und Panama; das Grasland in beiden Ländern fungiert als Übergangsbereich für die

Pilzabundanz. Die wichtigsten Schlüsselarten in Deutschland waren *Penicillium daleae* und *Pochonia bulbillosa*, in Panama *Purpureocillium lilacinum* und *Trichoderma harzianum*. Auf der Grundlage der Pareto-Analyse wurde ein theoretisches Bewässerungsmodell entwickelt, um den degradierenden Auswirkungen auf die Häufigkeit von Mikropilzen im Boden entgegenzuwirken.

Es wurde nach Anwendungen für mobile Endgeräte gesucht, die sich mit der Kultivierung von Bodenmikropilzen befassen. Aufgrund der geringen Anzahl bestehender Applikationen wurde eine neue App namens *Soil-Fungi-Cultures (SFC)* entwickelt, um die Datenerfassung von kultivierten Bodenmikropilzen zu erleichtern. *App Inventor* war das Programm, das zum Entwerfen, Programmieren, Testen und Veröffentlichen der entwickelten Anwendung verwendet wurde. Die entwickelte Applikation wurde mit einer anderen, für Bakterienkulturen verwendeten Anwendung verglichen. Die Ergebnisse zeigten, dass die Applikation *SFC* mehr Zeit für die Erfassung der Datensätze benötigte, weil sie mehr Informationen speichert. Ferner wurde festgestellt, dass der Navigationsfluss gut und die Anzahl der Klicks hoch war, was aber auf die Nützlichkeit bei der Datenerfassung zurückzuführen ist. Aufgrund dessen bewerteten die Nutzer die Anwendung mit acht von zehn Punkten als gut.

Bodenproben, die mit der Methodik der Pyrosequenzierung untersucht wurden, ergaben 204 taxonomische Betriebseinheiten (OTUs) unter Berücksichtigung der beiden Untersuchungsgebiete (Taunus und Majagual). Die Pyrosequenzierungsdatenbank wurde verwendet, um einen Beitrag zur weltweit wichtigsten Untersuchung der Pilzdiversität auf der Grundlage von OTUs zu leisten, die alle zuvor durchgeführten Untersuchungen zur molekularen und taxonomischen Diversität übertrifft. Das Hauptergebnis dieser Studie war, dass global betrachtet

der Klimafaktor am besten geeignet ist, um den Pilzreichtum und die Zusammensetzung der Pilzgemeinschaft vorherzusagen. Der auf die lokale Ebene konzentrierte Forschungsteil in den Studiengebieten in Deutschland oder Panama in Bezug auf die Korrelationsmuster zwischen der Verbreitung von Pilzarten und abiotischen Faktoren, zeigte jedoch, dass die Bodeneigenschaften und der Zersetzungsgrad nicht mit Pilzreichtum, -vielfalt oder -zusammensetzung in Böden zusammenhing. Dies bestätigt, dass es Ausnahmen gibt bei der Bestimmung der Beziehungen zwischen Bodenfaktoren und Pilzvielfalt auf lokaler Ebene.

Die morphologische Identifizierung der Bodenproben ergab 71 Pilzarten, davon 47 aus Deutschland und 32 aus Panama. Von den in Panama identifizierten Arten wurden 10 davon zum ersten Mal registriert. Fünf Arten gehören zur Ordnung Eurotiales (*Aspergillus roseoglobulosus, A. tamarii, Penicillium janczewskii, P. miczynskii, Talaromyces verruculosus*), vier Arten zur Ordnung Hypocreales (*Mariannaea elegans, Purpureocillium lilacinum, Trichoderma harzianum* und *T. spirale*) und eine Art zur Ordnung Mucorales (*Mucor moelleri*).

Die Vielfalt der Bodenpilze setzte sich bei den Proben aus Panama aus vier Ordnungen zusammen, die von Eurotiales mit 53 % und Hypocreales mit 38 % der Gesamtisolate dominiert wurden. Im Gegensatz dazu gehörten die Proben aus Deutschland zu acht Ordnungen, wobei die meisten den Eurotiales mit 38 % und den Hypocreales mit 22 % der Gesamtisolate zugeordnet werden konnten. Die Analyse der Diversität mit Hilfe des Shannon Diversity Index lieferte in Deutschland Werte von 3,36 und in Panama Werte von 3,15. In der Korrelation zwischen Diversität und Bodenfaktoren zeigen unsere Ergebnisse jedoch keine

offensichtlichen Auswirkungen der Bodendegradation auf Gemeinschaften von Bodenpilzen aus Deutschland und Panama.

Ein wichtiger Aspekt dieser Arbeit war, dass die Verwendung unterschiedlicher Methoden zur Identifizierung der Bodenpilzarten zu der Beobachtung führte, dass nicht alle Methoden dieselben Pilze identifizieren; die Methoden schließen sich aber nicht gegenseitig aus, sondern ergänzen sich.

Schließlich trug diese Studie zur Pilzvielfalt auf globaler Ebene bei. In Deutschland erweiterte sie das Wissen über Bodenpilze, war jedoch speziell in Panama relevant, da diese Studie ein Pionier war.

3 Introduction

Preface

The fungal community is an important constituent of the soil ecosystem, playing central roles in biotic and abiotic interactions, cycling processes, and decomposition (Pompéia et al. 2013). The immense phenotypic and genetic diversity of soil fungal communities makes them one of the most difficult communities to study (Kirk et al. 2004). Soil fungi diversity is modified by environmental conditions. In particular, the soil degradation process modifies the biological, chemical, and physical status of the soil with consequences in the composition of fungal communities (Ferrol et al. 2004, Requena et al. 2001). Soil degradation is an important factor around the world; however, the effects of degradation on soil fungi diversity have not been investigated as extensively as those on vascular plants and vertebrates. The majority of human activities result in soil degradation, which affects the services provided by soil biodiversity (Turbé et al. 2010). Population fluctuations of fungi increase over short and long term to a different extent depending on degradation intensity (Eickhorst et al. 2010). All changes in the soil system affect the fungal community. Based on the aforementioned, the present study is focused on the characterization of fungal diversity in soils in Germany and Panama with different degrees of degradation, i.e., in the Taunus mountain range in Germany as well as in the Majagua Valley in Panama. The soils in the studied areas were characterized concerning their level of degradation based on pH, compactation, soil composition, and their fungal species content. Correlation patterns between the distribution of fungal species and abiotic factors were also studied. Finally, a discussion on how the levels of soil degradation might influence fungal diversity is provided.

3.1 Soil

Soil ecosystems present complex relationships between abiotic and biotic factors. Soil is defined as the loose top layer of the earth's surface, consisting of rock and mineral particles mixed with decayed organic matter, capable of retaining water, providing nutrients for plants, and supporting a wide range of biotic communities (Bot and Benites 2005). Soils act as a reservoir and source for many biochemical components, like silicates, carbonates, sulfates, chlorides, and nitrates, that can be beneficial or damaging for life, depending on the concentrations (Lal 2013).

Soil genesis begins by a slow process involving physical disintegration from the weathering of bedrock and chemical decomposition from dead organisms in the earth's solid crust (Buol *et al.* 2011). Temperature changes dissociate bedrock, and erosive forces of water, wind and living organisms produce physical stress that breaks the rock. This material is at a rate of a few millimeters per millennium (Hall and Andre 2001). Concurrently the chemical process of weathering sets upon newly exposed rock surfaces where fungi play an essential role in the production of humus. Thereby, organic matter is added to the soil, participating in regulating carbon fluxes between the biosphere and lithosphere, making it able to support life (Zhu and Miller 2003). As soil formation continues, horizontal zones differentiate, separate, and diversify.

Soils are composed of various minerals, organic matter, water, air, and soil organisms, including bacteria and fungi (Coleman *et al.* 2004). Soil biota participates directly or indirectly in soil aggregation and leads to soil structure (Siddikya *et al.* 2012). The soil structure is essential for different processes like nutrient cycling, carbon storage, water and gas exchange, and resistance to

erosion (Coleman *et al.* 2004). Soil aggregates are clumps of soil particles that are held together by organic material and moist clay. Inside organic material, a fungal community influences soil aggregation at various scales (micro and macro) by different mechanisms like humidity retention and nutrient disposition (Hunt and Gilkes 1992). Soil depends on different physical factors like topography, climate, parent material, organisms present, and time. Most soils present layers called horizons. The first layer is the topsoil, or A horizon, the most fertile horizon because it contains organic material. The next layer is the B horizon or subsoil, characterized by an accumulation of soluble or suspended organic material, clay, iron, or aluminum. Usually, this layer is less fertile than the A horizon because the water has leached the finer particles down into the profile. The next layer is the parent material or horizon C (Hunt and Gilkes 1992). Most biological processes occur in the topsoil, where organisms add nutrients to the soil, improving soil structure and helping to stabilize the soil against erosion.

There are different kinds of soil because its constitution changes according to the region with different biological, physical, and chemical attributes (Lal 2013). Soil classification is based on the specific proprieties of soils, like composition in every horizon (amount of mineral and organic matter), physical and chemical characteristics, texture, color, and level of degradation by human activity (IUSS Grupo de Trabajo WRB 2007). Degradation can be vertical and sometimes horizontal (Brandy and Weil 2007). Soil degradation processes in forests are mostly due to a temporary or permanent deterioration in the density or structure of vegetation cover (Mithal *et al.* 2011), which produces higher temperatures that affect the structure of fungal assemblages fungal biomass, and reproduction (Geraldes *et al.* 2012). With about 625 million hectares of the earth's surface,

tropical rain forests cover a relatively small area (Achard et al. 2002). The tropical forest can be found in 85 countries worldwide, including Panama, which has over 30 % of its original old-growth forests still intact, with soils necessary for water storage, carbon balance, and plant survival (Stephen et al. 1996, Griscom and Ashton 2011). The turnover of organic matter in soils is faster in tropical than in temperate soils because of heavy rainfalls and high temperatures that produce higher moisture and faster decomposition (Six et al. 2002). Soils of tropical forests are regulators, transformers, buffers, and water and nutrient filtration systems and provide nutrient cycling services to the biosphere by their microorganisms and soil fauna (Wall et al. 2012). However, rainforests are very fragile habitats because, in many tropical regions, extensive areas are degraded or lost by human activity, with dramatic consequences for biodiversity (Morris 2010). Deforestation, climate change, invasive species, and land-use change are the principal factors for biodiversity loss in tropical forests. When used for agriculture, soils of tropical forests often have a poor physical structure, low pH, high salt concentrations, and low phosphorus values, resulting in degraded soils being poor in nutrients (Griscom and Ashton 2011).

Temperate forests grow between the subtropics and the polar region. They present a wide range of temperatures, which are correlated with distinctive seasons. In these forests, humidity and precipitation values can be high, with the highest biomass levels and many different soil types found in temperate regions (Six *et al.* 2002). Most mycological studies in temperate forests focused on ectomycorrhizal fungi and root-associated communities. However, communities of soil fungi involve more species, which are related to changes in the soil environment (Wubet *et al.* 2012). Fungi are essential in temperate forests, specifically for the long-term

stabilization of organic matter. However, this function can be influenced or limited by the degradation of the soil. Both temperate and tropical forests need soil fungi to ensure concentrations of organic matter, which is necessary for the ecosystem for the physical, chemical, and biological functioning (Six *et al.* 2002).

The process of soil degradation is a significant environmental problem all around the world. By degradation, the soil deteriorates because of human activity and loses its nutrients together with its organic matter (Eswaran et al. 2001). Understanding the degradation processes is critical for the development of management recommendations for ecosystems (Ashton et al. 2001). Most human activities result in soil degradation, which affects the services provided by soil biodiversity (Turbé et al. 2010), including fungi that depend on organic matter (Bouckaert et al. 2013, Rohilla and Salar 2012). Organic matter in soil is composed of about 85 percent of dead matter, i.e., remains of soil animals, bacteria, fungi, other microorganisms, roots (with about 10 % of them living), and other underground organs of plants (Wall et al. 2012). Roots interact with fungi in the rhizosphere, with fungi mostly saprotrophic. The organic matter content, the diversity, and activity of soil organisms are influenced by soil structure, moistureholding capacity, and nutrient availability. Fresh organic matter stimulates the activity of fungi because they can degrade this material. Fungi are heterotrophic and obtain energy from the degradation of organic matter, so the amount of organic matter influences the abundance and diversity of fungi. It is estimated that there are between 5,000 to one million fungi per gram of soil, with the amount being closely related to abiotic and biotic factors (Anthony and Franzluebbers 2003).

3.2 Diversity of soil fungi

Soil fungi diversity can be studied at different scales: global, macro and microecological. On the global scale, the climatic factors latitude and biogeographical patterns play an important role in predicting fungal diversity. However, it has not been tested until the study of global diversity and geography of soil fungi (Tedersoo et al. 2014). It found that these factors can be used to predict fungal diversity with some exceptions to this model. At the local level (micro-scale), it is assumed that the diversity of soil fungi is influenced by different factors, as occurs with bacterial diversity. Research the fungal diversity is necessary to consider different aspects and previous works. The literature is mentioned that different factors influence the diversity of soil fungi. First, fungal species must be able to disperse to an environment withstanding environmental stresses (Lavorel and Grigulis 2012). After that, those species must survive to different abiotic factors in the environment. Finally, the species that compound the community must successfully compete between species for resources (Craine et al. 2009, Suding et al. 2005). Based on the above mentioned, to study the fungal diversity of the soil at a global level, this work contributed with two local studies from two countries, Panama and Germany. In the case of Panama, these studies are scarce, and the information is not abundant. However, some studies have been done (Farrow 1954, Guzman and Piepenbring 2011 Mangan et al. 2004, Piepenbring 2000, 2006, 2007)). A global scale, it is the first time that Panama was included in a study of global fungi diversity with biogeographic factors (Tedersoo et al. 2014). In the case of Germany, the second study area, the knowledge on soil fungi is in development, although initiatives in biodiversity exploratory focused on soil fungal diversity granted by the German Science

Foundation (DFG) and numerous studies based on isolation of soil fungi, molecular analyses including DNA-extraction and PCR/DGGE (denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis) analyses (Eickhorst *et al.* 2010). The studies that include morphological and molecular data in correlation with soil environmental conditions are not extensive (Christ *et al.* 2010). The reason is that there are problems associated with studying fungal diversity in soil, i.e., it is difficult to isolate all the fungi from a particular soil representative of one area, and due to a lack of taxonomic knowledge, it is difficult to identify all the species (Kirk *et al.* 2004). However, our knowledge and understanding of soil fungi diversity have changed in the last decades due to advances in molecular technology (Christ *et al.* 2010).

3.3 Systematic groups of soil fungi

Research in Panama showed a great diversity of soil fungi, which includes new records for listings of species in Panama (Rosas *et al.* 2019). In this context, to illustrate the systematic groups of soil fungi found in Panama, below is the list of identified orders with their respective characteristics.

3.3.1 Ascomycota

Ascomycota is the largest phylum of the kingdom Fungi, with over 64 000 known species (Bennett and Turgeon 2016). Species classified in this phylum are characterized by a sac-like structure, the ascus, which contains spores. Many species of ascomycetes are frequently observed in their asexual stage (Kirk *et al.* 2008).

Species of ascomycetes are nowadays identified and classified based on morphological or physiological similarities and molecular analyses of DNA sequences (Ravichandra 2013).

Ascomycota orders

3.3.1.1 Capnodiales

The Capnodiales include pathogens of animals (including humans) and plants (endophytes and epiphytes) (Crous et al. 2009). Many species of Capnodiales are saprobes, which can recycle organic components in the ecosystem. Their habitats are tropical and sub-tropical regions as well as the temperate regions of Europe and North America (Bose 2013). Capnodiales include the families Antennulariellaceae. Capnodiaceae, Davidiellaceae. Dissoconiaceae. Metacapnodiaceae, Mycosphaerellaceae, Piedraiaceae, Schizothyriaceae, and Teratosphaeriaceae (Lumbsch and Huhndorf 2010). Species of Capnodiaceae are sooty molds; they are classified as saprotrophic fungi. Their main ecological niche is the surface of plants, and they usually grow in association with other saprotrophic fungi (Bose 2013). Species of Capnodiales colonize the aerial system of plants. However, it is also possible to find them in the soil when the leaf has fallen and start the decomposition (Chomnunti et al. 2011). The principal characteristic of species in this order are darkly pigmented cells in the superficial, often well-developed mycelium, with many variations in form, present erect branches in some cases, sometimes with mucous coating. Usually, the asci are small, ovoid or saccate, fissitunicate. Ascopores are hyaline to brown, septate, sometimes muriform, rarely ornamented, and lack a sheath (Kirk et al. 2008).

3.3.1.2 Eurotiales

Species of Eurotiales are mostly saprotrophic, they are widespread and abundant fungi, and they can live on fruits forming moulds (Mayamor and Poeaim 2014). Species of Eurotiales are filamentous fungi producing specific asexual spores, which are essential for the taxonomical classification; some species have specific structures for reproduction or protection (Guarro et al. 1999). Many species of this order are important for humans because they produce drugs or other chemicals, invade food, and are used to ferment substances; other species can be pathogens of humans, plants, and animals (Deshmukh and Rai 2005). Species of Eurotiales are distributed in different environments, it is possible to find them in air, fresh water, and they are common soil organisms, some of them with nearly cosmopolitan distribution (Henkel et al. 2006). The Eurotiales include four families: Aspergillaceae, Elaphomycetaceae, Thermoascaceae, and Trichocomaceae, with 49 genera and approximately 928 species (Kirk et al. 2008). The best known genera are Penicillium and Aspergillus. These genera include hundreds of species that are important by the production of antibiotics as well as mycotoxins. Species of Penicillium and Aspergillus develop conidia in basipetal chains, with conidiogenous cells called phialides, and the cells bearing the phialides termed metulae (Carlile et al. 2001). Aspergillus spp. has numerous chains of conidia arising from a vesicle Penicillium spp. have branching conidiophores and chains of conidia, carried by phialides, that are supported by metulae which arise from ramuli, that are carried by the rami and finally the stipe of the conidiophore. Taxonomically, the Eurotiales are a complicated order because the species in this order are distinguished by subtle and frequently

variable differences in the details of asexual sporulation, and more studies are necessary to classify all the species (Frisvad and Samson 2004).

3.3.1.3 Hypocreales

Species of Hypocreales are important fungi, especially in their asexual forms. They include fungi of economic importance ranging from virulent plant pathogens to effective biological control agents, other produce antibiotics or mycotoxins (Chaverri et al. 2002). Species of this order influence agriculture and other human activities; for this reason, it is crucial to study the systematics of the Hypocreales, particularly the generic concepts (Rossman 1996). Species of Hypocreales are saprobes or parasites of plants, often fungicolous or lichenicolous, rarely coprophilous (Kirk et al. 2008). As a taxonomic unit, the Hypocreales might seem to be relatively small. However, a literature review shows that this order is an order of fungi consisting of seven families that include Bionectriaceae, Clavicipitaceae, Hypocreaceae, Nectriaceae, and Ophiocordycipitaceae, with 237 genera and 2647 species (Rogerson 1970, Kirk et al. 2008). Species of Hypocreales are easily recognized in their sexual form by their brightly colored fructifications (yellow, orange, or red), and many asexual forms produce elongated conidiophores and green conidia. Asci cylindrical, thin-walled, ascospores are usually septate, conidia occasionally muriform, sometimes elongated and fragmented (Kirk et al. 2008). Hypocreales are common in all types of moist forests, and many species have a worldwide distribution (Chaverri et al. 2003). In the last twenty years, progress toward understanding the systematics of the Hypocreales has been made primarily through descriptive accounts of

species in combination with the identification by molecular analysis. However, researchers still have a long way to exhaustively understand the Hypocreales (Rossman 1996, Quandt *et al.* 2014).

3.3.1.4 Onygenales

The Onygenales are an assemblage of fungi commonly found on hooves, hair, feathers, skin, and horn, i.e., substrates composed of keratin, form part of the integument of birds, reptiles, and mammals (Doveri et al. 2012). Species of Onygenales can digest keratin, which is a complex protein that most fungi cannot digest. For this reason, they become dominant organisms in environments where keratin is available (Sharma et al. 2013). Keratin is an abundant substrate in soils due to regularly shed integument by a large number of vertebrates. Species of this order can also be capable of causing human diseases, ranging from superficial skin infections to fatal invasions of internal organs (Sharma et al. 2013, Doveri et al. 2012). Species of Onygenales are cosmopolitan, they are distributed worldwide, and their habitat is wherever there is keratin (Kirk et al. 2008). The Onygenales include four families: Ajellomycetaceae, Arthrodermataceae, Gymnoascaceae, and Onygenaceae, 52 genera and 271 species. Species of this order are characterized by the branches of an often tree-like conidiophore disarticulating into thallic-arthric conidia (Currah 1985, Kirk et al. 2008). Such thallic ontogeny is a decisive factor for distinguishing species of this order from species of Eurotiales (Doveri et al. 2012). The identification by morphological and molecular characteristics in Onygenales is difficult (Scott et al. 1993).

3.3.1.5 Pleosporales

Species of Pleosporales play an essential role in agricultural soil owing to their participation in the assimilation of nitrate and the degradation of plant litter (Gorfer et al. 2011, Ortiz-Bermúdez et al. 2007). Members of Pleosporales have saprobic, coprophilous, or parasitic lifestyles on dead leaves or stems in terrestrial or aquatic environments, and they also can be endophytes or epiphytes (Zhang et al. 2012). Sexual forms of Pleosporales are recognized by prominent pseudoparaphyses and bitunicate asci (Zhang et al. 2009). Species of Pleosporales are widely distributed in diverse environments on woody, herbaceous debris and the overwintered stems of non-woody plants (Ortiz-Bermúdez et al. 2007). Many species of this order are parasites of herbaceous plants showing some degree of host-specificity, with some species growing on dicots. In contrast, others are found only on monocots, including grasses and sedges. Species of other genera are almost always found on the dung of herbivorous animals, and some can survive in this habitat for a long time while others last only a few days (Zhang et al. 2009). The Pleosporales are the most significant order in the class Dothideomycetes, with 23 families, 332 genera, and more than 4700 species (Kirk et al. 2008). Species of Pleosporales are morphologically diverse, but in their sexual stage, they are characterized by ascospores that are hyaline to heavily pigmented, mostly brown, multi-septate, with germ slits, and thin or thick-walled, sometimes muriform, often with a gelatinous sheath (Zhang et al. 2012).

3.3.1.6 Xylariales

Species of Xylariales are mostly endophytes and develop sporogenous structures on the surface of deadwood. Isolates of Xylariales are used for their capability to produce antibiotics and oligosaccharides from various natural polysaccharide sources. Endophytic species in the grass have been used in agriculture and industry (Tomita 2003, Davis *et al.* 2003). The Xylariales contain six accepted families (Amphisphaeriaceae, Clypeosphaeriaceae, Diatrypaceae, Graphostromataceae, Hyponectriaceae, and Xylariaceae) as well as members of the Apiosporaceae, and over 92 genera and 795 species (Smith *et al.* 2006). The distribution of the order Xylariales is cosmopolitan; its most remarkable diversity is found in the tropical and subtropical regions (Sir *et al.* 2012). Species of the order Xylariales are characterized by the production of well-developed stromata containing perithecia, eight-spored unitunicate asci with apical apparatus, and mostly pigmented, simples ascospores. In the asexual state, species of Xylariales are usually hyphomycetous, with holoblastic conidial production (Whalley 1996).

3.3.2 Basidiomycota

Species of Basidiomycota are unicellular or multicellular, sexual or asexual, and they find in almost all terrestrial ecosystems, also in marine and freshwater habitats (Kohlmeyer and Kohlmeyer 1979, Hibbett and Thorn 2001). This phylum contains about 30 000 described species, which is 37 % of the described species of true Fungi (Kirk *et al.* 2001) and includes yeasts (Fell *et al.* 2001). Many species of Basidiomycota obtain nutrition by degrading dead organic matter, including

wood and leaf litter; for this reason, Basidiomycota species play a significant role in the carbon cycle in the soil (Thorn *et al.* 1996).

Basidiomycota orders

3.3.2.1 Tremellales

Species of Tremellales have considerable industrial and medical importance because they are ubiquitous in the environment and serve as model organisms for fungal pathogenesis; some are opportunistic human pathogens of global importance (Rodríguez et al. 2010). Species of Tremellales are dominant in wet soils covered by vegetation (trees, forbs, and grass), with relatively low pH. In these soils, species of this order can be distinguished from other fungi by their degradation of many C compounds, lignin products, lack nitrate, raffinose, and some species can degrade urea (Satyanarayana and Kunze 2009). Species of the Tremellales are characterized by the production of arthroconidia and ballistoconidia with adjoining walls that are usually oblique but vary from transverse to longitudinal (Satyanarayana and Kunze 2009). The dolipore and saccate parenthesome complex in the dikaryotic hyphae is typical for Tremellales (Boekhout et al. 1991, Wells 1994). The Tremellales consist of nine families: Carcinomycetaceae, Cuniculitremaceae, Hyaloriaceae, Phragmoxenidiaceae, Rhynchogastremataceae, Sirobasidiaceae, Tetragoniomycetaceae, Tremellaceae, and Trichosporonaceae, including 38 genera and 341 species (Kirk et al. 2008). In the past, the classification of the Tremellales was difficult (Bandoni 1963). However, currently, studies indicate that it is possible to complement morphological identification with molecular identification using the ITS1, ITS2,

and the 5.8 rDNA regions. More specifically, for the order Tremellales, the D1-D2 region can complement the molecular identification (Fell *et al.* 2000).

3.3.2.2 Sporidiobolales

Species of Sporidiobolales can be found in soil of dense forests with a low anthropogenic influence (Libkind et al. 2003). Species of this order are mostly associated mainly with the phylloplane of terrestrial plants. They are also present in aquatic environments, including marine systems. Some species of red yeasts are opportunistic human pathogens (Libkind et al. 2005). The concept of the Sporidiobolales is consistent between morphological and phylogenetic analyses (Sampaio et al. 2003). The classification of species is sometimes difficult in the case of parasitic fungi because they are commonly described based on infection symptoms on their hosts and the morphology of the probasidia even though there is variance in teliospore germination patterns. Furthermore, many species do not germinate on artificial media (Yurkov et al. 2012). Many asexual stages of species of Sporidiobolales develop pink colored cultures, asexual stages proliferating by budding and sometimes by ballistoconidia which are hyaline, thin-walled, and passively discharged (Sampaio et al. 2003). The Sporidiobolales include one family, Sporidiobolaceae with seven genera and 83 species. This order is cosmopolitan, some species are psychrophiles occurring at high latitudes and altitudes (Cannon and Kirk 2007).

3.3.3 Zygomycota

The Zygomycota is a heterogenous assemblage of Fungi characterized by zygomycete hyphae that can be coenocytic because they lack cross walls or septa. Sporangiospores have a walled with internal cleavage of the sporangial cytoplasm; sporangia are formed at the ends of specialized hyphae called sporangiophores (Domsch *et al.* 2007). Phylogenetic studies consider that Zygomycota can be para- or polyphyletic (Bruns *et al.* 1992; Tanabe *et al.* 2000, 2004). Zygomycota species are common in terrestrial and aquatic ecosystems; however, Zygomycota in the soil ecosystem takes part in the carbon cycle as decomposers of organic matter (Hajek 1999).

Zygomycota orders

3.3.3.1 Mortierellales

The Mortierellales are one of the most oversized basal fungal orders, including one family, six genera, and 93 described species (Kirk *et al.* 2008). The possibility to find new species in this order is high, i.e., recently, one new species was described from the infection of an animal (Wagner *et al.* 2013). There also is one potential additional genus that was described recently (Hoffmann *et al.* 2011). It is important because many species of this order can be used in biotechnological applications. Many species of Mortierellales can convert organic compounds; in fact, some species can produce polyunsaturated fatty acids; for this reason, they are interesting organisms for biotransformations (Wagner *et al.* 2013). Species of Mortierellales are widespread in the temperate zone, where they are almost cosmopolitan. It is common to find species of this order in soil on decaying organic

matter (Nagy *et al.* 2011). Mortierellales are characterized by white to light-grey colored colonies, with coenocytic mycelium that is septate in old cultures. Asexual spores are produced in sporangia and are passively released. The sporangiophores can be widened at the base and variously branched (Hoffmann *et al.* 2011). The morphological identification is based on asexual features, leading to the traditional classification. Nonetheless, there is still an unknown percentage of undescribed species in the order Mortierellales, which might be solved with the help of phylogenetic analyses (Nagy *et al.* 2011).

3.3.3.2 Mucorales

Species of Mucorales are known as bioindicators in soil, showing correlations with the physical and chemical properties of the soil, like soil moisture, soil temperature, levels of lead, K, N Mg, and pH. These aspects of the soil change due to destruction of the vegetation cover, the introduction of harmful materials to the soil environment, and differences in cover vegetation by seasonal changes, generally causing a decrease of species diversity in Mucorales populations (Sheila 1996). Species of Mucorales have biodegradation and fermentation properties, and several beneficial species are used in the production of diverse organic acids, traditional East Asian soybean-based foods, vitamins, and foodstuffs (O´Donell *et al.* 2001). Some species of Mucorales are responsible for opportunistic infections in humans and other animals (Machouart *et al.* 2006). Members of the Mucorales are ubiquitous, being found in food, decaying vegetation, organic debris, dung, air, and soil (Morace and Borghi 2012).

among the fastest growing fungi and the first to colonize and sporulate on diverse terrestrial substrates rich in simple carbohydrates (O´Donell *et al.* 2001). Species of Mucorales are fungi that belong to the Zygomycetes, distinguished from the Ascomycota and Basidiomycota by their coenocytic hyphae and their sexual reproduction by zygospores (Machouart *et al.* 2006). The Mucorales contains 13 families, 54 genera, and 63 species (O´Donnell *et al.* 2001), and they are characterized by aseptate (coenocytic) hyaline hyphae, sexual reproduction with the formation of zygospores, and asexual reproduction with nonmotile sporangiospores (Morace and Borghi 2012). The identification of species of Mucorales is difficult because a discrepancy in the determination of genera between morphological and sequence-based methods has been found. Based on the above, both approaches are needed (Machouart *et al.* 2006).



Fig. 1. Orders. Conidia and ramoconidia drawing of *Cladosporium ossifragi*, Order Capnodiales. a. Phialides with conidia belonging to *Penicillium verruculosum*, Order Eurotiales. b. Phialides of *Trichoderma koningii*, Order Hypocreales. c. Drawing of pyriform conidia belonging to *Chrysosporium merdarium*, Order Onygenales. d. Culture belonging to *Alternaria alternata*, Order Pleosporales. e. Culture belonging to *Pestalotiopsis* sp., Order Xylariales. f. Colonies of *Cryptococcus terreus*, Order Tremellales. g. Culture belonging to *Rhodotorula mucilaginosa*, Order Sporidiobolales. h. Sporangiophore with sporangium of *Zygorhynchus moelleri*, Order Mucorales. i. Sporangiophores with sporangia belonging to *Mortierella verticilata*. Order Mortierellales. j.

3.4 Molecular biology for the analysis of fungal communities

The analysis of soil fungal diversity has been historically based on characteristics of organisms, using their morphology, biochemistry, and physiology (Martínez et al. 2004). Nowadays, information obtained by nucleotide sequences of DNA and RNA molecules is also used to determine and classify organisms. Actually, DNA sequence information is playing an important role in mycology, i.e. by the recent notion of fungal barcoding (Raja et al. 2017). The concept of barcoding proposes one option to explore biological diversity, the classification by analysis of one or several segments of sequences from the same section of every genome, which can be read and annotated. These standard segments can be used as an unique identifier for "barcoding", a molecular and bioinformatics tool to identify biological species (Hebert et al. 2003). In the past, cytochrome c oxidase subunit 1 (CO1), a marker from a mitochondrial gene was used for barcoding (Casiraghi et al. 2009). However, in mycology actually, more markers are used, the most popular locus for species identification being the internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region of nuclear ribosomal DNA. This marker is used for subgeneric phylogenetic inference in sequence-based mycological research (Nilsson et al. 2008).

The ITS helps to identify fungal species by showing differences between species. This DNA can be extracted from any part or fragment of the organism and in any stage of its cycle of life, asexual or sexual (Gilmore *et al.* 2009). The ITS region (ITS1-5.8S-ITS2) is the genetic marker most frequently used to be sequenced to identify fungi, systematics, phylogeny, strain identification at species level and, sometimes at sub-species level (Begerow *et al.* 2010, Seifert 2009). Nevertheless, this marker is not suited for universal DNA barcoding of fungi because it can present intraspecific variability (Smith *et al.* 2007).

The ITS region is the most used region for DNA-based mycological studies because it gives more advantages than disadvantages. The ITS region is a multi-copy, tripartite region with roughly 550 base pairs that combine the advantages of resolution at various scales, i.e., the ITS1 is rapidly evolving, 5.8S is very conserved, and the ITS2 is moderately rapid to rapid. The ITS region allows to readily obtain a product whose variability typically reflects synapomorphies at the species level (Nilsson *et al.* 2008).

For the ITS region, numerous sequences are available in GenBank, because the DNA barcoding data are meant to be easily and widely accessed, based on a proper sequence submission procedure available for GenBank (Casiraghi *et al.* 2009). With 172 000 full-length fungal ITS sequences in GenBank (Raja *et al.* 2017), the ITS region presents the largest number of identified fungal species (Begerow *et al.* 2010). There are other frequently sequenced regions (SSU, LSU, Beta-tubulin, RPB2, EF1a, CO1) but the numbers of identified species by those regions are lower in comparison with ITS. However, they can be combined with other regions to optimize the identification (Begerow *et al.* 2010).
3.5 Soil degradation and fungal communities

Soil ecosystems present complex relationships between abiotic and biotic factors. Soil is denominated as the top cover of the planet Earth, consisting of different particles integrated of minerals and decayed organic matter organized in different soil horizons, which contain water, air, nutrients, and food for biotic communities (Bot and Benites 2005, FAO and ITPS 2015). Soil ecosystems have different problems, disturbance in the soil can be produced by agriculture, deforestation, the addition of chemicals, organic fertilizers, habitat degradation, slash and burn agriculture. All these factors can affect soil biodiversity by reducing species numbers and evenness (Hawksworth 2001). The process of soil degradation is an important environmental problem all around the world. By degradation, the soil deteriorates because of human activity and loses its nutrients together with its organic matter (Eswaran *et al.* 2001).

Degradation can be vertical and sometimes horizontal (Brandy and Weil 2007). Soil degradation processes in forests are mostly due to a temporary or permanent deterioration in the density or structure of vegetation cover (Mithal *et al.* 2011), which produces higher temperatures that affect the structure of fungal assemblages, fungal biomass, and reproduction (Geraldes *et al.* 2012). In summary, anthropogenic activities and global change affect the diversity of soil fungi; these activities often produce soil degradation, causing alterations in abiotic soil factors like temperature, moisture, and pH values (Kirk *et al.* 2004). Degradation and pollution have similar effects on the fungal community, reducing the diversity of fungal species (Tsui and Hyde 2004, Ferrari *et al.* 2011, Lentendu *et al.* 2011, Chandrashekar and Kaveriappa, 1989, 1994).

In this context, fungal diversity can be influenced by different factors. The ability of communities of soil fungi to recover after a disturbance like soil degradation is possible. However, the dynamics of fungal populations in soil are not completely known.

On the other hand, it should not be forgotten that soil fungi are involved in several biogeochemical cycles and they are vital for the continuing cycling of organic compounds (nutrients) and for driving above-ground ecosystems by contributing to plant nutrition, plant health, soil structure, and soil fertility (Dodd *et al.* 2000, Kirk *et al.* 2004, Wall and Virginia 1999). Fungal communities can enhance to different degrees soil aggregation, contributing to the structure of the soil (Rillig and Mummey 2006).

Disturbance of the community of soil fungi can be measured by ecological parameters that include effects on species-abundance distribution patterns, which show the effect on the relationships between distribution and number of species (De Ascoli *et al.* 2005, Persiani and Maggi 2013). Soil degradation has direct or indirect effects on the fungal community, abiotic factors are altered with the degradation process, and variability in moisture and temperature influences the number of species in the fungal community. These disturbances reduce the number of organisms causing unsaturated habitats that other species can colonize in a species succession. If the soil recovers from this degradation, diversity can increase over time. However, degradation effects on soil microfungi have not been investigated as extensively as for another organism (Persiani and Maggi 2013). It is important to understand the effect of human disturbance on fungal diversity in the tropics and temperate forests to conserve renewable resources effectively (Hawksworth 2001). Understanding the degradation

processes is critical for the development of management recommendations for ecosystems (Ashton *et al.* 2001). Therefore, in the context of the present investigation, fungal diversity in a tropical and temperate forest is analyzed.

3.6 Theoretical irrigation models with biofertilizers

Theoretical irrigation models are mathematical tools used to simulate and predict the behavior of water in an irrigation system. These models are based on physical and mathematical principles and are used to optimize the use of water and fertilizers in agriculture (Arriaga Sevilla 2015). Irrigation models with the use of biofertilizers are an increasingly popular option in sustainable agriculture. These models combine the use of efficient irrigation technologies with the use of biofertilizers, which include the use of soil fungi (Santos Torres 2006). Irrigation models that use biofertilizers can also reduce the need for chemical fertilizers, which can have a positive impact on the environment (Irizar Garza *et al.* 2003).

In summary, irrigation models that use biofertilizers are a sustainable and costeffective option for modern agriculture. These models can improve soil quality, increase crop production, and reduce the environmental impact of agriculture.

3.7 App prototype development Soil Fungi Cultures

Mobile applications are innovative computer programs designed to run on mobile devices such as smartphones and tablets to provide computer service to the end user using the device (Arun and Kamalasab 2017). Currently, Apps are developed in most fields; they are an innovative technological tool since specific Apps are created for each need and thus able to facilitate the work carried out by people or companies (Cuello and Vitone 2013). There are different programs for building an App. However, they all focus on one of the two main areas of App development: visual design and technical operation (Adiono et al. 2019). The App inventor program integrates all development areas in an easy and didactic way for people who are not experts in programming (Logan 2020). Mobile scientific applications are on the rise. However, many disciplines need the development of new Apps to facilitate the work of scientific users in their respective areas (Cuello and Vitone 2013, Inukollu et al. 2014). In biology, there is a large number of particular areas of study that need tools to make work easier; an example of this is the study of soil microfungi (Srivastava et al. 2011, Tedersoo et al. 2014, Singh et al. 2015, Rosas-Medina y Piepenbring 2018). This area of research is limited. Nevertheless, it is associated with great difficulties, especially in the cultivation of soil microfungi in the laboratory. The main problem is the control of the records of the growth of colonies of microfungi in the soil. Over time, normally the plate fills up with colonies, becoming indistinguishable and contaminating the cultures. Usually, when the culture is in a single Petri dish, it is easy to keep track, but if there are several samples, it becomes a problem. The growth of cultures at the same time in several Petri dishes does not allow keeping a record of all the colonies that develop. The dominant colonies cover the Petri dish completely, thus losing all the information of the other colonies (Rosas-Medina et al. 2019). Based on the above, the principal aim of this App is to solve this problem by developing a tool that allows keeping a photographic record and a database on the characteristics of the cultures. The App will use the tools of portable phones to facilitate and speed up the data collection of cultures in Petri dishes.

The main justification for the development of this App is that scientific Apps are relevant for enhancing accessibility for scientists and students, providing portability in the field or laboratory, and assisting with data collection or species identification. This can contribute to the expansion of the general database of mycology. Additionally, the innovation of a tool that facilitates scientific work is a scientific advancement, especially with the integration of automation and artificial intelligence in the future.

4 General objective

The objective of this thesis is to characterize fungal diversity in soils in Germany and Panama with different degrees of degradation.

4.1 Specific objectives

- Identification of fungal diversity in soils at a site in the Taunus mountain range, in Frankfurt, Germany, and at a site in the Majagua valley, Chiriquí in Panama.
- Characterization of the soils and determination of their levels of degradation based on pH, compactation, temperature, moisture, and soil composition.
- 3. Determine patterns of distribution of species in the microfungal community and their correlation with biotic and abiotic factors.
- Contribution to the knowledge of the geographic distribution and ecology of soil fungi.
- 5. Development of a theoretical model of irrigation for degraded soils.
- 6. Programming, development, and evaluation of an application that facilitates the counting and registration of microfungal cultures.

5. Material and methods

5.1 Areas of study

The first location was within a temperate forest in the Taunus mountain range north-west of Frankfurt in Hesse, Germany. The area includes three different vegetation types, defined as forest, grassland, and bare soil, showing a degradation gradient. In each of these different sites, soil samples were collected. The geographical position data were taken by GPS to determine the coordinates and altitudes for each selected zone (50° 08'280''N, 008°16'055'' E, ca. 360-380 m a.s.l.). This first location was sampled eight times during the period from January to November 2012. The second location was within a tropical, semideciduous forest in the Majagua valley in the province Chiriquí in Panama. Within this, similar vegetation types like forest, grassland, and bare soil were found. The geographical position data were taken by GPS to determine the coordinates and altitudes for each selected zone (08° 29' 335'' N, 82° 25' 594'' E, ca. 120 m a.s.l.). This location was sampled on three occasions during February and July 2012.

5.2 Soil collection

Soil samples were collected from the upper surface of the A1 horizon. First, the organic litter was removed from the surface and after that, a plastic (PVC) tube was introduced into the first five centimeters of the soil. By doing this, core samples of five centimeters diameter and five centimeters of depth were obtained. two core samples were collected at each site (forest, grassland, and bare soil), where the exact points were selected randomly.

The three cores were kept in plastic bags and mixed until a total sample for each site was obtained, following the protocol described by Carrasco et al. (2002). These total samples were separated into three parts for two different aspects: assessment of fungal diversity by molecular and morphological methods and soil characterization. Molecular and morphological assessments were performed based on the isolation of fungal cultures based on the method of powdered soil samples (Rosas et al. 2019). Besides, following instructions by L. Tedersoo, soil samples for molecular 454 pyrosequencing were collected in an area of approximately 0.25 ha, where ectomycorrhizal trees dominate. Twenty trees were selected randomly with a distance of at last eight meters. The relative basal areas of all trees were estimated to determine their contribution to the basal area of all trees. Below each tree, two soil samples were collected, following the same method. The plastic tubes were used to obtain the core samples (5 cm diam. and 5 cm deep) from opposite directions and at 0.5 m from the trunk. A mix was made composed of the 40 core samples. This mixed sample was crushed to obtain fine soil particles, which were removed into another bag (Tedersoo et al. 2010). These samples were sent to molecular analyses by the 454 pyrosequencing technique. The abiotic factors that characterize soil were compactation BD(Mg/m³), temperature, pH, moisture, and soil composition (by sedimentation), which were measured.

5.3 Isolation of fungi from the soil samples

The isolation techniques involve the separation of fungal propagules from the soil and the initiation of growth on an isolation medium (Agnihothrudu 1961, Zuñiga 2004). Soil samples were shaken to obtain fine soil particles. After that, the cultivation of soil microfungi from the soil particles of each sample was done as described in detail in Rosas-Medina and Piepenbring (2018). In order to observe the diversity of fungi, it is important to separate the propagules and maintain them separated during colony maturation (Routien 1957, Meyling 2007). All samples were labeled with data of the site, date, incubation temperature, and sample number. Once the fungi grew in the petri dishes, all the colonies were isolated in new petri dishes with MEA media. When the colony grew only slowly, and it was difficult to obtain a sample, a plastic film was used on the surface on the medium to obtain a maximum amount of fungal cells. The isolated cultures were incubated at 25 °C for 2 to 25 days in an incubation chamber until colonies developed. In order to observe the fungal growth on different culture media, all the observed morphospecies of fungi were picked and cultivated separately on malt extract agar (MEA), malt yeast peptone agar (MYP), and potato dextrose agar (PDA) media. For each morphospecies, two portions of the culture were stored on cryoculture in a 1.5 ml eppendorf cup with 500 µl distilled water at -80 °C (Homolka 2007). All the cultures were subcultured as many times as necessary to keep the isolates axenic.

5.4 Morphological identification

Morphological identification of fungi was achieved by using different keys, first the compendium of soil fungi (Domsch *et al.* 2007), and for more detailed determination Samson *et al.* (2006), Stolk and Samson (1983), Booth (1971), Hesseltine and Ellis (1964), Samuels (2011), Martínez (2003), and Chaverri *et al.* (2003). For every plate, the colony was studied macroscopically with the aid of a stereo microscope, observing features like gross morphology, color, texture, growth speed, in some cases odor, as well as shape of colonies, i. e. rings, circles or other forms, and the color of the bottom side (Mueller *et al.* 2004). Microscopical structures were observed in small parts of the fresh culture on a microscope slide covered by cover glass treated with potassium hydroxide (KOH) and stained with lactophenol with cotton blue or phloxin to observe hyphae, conidiophores, conidia, the arrangement of spores, and other different structures (Baxter and Van der Linde 1999).

For some species, electron microscopic pictures were taken with a Hitachi S 4500 scanning electron microscope with 5 kV, processed with Digital Image Processing System 2.5, and saved in TIF format. The processing of the samples started with a small sample from a pure culture mounted on an adhesive carbon layer fixed on mini aluminum tubes and sputtered with gold for 60 sec in a Sputter Coater.

5.5 Molecular identification

5.5.1 DNA extraction

Approximately 0.25-0.5 g of pure fungal cultures were taken from the Petri dish previously cultivated. The fresh material was transferred to an Eppendorf tube and conserved at -8 °C. DNA extraction from cultures was conducted according to the protocol of DNA isolation with CTAB (Talbot 2001), modified by Weisenborn (2012). The homogenization of fungal material was done with a sterile metal ball inside an Eppendorf tube at 30 hertz for 30 s.

After the homogenization, 150 µl of 3.5 M NaCl solution was added and vortexed, later 500 µl of CTAB lysis buffer was added, immediately 20 µl RNAse was added and incubated for 5 min at room temperature. Subsequently, 10 µl 2-Mercaptoethanol was added and incubated for 30 min at 65 °C while the tubes were inverted every 10 min to ensure adequate mixing. After this time, 500 µl Chloroform/Isoamyl-Alcohol were added and the mix was transferred to a shaking platform for 20 min at 60 r.p.m. In the next step, the extract was centrifugated at 9650 g for 20 min at 4 °C. After this procedure, the content of the tube separated itself into two layers from which the aqueous layer was removed, whereas care had to be taken that the denatured proteins and debris at the interface were not removed. Subsequently, 500 µl of Isopropanol was added, the sample was incubated at 8 °C for one hour, and then it was centrifuged at 13000 r.p.m. for 10 min at 4 °C to obtain a pellet. This pellet was washed in 800 µl of 70 % ethanol and centrifuged twice. Next, the pellet was dried for 5-10 min at room temperature and resuspended in Tris buffer (10 mM, pH 7.2). Finally, the amount of DNA was determined in the nanodrop, and the sample was stored at 4 °C.

5.5.2 Polymerase chain reaction (PCR)

The PCR reaction for every sample was performed in a volume of 50 µl with the master mix Kapa HiFi/Phusion, the reaction volume contained 10 µl Buffer, 25 mM MgCl, 1 µl dNTPs, 1 µl primer (ITS1 and ITS4, Sigma-Aldrich, Steinheim, Germany), 0.5 µl DNA polymerase, 34.5 µl ddH²O and 2 µl with 20 ng of DNA. The amplification was done with a PEQSTAR 2X GRADIENT Thermal Cycler (PEQLAB, Erlangen, Germany). For the PCR process, the primers ITS1 and ITS4 (White *et al.* 1990) targeting the fungal ribosomal DNA (rDNA) were utilized, as this region is one of the most commonly used in phylogenetic studies and barcoding approaches to distinguish fungal species. Separation of DNA fragments was done in TRIS-Borat-EDTA (TBE) electrophoresis gels containing 1.5 % agarose and 400 ml TBE buffer. Electrophoresis was realized in a Maxi ExW gel chamber with 120 V and 200 mA. Pictures of gels were taken using UV transiluminador. The DNA purification was done with the Cycle pure kit by VWR after that the samples were sent to the laboratory of the Biodiversity and Climate Center (BiK-F) for sequencing.

5.5.3 Comparison of sequences

The assembling and preparation of the sequences were conducted with the software CodonCode Aligner version 8.1. (CodonCode Corporation, www.codoncode.com). Sequences were aligned in MEGA and the original sequences were compared with other reference sequences from GenBank (Seifert 2009). Results were obtained from the National Center for Biotechnology Information (NCBI, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov). According to the data in

GenBank and the BLAST algorithm, strains that match with 98 % or more of maximum identity were considered as reliable identifications, while sequences with less than 98 % identity were subjected to critical morphological analysis (Kõljalg *et al.* 2005).

The principal reference for the selection of the currently valid names was Mycobank (http://es.mycobank.org). The identified names were compared with Index Fungorum and Mycobank, but in cases of doubt Mycobank names were given priority.

5.6 Analysis of the soil samples

5.6.1 Analysis of soil characteristics

The soil samples were analyzed to measure the following soil characteristics: temperature, compactation, pH, and moisture. The temperature was measured by a thermometer in all soil sampling areas. Before disturbing the soil sampling area with the core tube, the thermometer was introduced in 15 cm depth of the soil and after 15 minutes, the temperature was recorded. The pH for all samplings zones was determined with litmus paper in a soluble extraction of the soil samples. Moisture changes in the soil during the rainy and the dry season is important to measure for the water balance. A small metal container was weighed (4 cm height by 6 cm diameter approximately), then a soil sample was put inside, and the metal container was weighed one more time to obtain the value of the wet weight (this process was repeated for all samples). Later the samples were dried in an oven at 105 °C for 48 hours and the samples were weighted to obtain the dry weight. After that with the next equation, the moisture value was obtained:

W = [g H₂O/ g dry soil] x 100 (Roa 2012). Gravimetric (moisture content) is the relationship between the weight of water (grams) and the weight of dry soil (grams) (Roa 2012).

Compactation refers to the ratio of the mass to the bulk or macroscopic volume of soil particles plus pore spaces in a sample. Based on the calculations above, the data of moisture were used for the compactation calculation. Approximately 45 cm² of the soil layer was tested. A steel dolly was placed on top of the soil and the soil core was removed carefully (the process was repeated for all the sampling areas). After that, the samples were placed in an oven at 105 °C for 48 hours to obtain the moisture value, the radius of the cylindrical steel core was taken to complete the data for the compactation calculation (Bernier 2000), and the next equation was used:

Bulk density (g/cm^3) = Mass of dry soil (g) / Volume of core (cm^3)

5.6.2 Analysis of soil composition

The next analysis was the determination of the composition of soil by the method of sedimentation. The analysis by sedimentation is a process by which the solid material is transported in a water column, and this material is deposited at the bottom of the plastic container. Stokes' law indicates that solid particles settle more rapidly when their diameter is greater, their specific weight is higher compared to the liquid, and when the viscosity of the liquid is lower. This sedimentation technique refers to the process of precipitation of the small solid particles in a water column by gravity (Cano 2011). 150 g of soil was put in a glass container with 100 ml of water, after that, the sample was heated on a hot plate at ca. 90-100 °C, then 50 ml of hydrogen peroxide H₂O₂ were added.

During 5 minutes, the solute was shaken until the organic matter was burned, then 150 ml of water were added, and this mix was left standing still for one hour until all particles settled and the sediment layers built up. At that time, the measurements were done with a rule for clay, sand, and silt. Determination of clay, sand, and silt percentage was done with the next equations:

Sand: cm of sand*100/8.8 cm (total cm of sediment) = Sand percentage Clay: cm of clay*100/8.8 cm (total cm of sediment) = Clay percentage Silt: cm of silt*100/8.8 cm (total cm of sediment) = Silt percentage

When the percentages were obtained the soil was classified with the texture triangle (Fig. 2 Triangle of soil composition).



Fig. 2 Triangle of soil composition of the US Department of Agriculture (USDA) (taken from Cano 2011)

5.7 Statistical analysis

The statistical analyses were performed in R version 3.1.1. (32-bit application with Rstudio). After the classification of the fungal colonies, the species richness was calculated to know the number of species found in each study area with ESTIMATES 8.2 (Colwell 2004). Species accumulation curves were done to study the rate of species discovery with sampling effort and evaluate sample completeness. Also, the richness estimators Chao 2, Jackknife 1, and Bootstrap (Kindt and Coe 2005) were used to estimate the possible total species richness in the areas. There are several methods to estimate the richness of species. However, those mentioned above are the most commonly used, like no parametric methods.

Chao 2 estimator was used because it is based on incidence of the species and takes into account the distribution of species between samples, for this reason, it is recommended for small samples (Chao 2005, Colwell and Coddington 1994, Leitner and Turner 2001, Moreno 2001). Jack 1 and Bootstrap are methods based on resampling: the first one is based on the number of species that occur only in one sample, and the second works best when there are rare species in communities (Bautista-Hernández *et al.* 2013, Palmer 1990), however, used together can be complemented (González–Oreja *et al.* 2010). Analysis of diversity was carried out with the most common diversity indices, Fisher alpha diversity index, Shannon diversity index, and Simpson diversity index. Fisher alpha diversity index assumes that the abundance of species follows the log series distribution (Carmona 2013). Shannon diversity index is an equity index which expresses how uniform the species are represented (focus in the abundance) considering all sampled species, and Simpson diversity index is a

dominance index which indicates the probability that two individuals are drawn at random from a sample corresponding to the same species (Villarreal *et al.* 2004). The aforementioned diversity indexes use the values of richness, but the mathematical operations with these values are organized in different ways. Linear regression models were done to estimate if the soil factors influence the species richness. Each soil factor: temperature, moisture, pH, soil compaction, and soil composition (percentage of sand, lime and clay) was correlated with the species richness in each study area to see what kind of influences or relationship they have.

Across samples differences in soil fungi community composition was studied, the data set was built based on the species matrix, which shows the presence or absence of species. This index reflects only two values: 0 and 1, where zero indicates that the species was not observed, and one means that the species was observed.

The other data set was based on the environmental matrix which contains two types of variables: quantitative variables that reference the soil factors values in numbers and categorical variables that reference the soil treatment, which means bare soil, grassland, and forest. With this data set, the analysis of ecological distance was done, based on the similarity in the species composition, compared across samples, and correlated with soil factors, using non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDs). The analysis mentioned is a non-constrained ordination technique that uses information from the species distance matrix, where the distance of samples in the ordination represents ecological similarity in species composition (e.g. samples far apart are less similar than samples

closer to each other; Kindt and Coe 2005). One complementary analysis was done with the abundance.

First, the abundance was recorded over time in Germany and Panama by morphological identification; with this record, one ANOVA test was applied in the different soils of Germany and Panama, with the complement Tukey test being carried out. Also, the same test was done by order in both countries. Pareto analysis of species abundance was done on the different types of soils in Germany and Panama. Pareto analysis was complemented with the beta and gamma diversity to find the keystone species, the nested species, and the succession species. Finally, one T-test was done with the abundance obtained in both methodologies.

5.8 Theoretical irrigation model

The theoretical irrigation model was constructed as follows; first, the objective of the model was identified, which in this project is to establish the species of soil fungi that should be present as biofertilizers in the irrigation system (Castellanos-González *et al.* 2020). Secondly, relevant variables were selected, such as the amount of water used and the proportion of soil fungi in the biofertilizer (Irizar Garza *et al.* 2003). The third step was the choice of the model, the Model-Driven Development flowchart model was chosen (Pons *et al.* 2010), considering the scheduled cultivation systems (Servin Palestina *et al.* 2018).

5.9 App development

The first step was creating a Google account to access App inventor. Once in the application, App design was made in the user interface part and in the server part as follows. Six activities were programmed in the App Inventor block system; the introduction, work area, general database capture, new data, update, delete and photograph.

The introduction has the user interface part with a logo that contains a camera on a Petri dish showing a *Penicilium*. On the server, this introduction lasts a second, and then the work area activity appears; the opening logo will be the same logo of the App in the App store.



Fig. 3 Programming of the introduction

The next activity is the work area; in the user interface, two buttons were placed (Picture and Database). On the server side, they were programmed so that the Picture-button sends the user directly to the photo activity, and the other Database-button goes to the data capture. The above was done because, once the data is captured, the user will likely want more photos of the same dish previously recorded over time.



Fig. 4 Work area programming

The database activity (Fig. 5) contains five buttons on the user interface; New, Update, Delete, Display, Back, and Export. These buttons were programmed to each perform different functions. The New-button was programmed to send to another activity where the data is captured. The Update-button was programmed to open another activity where the captured data can be modified. The Deletebutton opens another activity where the captured data can be deleted. The Backbutton returns to the previous activity. The Export-button sends the data to the memory of the phone or electronic device in an excel format. The database was built with six viewers with the following variables: Petri dish number, culture medium, storage temperature, inoculations days, number of colonies, and note. The database is filled utilizing the buttons that send to the mentioned activities.





set global Note 🔹 to 😭	call TinyBD1 • .GetValue	
	tag 🌘	" Note "
	valuelfTagNotThere 🌔	🟮 create empty list

when BtnDisplay .Click				
do	set Livpetridishnumber • . Elements • to teget global Petri_dish_number •			
	set Livculturemedium • . Elements • to (get global Culture_medium •)			
	set [Livstoragetemperature •]. Elements •] to [get global Storage_temperature •			
	set [Livinoculationday •]. [Elements •] to [get global Inoculation_days •]			
	set (Livnumberofcolonies •). Elements •) to (get global Number_of_colonies •)			
	set LivNote T. Elements T to get global Note T			

Fig. 5 Database activity programming

The photo activity (Fig. 6) contains nine buttons in the user interface, of which one is a dropdown, a camva, a text field, and a slider.

The first four buttons placed at the top are Image, Photo, Color, and Back. The Image-button sends the user to the device's image base so it can be imported into the photo activity. The Photo-button activates the camera function on the device so it can take a photo directly in the photo activity. The Color-button displays a menu with nine colors to choose from white, black, yellow, red, blue, green, orange, gray, and pink. The Back-button returns to the previous activity. The Draw-button displays a menu where you can choose what type of mark can be put on the photo, and these include point (which marks a line if it moves), filled circle, ring, and text. The grade bar increases or decreases the size of what is placed on top of the photo. The text field allows the user to write a text placed by selecting text in the drawing menu and pressing on the screen where the user wants to put it. The camva is the space where the photo appears, and the image taken can be worked on. At the bottom are two buttons; the Delete-button, which deletes everything worked on the photo, and the Save-button, which saves the edited image.



Fig. 6 Photo activity programming

Finally, once the SFC App was developed, it was compared with the most similar App in the Google Store called Colony Counter (CC), which is used for counting bacterial colonies. The following factors were considered: Capture time in seconds, Flow navigation divided into; database data transfer function of the camera and without hiccups, the number of clicks, and rating of the App.

6 Results

6.1 Species identified by pyrosequencing

The following results are the species identified in Germany and Panama through the pyrosequencing method. These results contribute to the global work carried out by Tedersoo *et al.* (2014).



Fig. 7 Number of species by Pyrosequencing

The total number of species found were 204 species in both countries with the pyrosequencing technique. The number of species that were found in both areas were six, the species are: (*Cryptococcus podzolicus, Mortierella kuhlmanii, Mortierella minutissima, Russula nigricans, Trichosporon gamsii, Trichosporon porosum*) most of these species are cosmopolitan. It is worth mentioning that the numbers of species identified by pyrosequencing are more than the number of species identified by the molecular and morphological way, in Germany about double (47 vs 84 species), but in Panama, the difference is significant (32 vs 126).

species). However, there are many individuals, who are not identified by pyrosequencing technique, instead are classified until genera or uncultured fungi.

6.2 Percentage of orders by pyrosequencing

Based on the pyrosequencing identification, the species were grouped in their corresponding orders to which they belong, obtaining the following results.



Fig. 8 The number of percentages in different orders in Germany by pyrosequencing

Germany shows in the pyrosequencing test one dominance by Basidiomycota (Agaricales, Atheliales, Boletales, Filobasidiales, Hymenochaetales, Russulales, Thelephorales, Tremellales, Trichosporonales) with around 55 % of species, while (Diaporthales, Eurotiales, Geoglossales, Ascomycota Helotiales, Hypocreales, Hysteriales, Ophiostomatales, Pezizales, Rhytismatales, Saccharomycetales, Sordariales) has 32 % of species, and the last position is Zygomycota (Basidiobolales, Mortierellales, Mucorales, Umbelopsidales) with just 13 %.



Fig. 9 The number of percentages in different orders in Panama by pyrosequencing

Numbers of species by pyrosequencing in Panama are dominant by Ascomycota 48 % (Capnodiales, Chaetosphaeriales, Chaetothyriales, Coniochaetales, Diaporthales, Eurotiales, Helotiales, Hypocreales, Onygenales, Orbiliales, Pleosporales, Sordariales, Venturiales, Xylariales) and Basidiomycota with 42% (Agaricales, Atheliales, Atractiellales, Auriculariales, Boletales, Cantharellales, Hymenochaetales, Polyporales, Russulales, Sebacinales, Thelephorales, Tremellales, Trichosphaeriales, Trichosporonales) while Chytridiomycota (Rhizophydiales and Spizellomycetales) has 2 % and Zvgomvcota (Basidiobolales and Mortierellales) with 4 %, and finally the pyrosequencing shows 3 % in Incertae sedis.

6.3 Number of isolates for morphological identification

The following results show the species identified in Germany and Panama through the morphological identification method. A total of 764 isolates of soil fungi were obtained from the soils of Germany and Panama. The number of isolates and species in both countries is shown in Figures 10 and 11. Mentioning that the number of isolates per month was the next; in Germany, the first sampling yielded 47 isolates, the second 107, the third had 88, the fourth had 77, the fifth had 60, the sixth had 64, the seventh had 55 and the eighth had 35. In Panama, the first sampling yielded 106 isolates, in the second 60, and the third was 65.



Fig. 10 Number of fungal isolated from soils in Germany and Panama

Within this study, major differences were found among the soil fungi species. The lower number of fungi isolated from Panama compared to those from Germany is caused by the lower number of samples from Panama (three samplings versus eight samplings). However, Panama showed a high number of isolates with just these three samplings. These results suggest the greater richness of species in Panama's tropical areas than in German areas.





Fig. 11 Number of species isolated from soils in Germany and Panama

In total, 71 species were identified. In Germany, the first sampling yielded seven species, in the second 28, the third 19, the fourth 13, the fifth 19, the sixth 16, the seventh 28 and the eighth 26. In Panama, the first sampling yielded 24 species, in the second 18 and the third 25. Considering that the number of samples in Panama was three and eight in Germany, the richness of soil fungi found in Panama was proportionally higher.

Eight species were found in both countries, the species are: *Absidia cylindrospora Bionectria ochroleuca, Penicillium citrinum, Purpureocillium lilacinum, Penicillium simplicissimum Trichoderma harzianum, Trichoderma koningi, Mucor moelleri.* Most of these species are known to be cosmopolitan (Tedersoo *et al.* 2014).

Taunus-Germany	N -Isolates	% Total
Pochonia bulbillosa	81	10.6 %
Penicillium daleae	74	9.6 %
Majagua-Panama		
Trichoderma harzianum	27	3.5 %
Penicillium simplicissimum	22	2.8 %

Table 1: Most abundant species isolated from Germany and Panama

The two most abundant species in each area represent a different percentage of the total number of isolates. Around 20 % of the Taunus-Germany isolates are represented by the two most abundant species, while in the Majagua-Panama isolates, the two most abundant species represent just 6 % (see table 1). Presumably, the abundance of species is more balanced in the Panama sites than in the German sites. However, the dominance of fungi in culture could be an inadequate representation of the species distribution in fungal communities because this dominance can be artificially caused by the ability or non-ability of fungi to grow on in artificial media, under different habitat conditions.







Fig. 12 Pareto analysis of the abundance of species on the different types of soils in Germany. a) Bare soil, b) Grassland, c) Forest, blue is the frequency and orange is the accumulated percentage







Fig. 13 Pareto analysis of the abundance of species on the different types of soils in Panama. a) Bare soil, b) Grassland, c) Forest, blue is the frequency and orange is the accumulated percentage

The Pareto analysis in Germany (Fig. 12) shows that, in the three soils, are two dominant species (*Pochonia bulbillosa* and *Penicillium daleae*). These species increase as the vegetation likewise. There is a second group of species that is found in all soils. Its abundance is higher than the rest of the species (*Absidia glauca, Trichoderma hamatum, Geomyces pannorum, Penicillium simplicissimum, Trichoderma asperellum*). The third group comprises species whose abundance is minor (from one to five individuals) but present in all soils and finally, the fourth group where the abundance and presence differ in each soil.

The Pareto analysis in the soils of Panama (Fig. 13) showed the dominance of two species (*Purpureocillium lilacinum* and *Penicillium daleae*). Like in Germany, these species increase as degradation decreases. The second group with the highest abundance comprises three species (*Penicillium citrinum, Penicillium simplicissimum, Zygorhynchus moelleri Vuill*). The third group includes species with minimal abundance (from one to three individuals). Ending with the fourth group where the species present contain one to two individuals and their presence varies in each soil.

6.5 Percentage of orders by morphology identification

Based on the morphological identification, the species were grouped in their corresponding orders to which they belong, obtaining the following results.



Fig. 14 Classification by orders in Germany. Adapted from Rosas et al. (2019)

Grouping the orders of figure 8, it was found that around 70 % of the species isolated from the German sites were Ascomycota, 20 % were Zygomycota, and only 7 % were Basidiomycota (represented just for Tremellales). This dominance by Ascomycota is common in soil fungi community in the forest.



Fig. 15 Classification by orders in Panama. Adapted from Rosas et al. (2019)

Grouping the orders of figure 9, it was found that around 94 % of the species isolated from the Panamanian sites were Ascomycota and 6 % were Zygomycota, while no Basidiomycota were isolated. Therefore, the proportion of Ascomycota in relation to the other phyla of fungi is much higher. Within the Ascomycota the orders Eurotiales and Hypocreales represent the highest percentage of species.

6.6 Diversity indices applied to morphologically identified samples

The diversity indices were calculated to quantify biodiversity and the results, in general, show a high diversity (greater than level three on the shannon index) in both countries.
Shannon index was plotted because this index explains the evenness and the abundance of the species present. Results show a high diversity in both countries.



Fig. 16 Species rarefaction curves showing the increase in Shannon diversity with sampling effort for both Germany and Panama

Figure 10 shows the accumulation of species across the sampling, with similar diversity values in both sites. Forest in Germany and Panama are different for the environmental factors, as previously mentioned before the number of sampling was different at each site; however, both sites have high diversity. Shannon index is used to measure the specific biodiversity where the values fewer than two are considered to be low in biodiversity, but the upper three are high in biodiversity. Regardless of the area and environmental factors, the fungal soil communities have a high diversity.



Fig. 17 Rarefaction Curves using each of the measures of richness and diversity in Germany and Panama

Diversity indices give a summary of richness and evenness in a single statistic, highlighting that there are different ways to combine both measures resulting in different diversity indices.

The result of the diversity indices is shown in Fig. 17. Chao1 and 2 show the more significant differences between the species observed and the species expected. Jack 1 shows that the expected species in Germany are around 50 and 40 for Panama, while Jack 2 shows some expected species more in both countries, the differences are minimal. Bootstrap estimate the expected species similar to a jack 1 and 2, while in the Simpson index was observed more similarities with the richness species data, also, when increasing the number of species show the species distribution in proportions. Result with this index show high diversity like the Shannon index. The indices result confirm that high diversity and representative samples were obtained in both countries.



Fig. 18 Beta and gamma diversity in Germany

The beta diversity marks the dissimilarities between the populations and ranges the accumulation of species when adding the areas, as observed in the Pareto analysis, there are two dominant species in the three soils studied. Likewise, there are 24 species nested in the three soils while there is a succession of 21 species through degraded soils.



Fig. 19 Beta and gamma diversity in Panama

The beta diversity marks a dissimilarity of 39 % between the populations, and the gamma diversity shows that in all the areas added there are 1.3 populations in the three areas. Two dominant species are shown with 12 nested, and the number of species in succession or by loss adds up to 23 species through the studied soils.



6.7 Analysis of abundance of species in different types of soils

Fig. 20 Recorded abundance over time in Germany by morphological identification

Degradation of soil has an effect directly on the abundance. The maximum number of individuals present in a bare soil sample is 23 in the second month, while the first and last have seven and eight, respectively. In the forest, the number of individuals in each sample is twice the amount of bare soil. The samples from grassland show a transition in the number of individuals closer to the bare soil.



Fig. 21 Abundance in each of the soils in Germany

The ANOVA test applied to the abundance present in the different soils of Germany showed statistically significant differences, for which a Tukey test was carried out. The main difference was found between the bare soil and the forest soil. Grassland soils did not have statistically significant differences from bare and forest soils. Grassland works as a transition gradient.



Fig. 22 Recorded Hypocreales abundance over time in Germany

Hypocreales order showed a significant difference in the abundance present in the different types of soil in Germany. The variation in abundance on bare soil was from three individuals to nine, maintaining a mean of five, while on grassland it remained between five to thirteen. However, on the forest soil, the variation in May was from seven to twenty-three.



Fig. 23 Recorded abundance over time in Panama by morphological identification

Panama has only three samples; however, degradation has a statistically significant effect on abundance (based on the ANOVA test). Tukey's test showed that the main difference is between the bare soil and the forest soil. The grassland did not present statistically significant differences with any of the other two soils, assuming this soil is a transition between the abundances of the soils.

6.8 Comparison of methodologies



Fig. 24 Comparison of abundances and richness obtained with the two methodologies

Student's t-test showed statistically significant differences between the methodologies used in obtaining abundance in Germany, but no differences were found in species richness. There were no significant differences between the methods in abundance and species richness in Panama. It is worth mentioning that among the methodologies, it shares six species (*Absidia cylindrospora, Cryptococcus podzolicus, Nectria mariannaeae, Paecilomyces carneus, Pochonia bulbillosa, Trichoderma hamatum*).

6.9 Identification of the ten new records found in Panama

Ten new records were found in Western Panama, identified based on morphological and molecular characteristics, five species belong to Eurotiales (*Aspergillus roseoglobulosus*, *A. tamarii*, *Penicillium janczewskii*, *P. miczynskii*, *Talaromyces verruculosus*), four species belong of Hypocreales (*Mariannaea elegans*, *Purpureocillium lilacinum*, *Trichoderma harzianum*, *T. spirale*), and one species belong of Mucorales (*Mucor moelleri*). Four of these species, namely *A. roseoglobulosus*, *M. moelleri*, *P. janczewskii*, and *T. verruculosus*, are also new for Central America.

Phylum: Ascomycota

Order: Eurotiales

Species: *Aspergillus roseoglobulosus* Frisvad & Samson, in Frisvad, Frank, Houbraken, Kuijpers & Samson, Stud. Mycol. 50: 30 (2004).

Macroscopical description. Colonies frequently form agglomerations in circles, pink with white and yellow, cottony. Reverse of culture lightly red to pink. Colony on MEA attaining 1.5 cm diam. after 10 days at 25 °C.

Microscopical description. Hyphae septate, $6-9(-12) \mu m$ wide, single hyphal cells (69–)83–102(–120) μm long, hyaline. Vesicles at the tip of the conidiophores globose, (21–)33–102(–120) μm long. Conidial heads biseriate. Metulae (2–)3–4(–5) μm wide and (5–)6–8(–11) μm long. Phialides flask-shaped, 2–3(–4) μm wide and (6–)7–9(–11) μm long. Conidia globose to subglobose, 2–3 μm wide, hyaline, with rough surface.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M37 (FR-0247033), ITS sequence KY320597.

Ecology and distribution. *Aspergillus roseoglobulosus* has been found in subtropical and tropical zones. It has been recorded from Argentina, Brazil, Hawaii, and Pakistan (Frisvad *et al.* 2004). *A. roseoglobulosus* is reported here in Panama for the first time.

Sequencing results

Table 2 shows the results of BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M37 including 629 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
FJ491583	Aspergillus roseoglobulosus	57	99	2
FR733827	Aspergillus sclerotiorum	57	98	15
EF661408	Aspergillus sulphureus	57	98	3
EF200084	Aspergillus bridgeri	57	98	2
FR733836	Aspergillus persii	57	98	3

Table 2: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M37

Notes. According to the data in GenBank and the BLAST search, the strain P1M37 matches with *Aspergillus roseoglobulosus* (two sequences with significant identities). Molecular identification of strain P1M37 also matches with 98 % with *Aspergillus sclerotiorum*, *A. sulphureus*, *A. bridgeri*, and *A. persii*. However, its morphological characteristics correspond to A. *roseoglobulosus* because of the rose red mycelium and rose red reverse of the colony on MEA (Frisvad *et al.* 2004). *A. sclerotiorum* produces a creamy-yellow layer of conidia and it is frequently observed to occur in soil depths of 30–50 cm (Christensen 1982).

A. roseoglobulosus produces a similar yellow layer of conidia, but its mycelium is pink and it is reported from superficial soil layers (Frisvad *et al.* 2004). On the other hand, *A. sulphureus* is yellow and produces a discoloration zone in agar plates (CDA and MEA medium), while *A. roseoglobulosus* does not present any discoloration in agar plates (Kumar *et al.* 2012). *A. bridgeri* differs from *A. roseoglobulosus* by a colony reverse with ochre color and the diameter of conidial heads (up to 200–260 µm; Christensen 1982). *A. persii* is similar to *A. sclerotiorum* on the basis of morphological characteristics but *A. persii* only grows on certain substrates and at specific temperatures, and *A. persii* differs from *A. roseoglobulosus* by the yellow color of the mycelia (Zotti *et al.* 2010). Morphological and molecular characteristics indicate that the strain number P1M37 corresponds to *A. roseoglobulosus*, but this identification should be complemented by a chemical analysis (Samson *et al.* 2006).



Figure 25: Aspergillus roseoglobulosus (P1M37). a. Conidiophore with metulae and phialides. b. Rough conidia. Bars = $10 \mu m$.

Species: *Aspergillus tamarii* Kita, Zentbl. Bakt. Parasitkde, Abt. II 37: 433 (1913).

Macroscopical description. Colonies frequently form agglomerations in circles, olive green, powdery. Reverse of culture greenish to brown. Colony on MYP attaining 1.5 cm diam. after 10 days at 25 °C.

Microscopical description. Hyphae septate, $4-5(-6) \mu m$ wide, single hyphal cells $(19-)25-62(-86) \mu m$ long, hyaline. Conidiophores composed of an unbranched stipe, 5-9 μm wide and up to $(120-)154-248(-300) \mu m$ long, hyaline, walls rough. Vesicle globose, $(11-)34-36(-42) \mu m$ wide and up to $(15-)36-18(-47) \mu m$ long. Conidial heads uni- and biseriate. Metulae present $3-7(-8) \mu m$ wide and $(3-)4-9(-12) \mu m$ long. Phialides flask-shaped, $4-5(-6) \mu m$ wide and up to $(7-)8-11(-15) \mu m$ long. Conidia globose to subglobose, $4-5(-6) \mu m$ wide, green, with echinulate walls.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M16 (FR-0247034), ITS sequence KY320598.

Ecology and distribution. *Aspergillus tamarii* has frequently been isolated from cultivated soils (rice, wheat, citrus, and coconut groves), soils under legume crops, and tropical rain forest, Himalayan forest, and estuarine sediments. It has been recorded from Bangladesh, Bahamas, China, Costa Rica, Gambia, India, Iraq, Israel, Japan, Libya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Peru, Somalia, Spain, Syria, and the USA (Domsch *et al.* 2007, Markham & Herren 1990). *A. tamarii* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

85

Sequencing results

Table 3 shows the results of BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M16 including 583 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
GU362011	Aspergillus tamarii	70	99	36
JQ676205	Aspergillus caelatus	70	99	8
GQ340557	Aspergillus parasiticus	70	99	13
JX852612	Aspergillus flavus	70	99	5
JQ812709	Aspergillus sojae	70	98	2
JN185451	Aspergillus chungii	70	98	1
JF446613	Aspergillus transmontanensis	70	98	2
JN217237	Aspergillus oryzae	70	98	2
HM560046	Aspergillus toxicarius	70	98	1
AF338641	Aspergillus bombycis	70	98	3

Table 3: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M16

Notes. According to data in GenBank and BLAST search, the strain P1M16 matches with *Aspergillus tamarii* (36 sequences with significant alignments), *A. caelatus* (eight sequences), *A. flavus* (five sequences), and *A. parasiticus* (13 sequences). According to Raper and Fennell (1965) the section *Flavi* is a group containing nine species and two varieties that include *A. flavus*, *A. tamarii*,

A. caelatus, and A. parasiticus, which are closely related but can be distinguished by the color of the conidia, presence or absence of metulae, ornamentation, size of the conidia, and DNA fingerprint (Castillo 2007, Horn 1997, Kurtzman et al. 1987, McAlpin et al. 2005). Morphologically, A. caelatus is closely related to A. tamarii because both species have conidia with rough surface (Ito et al. 1998). However, they can be distinguished by differences in the ornamentation of the conidia, i.e., conidia of A. tamarii have an echinulate surface while conidia of A. caelatus have a tuberculate surface, and the color of the colonies after 10 days of growth, i.e., A. caelatus shows a change of green to brownish-green and does not produce cyclopiazonic acid (Horn 1997, Ito et al. 1999). The other closely related species is A. parasiticus, which can be distinguished from A. tamarii by the color of the phialides (usually hyaline to pale green), the color of the conidia (yellow-green), and the production of aflatoxin (Kurtzman et al. 1987, Samson et al. 2004). A. tamarii differs from A. flavus (with conidia 3.5-4.5 µm wide) by conidia that reach a diameter of up to 6 µm (Domsch et al. 2007). Genetically, A. tamarii is closely related to A. caelatus, but there are some nucleotide differences that allow to distinguish the DNA sequences of these two species in the regions of ITS1, ITS2, 5.8S rDNA, and 28S rDNA (Ito et al. 1999). To determine Aspergillus species belonging to the section Flavi it is necessary to use not only the morphological characteristics but also the characteristics related to the production of mycotoxins, the analysis of the color of colonies using digital images, and DNA sequences (Horn 1997, Horn et al. 1996, Samson et al. 2006). The morphological characteristics of the strain P1M16 confirm its identification as A. tamarii.

87



Figure 26: Aspergillus tamarii (P1M16). a. Conidiophore with metulae and phialides. b. Echinulate conidia. c. Stipe of a conidiophore with scattered conidia. d. Detail of the conidiophore showing its ornamentation. e. Echinulate conidia. Bars = $5 \mu m$.

Species: *Penicillium janczewskii* K.M.Zaleski, Bull. Acad. Polon. Sci., Math. et Nat., Sér. B: 488 (1927).

Macroscopical description. Mycelium growing fast, covering the Petri dish after 10 days (9 cm diam.) of cultivation at 25 °C. Colonies dark olive green colored, frequently forming agglomerations on their surface.

Microscopical description. Hyphae septate. Stipes of conidiophores 2–3 µm wide and (15-)26-46(-55) µm long. Rami 2–3 µm wide and (7-)13-27(-35) µm long, hyaline. Ramuli 2–3(–4) µm wide and 8–17(–22) µm long. Metulae at the tips of lateral branches, irregularly divergent, with smooth walls, 1–3(–4) µm wide and (3-)4-12(-20) µm long. Phialides flask-shaped, cylindrical, tapering towards the apex, 1–3 µm wide and (4-)6-9(-10) µm long. Conidia in chains, subglobose to globose, 2–4 µm diam., brown, with rough walls.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M5 (FR-0247035), ITS sequence KY320624.

Ecology and distribution. *Penicillium janczewskii* has frequently been isolated from soil of forests in temperate zones, grassland, and arable soils. It has been recorded from Austria, the Bahamas, Brazil, Egypt, India, Italy, Israel, Japan, Peru, and Syria (Daynes *et al.* 2008, Domsch *et al.* 2007). *P. janczewskii* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

Sequencing results

Table 4 shows the results of BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M5, including 321 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
FJ230987.1	Penicillium janczewskii	100	98	3
JN617693.1	Penicillium jensenii	100	97	2
KC812360.1	Penicillium sp.	99	98	27
JX045775.1	Penicillium canescens	98	96	3

Table 4: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M5.

Notes. The morphological identification of *Penicillium janczewskii* is based on its conidia, which are rough-walled and brown as seen by light microscopy. These characteristics and the size of the structures agree with those presented for *P. janczewskii* by Domsch *et al.* (2007). Molecular data (table 4) indicate a close relationship of the strain P1M5 with *P. canescens*, *P. janczewskii*, and *P. jensenii*. *P. janczewskii* has strongly divergent metulae and the conidial walls are rough, while conidia are smooth in *P. jensenii* (Domsch *et al.* 2007, Martínez 2003). *P. canescens* is morphologically similar to *P. janczewskii* in size and shape of conidia, but conidia of *P. canescens* are smooth-walled to slightly roughened, while conidia of *P. janczewskii* are coarsely warted. Conidiophores of *P. canescens* are conspicuously roughened and those of *P. janczewskii* smooth (Domsch *et al.* 2007, Pessoni *et al.* 2002).



Figure 27: Penicillium janczewskii (P1M5). a. Conidiophore with phialides and conidia. b. Conidia. Bars = 5 μ m.

Species: *Penicillium miczynskii* K.M.Zaleski, Bull. Acad. Polon. Sci., Math. et Nat., Sér. B: 482 (1927).

Synonym: Penicillium shearii Stolk & D.B.Scott, Persoonia 4: 396 (1967).

Macroscopical description. Colonies green with white borders, frequently forming ring-like agglomerations on their surface. Mycelium growing fast, covering the Petri dish after 14 days (9 cm diam.) of cultivation at 25 °C.

Microscopical description. Hyphae septate. Stipe of the conidiophore 3–5 μ m wide and (130–)155–181(–210) μ m long. Metulae irregularly divergent, 1–3 μ m wide and (11–)14–17(–20) μ m long. Phialides flask-shaped, cylindrical, tapering towards the apex, 2–3 μ m wide and (5–)7–8(–10) μ m long. Conidia in tangled chains, subglobose to ovate, 1–2 μ m wide and 2–3 μ m long, with finely rough ornaments.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 30.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M78 (FR-0247036), ITS sequence KY320611.

Ecology and distribution. *Penicillium miczynskii* has been frequently isolated from soil of tropical and subtropical areas (Tuthill & Frisvad 2004). It has been recorded from Austria, Central Africa, Colombia, Honduras, Japan, New Guinea, South Africa, and Sierra Leone (Domsch *et al.* 2007). *P. miczynskii* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

Sequencing results

Table 5 shows the results of BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M78 including 636 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
KJ439199	Penicillium shearii	94	99	7
KJ191428	Penicillium sanguifluum	95	97	4
GU566236	Penicillium roseopurpureum	95	97	5
JN617685	Penicillium copticola	87	97	1
JN617672	Penicillium manginii	95	96	1

Table 5: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M78.

Notes. Zaleski described *P. miczynskii* in 1927 from the soil of a *Picea* forest in Poland. Both Thom (1930) and Raper and Thom (1949) accepted *P. miczynskii* as valid and unique and provided full descriptions based upon a detailed examination of derivatives of the Zaleski isolates. Pitt (1979) placed *P. chrzaszczii, P. matrismeae*, and *P. miczynskii* (cited as *P. soppii*), also described by Zaleski in 1927, and four additional species (*P. atrosanguineum*, *P. manginii*, *P. pedemontanum*, and *P. syriacum*) into synonymy with *P. miczynskii* and accordingly expanded the species circumscription (Christensen *et al.* 1999). *Penicillium soppii* is the anamorph name for *Eupenicillium shearii* (Stolk & Samson 1983). However, according to Index Fungorum, *Eupenicillium shearii* is a synonym of *P. manginii* according to Stolk & Samson (1983).

According to data in GenBank, the strain P1M78 corresponds to P. shearii with 99 % of identity (Table 5). The sequence of the strain P1M78 showed a relationship with P. sanguifluum, P. roseopurpureum, and P. copticola. Ρ. miczynskii resembles Eu. saturniforme Morphologically, and *Eu. tropicum*, but it differs from them by strictly velutinous colony texture with abundant conidiogenesis and finely rough conidia (Tuthill & Frisvad 2004). Eupenicillium saturniforme can be differentiated from P. miczynskii by robust biverticillate penicilli, apically vesiculate metulae and rough-walled stipes (Wang & Zhuang 2009). Penicillium roseopurpureum morphologically differs from P. miczynskii by its strictly monoverticillate conidiophores (Vega & Posada 2006). Penicillium copticola can be differentiated by an analysis of spectroscopic data and by the color of the culture (Daengrot et al. 2014). Eupenicillium bovifimosum and Eu. baarnense are also closely related to P. miczynskii especially by similar shape and size of conidia. Nevertheless, they can be differentiated by the production of whorls of up to five metulae (Tuthill 2002). Those species are not represented in GenBank, therefore chemical analysis would be necessary to identify them (Belofsky et al. 1998). Penicillium miczynskii may be identified by secondary metabolites, this species produces kaitocephalin when cultivated on a solid medium (Shin-ya et al. 1997).



Figure 28: Penicillium miczynskii (P1M78). a. Conidiophores with phialides and conidia. b. Conidia. Bars = 5 μ m.

Species: *Talaromyces verruculosus* Peyronel, Samson, Yilmaz, Frisvad & Seifert, Studies in Mycology 70: 177 (2011). Fig. 8

Synonym: *Penicillium verruculosum* Peyronel, I germi astmosferici dei fungi con micelio: 22 (1913).

Macroscopical description. Colonies green olive, with white borders, frequently forming ring-like agglomerations on their surface. Reverse of colonies pales reddish yellow. Mycelium growing fast, covering the Petri dish after 7 days (9 cm diam.) of cultivation at 25 °C.

Microscopical description. Hyphae septate. Stipes of conidiophores 2–3 µm wide and (81-)98-136(-144) µm long, smooth. Ramuli 2–3 µm wide and (88-)91-101(-123) µm long. Metulae divergent, 3–4 µm wide and (7-)8-10(-12) µm long. Phialides flask-shaped, cylindrical, tapering towards the apex, 3–4 µm wide and (6-)7-13(-15) µm long. Conidia in disordered chains, spherical to subspherical, 2–3 µm wide, hyaline to subhyaline, with rough walls.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 30.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M41 (FR-0247037), ITS sequence KY320632.

Ecology and distribution. *Talaromyces verruculosus* was frequently isolated from soil or roots of plants in grasslands or coniferous forests, in countries like Costa Rica, Denmark, Pakistan, Sweden, the USA, and Taiwan (Bhagobaty *et al.* 2010, Gul Shah *et al.* 2014, Samson *et al.* 2011). In India, it was found among root fungal endophytes in tropical rainforest areas (Bhagobaty *et al.* 2010), whereas in Panama, this species was isolated from grasslands in tropical lowlands.

96

Sequencing results

Table 6 shows the results of BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of

the sample number P1M41 including 594 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
AF510496	Penicillium verruculosum	97	99	9
HQ607919	Penicillium verruculosum (cited as Talaromyces verruculosus)	96	99	7
KF225854	Uncultured Talaromyces	97	99	7
JX545189	Uncultured Penicillium	97	99	3
KJ461364	Uncultured Ascomycota	96	99	1
HQ392496	Penicillium aculeatum	92	99	1

Table 6: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M41.

Notes. According to data in GenBank, the strain P1M41 corresponds to *Talaromyces verruculosus* (syn. *Penicillium verruculosum*) with 99 % identity (Table 6). The molecular analysis also shows a 99 % identity of sequences with *Talaromyces aculeatus* (cited as *Penicillium aculeatum*), however the morphological characteristics of the strain P1M41 match with *T. verruculosus*, especially the green olive color on MYP medium, the white color at the margin and the typical pale reddish yellow color of the reverse of the colony (Mayumilto *et al.* 1992). Microscopical characteristics of *T. verruculosus* also match with the description published by Mayumilto *et al.* (1992). *T. verruculosus* is phylogenetically closely related to *T. aculeatus* (Gul Shah *et al.* 2014).



Figure 29: Talaromyces vertuculosus (P1M41). a. Conidiophore with phialides and conidia. Bars = 10 μ m. b. Conidia. Bars = 5 μ m.

Oder: Hypocreales

Species: *Mariannaea elegans* (Corda) Samson, Studies in Mycology 6: 75 (1974).

Macroscopical description. Colony with cottony texture, mycelium planar to convex, with aerial mycelium, 2–5 mm high, white, gray, and light brown on the reverse of the culture. Colony on PDA attaining 2.5 cm diam. after 7 days at 25 °C. **Microscopical description.** Hyphae septate, individual cells 3-5(-7) µm wide and (13-)16-38(-40) µm long, hyaline. Metulae 3-4(-5) mm wide and 10-18(-20) mm long, smooth, hyaline. Phialides subulate to acerose, (2-)3-4 µm wide and 7-21(-25) µm long. Conidia asymmetrical, fusoid, often apiculate, 2-4(-5) µm wide and (5-)6-10(-15) µm long, hyaline, smooth.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M35 (FR-0247039), ITS sequence KY320619.

Ecology and distribution. *Mariannaea elegans* has been reported from bark or decaying wood and soil in forests (Domsch *et al.* 2007, Samuels & Seifert 1991). *M. elegans* has been isolated from soils of Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Poland, South Africa, the British Isles, the Netherlands, the USA, and Venezuela (Domsch *et al.* 2007, Samuels & Seifert 1991). In Jamaica, a strain of *M. elegans* was isolated from arable soils under similar environmental conditions as those in Panama (Samuels & Seifert 1991). *M. elegans* is reported here for Panama and Central America for the first time.

Sequencing results

Table 7 shows the results of BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M35 including 565 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
AB855778	Mariannaea elegans	94	98	11
EU273515	Mariannaea elegans (cited as Nectria mariannaeae)	94	98	10
AB587666	Mariannaea camptospora	94	91	3
JX125048	Mariannaea samuelsii	94	91	3
GQ153836	Mariannaea aquaticola	94	91	3

Table 7: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M35

Notes. According to data in GenBank, the strain P1M35 matches with *Mariannaea elegans*, which is the anamorph name for *Nectria mariannaeae* (Samuels & Seifert 1991). *M. elegans* isolated from Panamanian soil also matches morphologically with the description published by Domsch *et al.* (2007). *M. elegans* differs from *Mariannaea camptospora* in colony pigmentation, the isolates of *M. camptospora* having a red purple reverse in culture (Domsch *et al.* 2007). Morphologically, *Mariannaea aquaticola* differs from *M. elegans* in the shape of conidia (ellipsoidal to fusiform) and the color of the colony on MEA, which is yellowish to dark brown (Tang *et al.* 2012). Molecular sequences of *M. elegans* and *M. aquaticola* differ, as shown by Cai *et al.* (2010), Samuels (2011), and data presented here. *Mariannaea samuelsii* differs from *M. elegans* by the shape of the conidia, which are cylindrical and 1-septate (Samuels 1989). These two species can be clearly separated from *M. elegans* based on their capacity to produce reddish-purple colonies on MEA (Samuels 2011).



Figure 30: Mariannaea elegans (P1M35). a. Conidia. b. Conidiophore with metulae, phialides and conidia. Bars = 10 μ m.

Species: *Purpureocillium lilacinum* (Thom) Luangsa-ard, Houbraken, Hywel-Jones and Samson, in Luangsa-ard, Houbraken, Doorn, Hong, Borman, Hywel-Jones and Samson, FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 321: 144 (2011).

Synonyms: *Paecilomyces lilacinus* (Thom) Samson, Stud. Mycol. 6: 58 (1974). *Penicillium lilacinum* Thom, Bull. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Bureau Animal Industry 118: 73 (1910).

Macroscopical description. Colonies frequently forming agglomerations in circles, rose to pink, with cottony texture. Reverse of culture slightly pale pink. Colony on MYP attaining 1.5–3 cm diam. after 10 days at 25 °C.

Microscopical description. Hyphae septate, 2-3(-5) µm wide, single hyphal cells (10-)11-26(-28) µm long, hyaline. Conidiophores composed of an unbranched stipe, 5-7(-8) µm wide and (80-)120-180(-212) µm long, hyaline, with rough walls, with metulae, ramuli, and phialides. Metulae 3-4 µm wide and 8-10(-11) µm long. Phialides flask-shaped, 2-3 µm wide and 4-7(8) µm long, branched. Conidia in long chains, ellipsoidal, 2-3(-6) µm diam., pink, with smooth walls.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 30.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M95 (FR-0247040), ITS sequence KY320622.

Ecology and distribution. *Purpureocillium lilacinum* has been frequently isolated from soil of warm regions but it also has been reported from temperate forests (Itin *et al.* 1998). It is recorded from Argentina, Austria, Central Africa, Canada, Chile, Egypt, France, Honduras, Hong Kong, India, Israel, Jamaica, Japan, Libya, Malaysia, Nepal, Pakistan, Poland, Somalia, South Africa, Spain, Turkey, and the USA (Domsch *et al.* 2007). *P. lilacinum* is reported here for the first time in Panama.

102

Sequencing results

Table 8 shows the results of BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M95 including 691 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
AB103380	Paecilomyces lilacinus	92	97	67
AB084157	Ophiocordyceps heteropoda	92	96	5
GU980040	Isaria takamizusanensis	89	95	2
GU980038	Akanthomyces sp.	89	94	1

Table 8: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M95

Notes. According to data in GenBank and the BLAST search, the strain P1M95 matches with Purpureocillium lilacinum (partly as Paecilomyces lilacinus) (67 sequences with significant alignments), Ophiocordyceps heteropoda (five sequences), and Isaria takamizusanensis (two sequences). Samson (1974) defined 31 species in the genus Paecilomyces including Paecilomyces lilacinus, which recently was transferred to Purpureocillium lilacinum (Luangsa-ard et al. 2011). Species of the new genus Purpureocillium differ from species of Paecilomyces by the absence of chlamydospores, the lilac conidia (those of *Paecilomyces* are olive-brown), and because the optimum growth temperature is different. Purpureocillium spp. show rapid growth on agar media at 25-33 °C, while Paecilomyces spp. grow more slowly at 30-45 °C (Luangsa-ard et al. 2011). The phylogenetic position using ITS and $1-\alpha$ (translation elongation factor *lilacinum* belongs gene) sequences shows that P. to the family

Ophiocordycipitaceae (Sung *et al.* 2007, Inglis & Tigano 2006) while species of *Paecilomyces* are located in the family Trichocomaceae (Luangsa-ard *et al.* 2011).

For the morphological identification of the strain P1M95 the keys published by Luangsa-ard *et al.* (2011) and Domsch *et al.* (2007) were used. The genus *Purpureocillium* includes two species: *P. lilacinum* is characterized by ellipsoidal to fusiform conidia, which are hyaline, smooth-walled to slightly roughened and purple *en masse*. *P. lavendulum* differs by subglobose or limoniform conidia with an apiculate base, slightly longer phialides, no growth at 35 °C and the production of a yellow pigment (Luangsa-ard *et al.* 2011, Perdomo *et al.* 2013). *P. lilacinum* is a saprobic species that can be isolated from soil, insects, nematodes, animals, and humans (Itin *et al.* 1998, Luangsa-ard *et al.* 2011). Based on these data, the species is identified as *Purpureocillium lilacinum*.



Figure 31: *Purpureocillium lilacinum* (P1M95). a. Conidiophore with phialides, metulae and ramuli. b. Conidiophore with phialides and chains of conidia. c. Conidia. Bars = 5μ m.

Species: Trichoderma harzianum Rifai, Mycological Papers 116: 38 (1969).

Macroscopical description. Texture of the colony woolly, colonies with white mycelium and green conidia on their surface. Colony on MYP reaching 5.5 cm diam. after 5 days at 25 °C. Reverse of culture slightly pale yellow.

Microscopical description. Hyphae septate, $3-4 \mu m$ wide, single hyphal cells $(25-)29-53(-65) \mu m$ long, hyaline. Conidiophores $2-3 \mu m$ wide and $(7-)9-16(-20) \mu m$ long, with phialides in dense groups. Phialides flask-shaped, with swollen base, $1-2 \mu m$ wide and $4-6(-8) \mu m$ long. Conidia globose to subglobose, $2-3 \mu m$ wide, green, with smooth walls.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M6 (FR-0247041), ITS sequence KY320639.

Ecology and distribution. *Trichoderma harzianum* (asexual and sexual states) has a worldwide distribution with records from Europe, South America, Africa, and Asia (Chaverri *et al.* 2003, Grondona *et al.* 1997). *T. harzianum* has frequently been isolated from soil of forests, as well as in fields of wheat. It has been recorded from the British Isles, Canada, Costa Rica, India, Italy, Libya, the Netherlands, Nigeria, and the USA (Domsch *et al.* 2007, Holmes *et al.* 2004).

T. harzianum was found in forest soil in Panama resulting as the first report in this country.

Sequencing results

Table 9 shows the results of BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M13 including 609 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
EF191303	Hypocrea lixii	94	97	40
JQ775562	<i>Hypocrea</i> sp.	95	97	5
KC330218	Hypocrea lixii (cited as Trichoderma harzianum)	96	96	7

Table 9: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M13

Notes. Chaverri and Samuels (2002) reported that cultures derived from ascospores of Hypocrea lixii produced the morphological species Trichoderma harzianum in pure culture, so *T. harzianum* is the asexual stage of *H. lixii*. Accordingly, the strain P1M13 matches to sequences labeled as Hypocrea lixii as well as Trichoderma harzianum. Phylogenetic analysis of ITS region showed that Trichoderma harzianum/Hypocrea lixii is a cohesive group (Chaverri et al. 2003). The identification by morphological characteristics confirms this species identification (Domsch et al. 2007). Morphological characteristics of the strain correspond to T. harzianum, which is characterized by dense conidiation, colonies rapidly turning yellowish-green to dark green and presenting pustules fringed by sterile white mycelium. Conidiophores tend to be regularly verticillate, forming a pyramidal structure, and are divided by septa. Phialides are ampulliform to lageniform and form verticillate groups of 3-4. Conidia are subglobose and pale green when fully mature (Domsch et al. 2007, Kubicek & Harman 1998). T. harzianum is somewhat similar to Trichoderma viride, but T. harzianum has phialides more densely aggregated than T. viride, and phylogenetically both species are not closely related (Domsch et al. 2007, Samuels 1996). The comparison of the sequences and the morphological description confirm the species identification as T. harzianum.





° 00


Species: Trichoderma spirale Bissett, Can. J. Bot. 69: 2408 (1992).

Macroscopical description. Texture of the colony woolly, colonies with white mycelium and green conidia on their surface. The color of the reverse side of culture is the same as the upper side (white). Colony on PDA reaching 5.5 cm diam. after 5 days at 25 °C.

Microscopical description. Hyphae septate, $3-4 \mu m$ wide, single hyphal cells $(15-)19-23(-35) \mu m$ long, hyaline, walls smooth. Conidiophores $4-6 \mu m$ wide and $(30-)38-42(-50) \mu m$ long, with 3-5 phialides each. Phialides subglobose, usually swollen at the base, $3-5 \mu m$ wide and $4-6(-8) \mu m$ long. Conidia ellipsoidal, $2-3 \mu m$ diam., green, with smooth walls.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 30.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M79 (FR-0247042), ITS sequence KY320642.

Ecology and distribution. *Trichoderma spirale* has frequently been isolated from rain forest soils and bamboo stand soils. It has been recorded from Canada, Costa Rica, New Zealand, Thailand, and the USA (Bissett 1991, NZOR 2013). *T. spirale* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

Sequencing results

Table 10 shows the results of a BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M79 including 628 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
HQ608089	Trichoderma spirale	94	97	44
EU280085	Hypocrea crassa	94	96	1
JQ040400	Hypocrea virens	94	96	2

Table 10: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M79

Notes. In his description of *Trichoderma spirale*, Bissett (1991) mentioned that one of the main morphological characteristics of this species are the spiral sterile conidiophore elongations and the dense production of conidia. Both characteristics are present in the culture P1M79. According to the BLAST search in the NCBI databank, the strain P1M79 matches with a similarity of 97 % to *T. spirale*. *T. spirale* is morphologically similar to *Trichoderma polysporum*, but conidiophores are rough-walled in *T. polysporum* while they are smooth-walled in *T. spirale* (Bissett 1991, Domsch *et al.* 2007).



Figure 33: *Trichoderma spirale* (P1M79). a. Conidiophore with phialides and spiral apical extension. b. Part of a conidiophore with dense phialides. Bars = $10 \ \mu$ m. c. Conidia. Bars = $5 \ \mu$ m.

Phylum: Zygomycota

Order: Mucorales

Species: Mucor moelleri Vuill., Bull. Soc. mycol. Fr. 19: 117 (1903).

Synonym: Zygorhynchus moelleri Vuill., Bull. Soc. mycol. Fr. 19: 117 (1903).

Macroscopic description. The colony is white, forming dense, superficial, woolly colonies. Within the colony numerous zygospores are evident as black dots. The fungal strain covers the entire Petri dish (9 cm diam.) after aprox. 10 days at 25 °C.

Microscopical description. Hyphae without septa, hyaline, 2-5(-7) µm wide. Sporangiophores (5–)8–19(–30) µm long, (2–)3–5(–7) µm wide. Sporangia globose, (8–)11–18(–20) µm diam. Sporangiospores ovoid, (1–)2–3(–4) µm long, hyaline, smooth. Zygospores oval, brown to dark brown, (25–)32–41(–45) µm diam., warty. A zygospore is carried by two unequal suspensors, the small suspensor has a diameter of about 3–6(–8) µm (very difficult to observe), while the larger, ovoid suspensor has a diameter of about (17–)19–28(–32) µm.

Material examined: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M. Rosas *et al.* P1M118 (FR-0247043), ITS sequence KY320646.

Ecology and distribution. This species is one of the commonest members of the Mucoraceae and has a worldwide distribution. It has been reported almost exclusively from soils for Austria, the British Isles, Central Africa, Denmark, Germany, India, Italy, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Rumania, South Africa, and the USA (Domsch *et al.* 2007, Zycha & Siepmann 1969). *M. moelleri* is reported here for Panama and Central America for the first time.

Sequencing results

Table 11 shows the results of a BLAST search performed with the ITS sequence of the sample number P1M118 including 583 base pairs.

Number of sequence	Species	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	More sequences with significant alignments
KF367556	Mucor moelleri (as Zygorhynchus moelleri)	100	100	10
KP900327	Mucor moelleri	94	100	8
KF367556	Zygorhynchus sp.	100	100	2

Table 11: BLAST search results for the ITS region of sample P1M118

Notes. According to the BLAST search in GenBank, the ITS sequence of the strain P1M118 matches with a similarity of 100 % with sequences of *Mucor moelleri*. Morphologically, *M. moelleri* is characterized by white to grey, globose to slightly flattened sporangia of 12-40(-60) µm diameter, ellipsoidal to ovoid sporangiospores, and zygospores that are most abundant just above the surface of the substrate, brown to dark brown, mostly 30-35 µm wide, and carried by unequal suspensors (Domsch *et al.* 2007).



Figure 34: *Zygorhynchus moelleri* a. sporangiophore with sporangium, b. fusing gametangia with gametangiophoes, c. zygospora with two suspensors and adjacent hypha, Bars = $5 \mu m$.

6.10 Levels of soil degradation and soil characteristics

Soil degradation about plant cover is based on three levels: forest without alterations, grassland covered with grass, and bare soil without plant cover. In the case of pH, levels less than six are considered acidic and begin to be considered degraded soils. Based on the above, German soil samples in grassland (4.4-5.5), bare soil (5.1-5.5), and forest (4.9-6.0) were acids. Panama also showed an acid pH in grassland and forest samples (6.0), with slight variations in bare soil (5.0-6.0). Compactation of soil based on bulk density (BD) in Germany was the highest in bare soils (3.0-5.1 BD), followed by that of grasslands (3.2-4.5 BD) and forest soils (2.5-3.8 BD). On the other hand, in the samples of Panama, the lowest and highest compaction was present in forest samples (3.8-5.3), while bare soil had intermediate compaction (4.8-5.1) grasslands was low also (3.9) remained with few changes.

Soil composition was obtained based on the triangle of soil composition, resulting in a classification for soil studied in the two countries. The classification for soils in Germany were for bare soils mostly loam, for grassland and forest were silt loam. In the case of Panama, bare soil was between loam and silt loam, in the case of grassland and forest were silt loam.

6.11 Biotic factors correlation with soil fungi diversity

The correlation between the abiotic factors and the fungal diversity of the soil resulted in a statistically non-significant correlation (P > 0.05; Rosas *et al.* 2019)

in both countries. The only factor with a negative effect was compactation in Germany ($R^2 = 0.13$, P = 0.047), as shown in figure 35.



Fig. 35 Correlation between species richness and soil compactation in Germany

6.12 Ecological distance

The non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDs) results are based on sampling points grouped by ecological distance and then by sampling period, meaning that the ecological distances are closest in sampling points made in the same period (Fig. 36). One clear example is the sampling in group one, found in the first triangle. Every sampling point belongs to the first sampling in Germany, and the same process is repeated with the next triangles. All the sampling points in Panama are grouped by their ecological distance in triangle eight. However, a bridge is formed by rectangle seven between the two principal groups (Germany and Panama). This rectangle represents the eight species that share the two areas.



Fig. 36 Ecological distance grouped by sampling points (Ds = Germany, Ps = Panama, C = bare soil, V = Forest, P = grassland)

The same NMDs also were ordered with the sampling points in two groups based on their ecological distances, the result is evident, the groups are formed according to the country (Fig. 37). This result confirms what was done on site.



Fig. 37 Ecological distance grouped by sampling points countries (Ds = Germany, Ps = Panama, C = bare soil, V = Forest, P = grassland)

6.13 Theoretical model

According to the above, a theoretical model was made on how irrigation could be used for the recovery of degraded soils based on fungal diversity. The model is based on abundance, Pareto analysis, alpha-beta, and gamma diversity indices. The periodicity in irrigation is taken based on each country's seasons of the year; likewise, it is considered a theoretical model; this has not been applied and tested. However, it is based on the models of biofertilizers used in soil.



Fig. 38 theoretical model of regeneration of degraded soils based on fungal diversity

The German model starts with the composition of biofertilizers. The composition is 80 % key species plus 15 % nested species plus 5 % successional species. In Germany, the four seasons of the year are presented. In autumn, winter, and spring, it will be watered per square meter from six to nine liters twice a week, while in summer, it will be watered with 10 liters every three days. In the Panama model, the biofertilizer will be composed of 80 % of the key species, 15 % of the nested species and 5 % of the species in succession. In Panama, there are two marked climatic seasons: the rainy and dry seasons. In the rainy season, six to nine liters per square meter will be watered once a week, while in the dry season, 10 liters per square meter will be watered every two or three days.

6.14 Development of the scientific application cultivation of soil fungi

The main result is the prototype of the application ready to be published. The front-end has an introduction and then the work area opens. In this activity, two buttons lead to the activity of capturing data and taking pictures.



Fig. 39 Introduction and work area

The front-end for the database activity captures the data as follows; the new button sends to another activity where there is a space to record the following data: culture medium, the temperature at which the colony is kept, the day since inoculation and the number of colonies up to the moment of capture. This activity has the Add-button, which saves the captured data and allows the capture of the following data. It also has the Back-button that allows you to return to the database activity to see the captured data. The following Update-button allows you to write the plate number you want to modify. With the Search-button, your search for the data set for the Petri dish number previously captured, and any data can be changed there. Once modified with the Update-button placed below, the activity is updated, and the Back-button returns to the previous activity. The Delete-button works the same way as Update with the difference of deleting unwanted data. The Display-button displays the list of captured data and can scroll the list of data up and down. The Back-button will return to the previous activity. The last button in this activity is the Export-button, which transforms the database into an Excel format so that it can be sent and worked on other devices.



(Display button shows the data base)

Fig. 40 Front-end of the database activity

The photo activity can be used for capturing photos of Petri dishes to mark and count the colonies that develop day by day. The Image-button is used to see pictures of previous days and mark the growth of the colonies, thus having a file per day of the changes of the colonies in the Petri dishes. The Photo-button is used to capture the status of the colony, which can then be compared with subsequent photos of colony development. The main function of the Color-button is to differentiate the colonies that grow in the same Petri dish. The Back-button sends the user to the menu in case the user wants to exit the photo activity. The button with the sliding menu is used to choose the tool to mark the photo of the Petri dish. The colony can be located in the Petri dish. The ring is used to highlight the colony of interest. The text is mainly used to write the code of the dish studied in the photo. Finally, the filled point is used to visualize the size and growth of the colony in different images through the days.

The grade bar will be used to grade the size of each tool used in the petri dish photo. The Delete-button has the function of deleting in case of an error in marking colonies. The Save-button saves the image with the changes.



Fig. 41 Front-end of the photography activity

In the search for similar applications, the Colony Counter (CC) app was found, which was evaluated and compared with the App SFC with the help of ten specialized users. Four variables were evaluated; the time of use, which refers to the time required by the user to work on a Petri dish in the application. The navigation flow is evaluated in which activity the user has more problems. For this, a number was assigned to the most relevant and common activities of the applications; 1 for database, 2 for data transfer, 3 for photography activity and 4 for no problem.

The following variable evaluated was the number of Clicks to reach the desired objective and, finally, the general rating from 1 to 10, where 10 is the maximum rating for the App.



Fig. 42 Graphs, a) time in seconds that the user needs to register in the App,b) navigation flow, activities, where there were problems or the interaction, was not clear, c) the number of clicks used by users in each App, d) user rating for each App

Graph shows that the SFC App was the one that obtained the most time of use. This result shows that the user spends more time making a record because it can record more information. The variability of use in time is greater than the App CC, it goes from 86 to 123 seconds per record, which allows the user to choose what they need in each record. The navigation flow presents three activities and an option that mentions that the user had no problem with any activity. The activity in the database presented a slow flow in the SFC App, while the CC App presented a more constant flow; only one user noticed this activity. The data transfer activity showed that the CC App had the highest number of problems concerning this activity, due to the fact that the CC App cannot export any data.

The camera activity was practically not referenced by users in the two Apps, the activity is user friendly. Finally, the evaluation showed that the flow of navigation was not stopped, only four users mentioned that the SCF App checked in consistently without any hiccups. Graph c compares all the clicks used by users in the two Apps. Clearly, the SFC App had a higher number of clicks because it has more buttons. The SFC App had the best overall rating with an 8.3 rating, while the CC App got 6.6, only a 1.7 difference, which in App usage is not a big difference.

7 Discussion

7.1 Diversity of soil fungi

Over the past century, many studies on soil fungi communities have been published in Panama and Germany. In Panama, most of these studies deal with fungal diversity of the most common and cosmopolitan orders, or with fungi of economic importance (Farrow 1954, Goos 1960, Gualdrón-Arenas et al. 1997, Morris & Finley 1956). The species identified and reported in previous check lists are 207 in total (Farrow 1954, Goos 1960, Husband et al. 2002, Mangan et al. 2004, Morris and Finley 1956, Piepenbring 2006, 2007). However, 24 species were found from 231 isolates in the present study, including ten new records for Panama and four for Central America (Rosas-Medina & Piepenbring 2018). The remaining 14 species are relatively common in tropical forests because these soil fungi share the distribution and diversity of other plant communities (Mangan et al. 2004). For instance, Trichoderma harzianum is the most abundant species with 27 isolates, representing 3.5 % of total isolates. Trichoderma species are dispersed across all latitudes, habitats, and climatic zones (Klein and Eveleigh 1998) and Trichoderma harzianum is usually encountered in soils (Domsch et al. 2007).

In Germany, research on soil fungi communities is more abundant than in Panama (Anderson & Domsch 1978, Bååth & Anderson 2003, Bonkowski *et al.* 2000, Christ *et al.* 2010, Goldmann *et al.* 2016, Wehner *et al.* 2014, Wubet *et al.* 2012). However, it is still necessary to develop more studies to further our knowledge of these soil fungi communities. Specifically, in the Taunus forest, other studies in mycology have been conducted around different topics such as

diversity, geography, and adaptation of soil fungal communities (Rudolph *et al.* 2018, Schmidt 2016, Tedersoo *et al.* 2014, Weisenborn 2016).

Still, not many studies focus on soil fungi communities that complete the list of diversity in the region. In the present study, 47 species were found originating from soil with 533 isolates, while an identification soil fungi study in the Müggelheim forest, also in Germany, found 32 species with 122 isolates, highlighting *Penicillium* as the most common genera (Kwaśna & Nirenberg 2004). *Pochonia bulbillosa* was the most abundant species in Germany with 81 isolates, representing 10.6 % of total isolates. *Pochonia bulbillosa* is commonly isolated from soil and known to parasitize nematodes (Nonaka *et al.* 2013).

In total, eight species occur both in Germany and Panama: *Absidia cylindrospora*, *Bionectria ochroleuca*, *Penicillium citrinum*, *Purpureocillium lilacinum*, *Penicillium simplicissimum*, *Trichoderma harzianum*, *Trichoderma koningi* and *Zygorhynchus moelleri*. Most of these species are known to be cosmopolitan soil fungi, which are characterized by producing spores in large quantities (Cox *et al.* 2019, Tedersoo *et al.* 2014). Spores production is described, referenced, and cited in each of the specific studies referring to a specific species (Chaverri *et al.* 2002, De Respinis *et al.* 2010, Edelmann and Klomparens 1995, Luangsa-ard *et al.* 2011, Schroers 2001, Tuthill *et al.* 2001, Wallis & Joubert 1974, Wöstemeyer *et al.* 1995).

Diversity of soil fungi in both countries was high regardless of geography. According to the Shannon index with values ranging from 0 to 5, Germany has a diversity value of 3.36 and Panama 3.15, both considerably high values (Kindt & Coe 2005). Although there were differences in the number of samples in

the two countries, the samplings were not a limiting factor to calculate the diversity.

A high diversity value was obtained because the Shannon index is not altered significantly by sample size (Kelly 2016). High diversity in both countries may be due to different factors that were not considered in this study.

7.2 Abundance of species in three different soils

The abundance of species in Germany through time shows the climax in the second sampling in all soils, and then the population declines as time goes by. However, abundance is lower on bare soils than on forested soils. Bare soils can not retain enough water, and the low availability of organic matter affects the microfungal abundance (Purabi & Santa 2012). Forest soils contain a greater abundance of micro-fungi than other soils because forest soils have more significant amounts of water and conditions for the increase in the abundance of species in the diversity of the soil fungal community (Hong et al. 2015). What has been said in the previous lines is confirmed in both countries. In Panama, a statistically significant difference was achieved (Fig.23). However, it is assumed that only three samples are few and that with more samples, it would be possible to observe more differences between the different soils studied. In grassland, it was observed that they function as transition areas in the abundance of the fungal community. The Tukey test observed the main statistical differences between Bare and forest soils. In the grasslands, it does not show differences with the Bare soil as well as with the forest soil. The process of increasing abundance is shown to be gradual depending on the type of soil as more degradation

decreases abundance, and as vegetation increases, abundance increases (Meng *et al.* 2021).

7.3 Identification of ten new records in Panama

The morphological identification of the ten new records in Panama was not an easy task. Aspergillus roseoglobulosus had only two sequences with a maximum identity of 99 %, while the most similar species was Aspergillus sclerotiorum, with 20 similar sequences with a maximum identity of 98 %. However, one of the main morphological differences was the reddish-pink color in the mycelium, which was present in culture, representative of Aspergillus roseoglobulosus (Frisvad & Samson 2004). In contrast, A. sclerotiorum is characterized by yellow-cream mycelium, which was not present in the culture. The second identification was Aspergillus tamarii, which had 36 sequences with a maximum identity of 99 %. The following species was Aspergillus caelatus with eight sequences; molecularly, it was clear that the species was A. tamarii, and the morphological characteristics confirmed the identification (Castillo 2007, Horn 1997, Kurtzman et al. 1987, McAlpin et al. 2005). The third identification was Penicillium janczewskii, which had only three sequences with a maximum identity of 98 %, while the second option Penicillium jensenii had 97 %, which is ruled out because it does not have the minimum, maximum identity of 98 %. In addition to the above, the morphological characteristics in the size of the structures coincided with the species P. janczewskii (Domsch et al. 2007). The fourth identification was Penicillium miczynskii, which had seven sequences with a maximum identity of 99 %, while the second option Penicillium sanguifluum had only four sequences

with a maximum identity of 97 %. Culture presented abundant conidiogenesis and finely rough conidia, representative of Penicillium miczynskii (Tuthill & Frisvad 2004). The fifth identification was *Talaromyces verruculosus*, which had nine sequences with a maximum identity of 99 %; the following sequences were not identified as species. Morphological analysis reinforced the identification (Mayumilto et al. 1992). The sixth identification was Mariannaea elegans, which had 21 sequences with an identity of 98 %, while the second referenced species was Mariannaea camptospora, with only three sequences with a maximum identity of 91 %; with this proportion, the sequence is identified as *M. elegans* confirmed with the morphological characteristics, M. elegans differs from the other species by the color of the crop in the bottom part (Domsch et al. 2007). The seventh was Purpureocillium lilacinum, which had 67 sequences with a maximum identity of 97 %. Although it does not meet the minimum, maximum identity, the number of sequences reinforces the identification. In addition, the second species Ophiocordyceps heteropoda had only five sequences with a maximum identity of 96 %. The morphological characteristics confirm the identification of the species P. lilacinum presenting in the cultures ellipsoidal to fusiform conidia, which are hyaline, smooth-walled to slightly roughened, and purple in masse (Luangsa-ard et al. 2011, Perdomo et al. 2013). The eighth identification was Trichoderma harzianum, which had 40 sequences with a maximum identity of 97 %, and the second option was Hypocrea sp. With five sequences with a maximum identity of 97 %, the morphological characteristics support the identification of the sequence as Trichoderma harzianum. The culture presented dense conidiation, colonies yellowish-green to dark green (Domsch et al. 2007, Kubicek & Harman 1998). The ninth identification was Trichoderma *spirale*, which had 44 sequences with a maximum identity of 97 %, while the second option *Hypocrea crassa*, only had one sequence with a maximum identity of 96 %. The morphological characteristics confirm the molecular analysis by presenting typical spiral sterile conidiophore elongations.

The tenth identification was *Mucor moelleri*, which had 20 sequences with a maximum identity of 100 % divided into ten, eight, and two differently worded sequences with the same name. The morphological characteristics confirmed the identity of the culture; white to gray, globose to slightly flattened sporangia was found, a representative characteristic of *M. moelleri* (Domsch *et al.* 2007).

7.4 Common orders

Four orders were found in Panama with isolation methodology, of which Eurotiales represented 53 % of total isolates. This high percentage is because, in tropical forests, this order is dominant (Mayamor & Poeaim 2014). The second most commonly found order was Hypocreales with 38 %. This order is usually encountered in humid tropical or subtropical forests (Chaverri & Samuels 2002). Next, Mucorales represented 6% of the species found. This order is present in most forests since many species are saprophytes (Almaraz-Sánchez *et al.* 2012). The order with the least amount of species found, Xylariales, amounted to 3% of the total. Usually, this order can be widespread in the tropics, but some species can be found in subtropical and even temperate regions, as the wide distribution extends from southern Mexico to Central America to South America in Argentina (Shearer *et al.* 2007, Davis *et al.* 2003). Eurotiales, Hypocreales, and Xylariales orders have been found in Tropical forest soils with alterations in land use and

non-impacted soils, for which these orders are considered pioneers and resistant to changes in the physicochemical factors of the soil (Ciccolini *et al.* 2015, McGuire *et al.* 2015).

Eight orders were found in Germany with isolation methodology. The three more abundant orders were Eurotiales (38 %), Hypocreales (22 %), and Mucorales (18 %), which are common in temperate forests, such as the Taunus forest. Eurotiales are frequently isolated in areas with a high diversity of trees (Henkel et al. 2006). Hypocreales have been found in Europe, for instance, in the Bialowieza forest in Poland, the Utrecht forest in The Netherlands, and the Poltava forest in Ukraine (Jaklitsch 2011, Samuels 2011). It is worth mentioning that these two orders can be found in almost all ecosystems in the world (Battaglia et al. 2011, Druzhinina & Kubicek 2016, Visagie et al. 2014). Mucorales is commonly found because most of the species are saprophytes and grow in manure, soil, humus, and other organic waste (Almaraz-Sánchez et al. 2012). Furthermore, Tremellales had 7 % of total isolates in Germany, which is not surprising, as the presence of this order is related to the presence of grass in the soil, where the Tremellales are predominant (Vishniac 2006). One of the study areas was in grassland, explaining the presence of Tremellales. Next, Capnodiales, with 2 % of the isolates, are represented by species that incorporate plant and human pathogens (Crous et al. 2009). Considering that Capnodiales are endophytes, saprobes, and epiphytes, it is congruent to have found them in the sampling. Mortierellales had 2 % of the total number of isolates. Members of the Mortierellales include saprobic fungi and occasionally occur as opportunistic pathogens in animals and humans (Hoffmann et al. 2011). This order has been found in Germany (Nuremberg forest) and the Netherlands (Utrecht forest) (Nagy et al. 2011); moreover, Onygenales represented 4% of all orders. There are

reports of this order in different soils, as well as in different geographical regions, such as in India, near Stoneleigh (Ontario, Canada), and forests in Italy (Doveri *et al.* 2012, Kirk *et al.* 2008, Scott *et al.* 1993, Sharma *et al.* 2013).

Onygenales utilize keratin, a protein found in hair, nails, and scales from birds, reptiles, and mammals (Sharma *et al.* 2013). This substrate, like cellulose, is abundant in soil in different forests, for this reason, it is possible to find in Germany. Lastly, Pleosporales represents 2 % of all orders from which species occur in various habitats, and can be epiphytes, endophytes or parasites. It is possible to find them in leaves or stems, as hyperparasites on fungi or insects, or as saprobes in dead plant stems, leaves or bark (Zhang *et al.* 2012). Interestingly, this order list was also found in a tropical forest in the Kat Tien National Park in Vietnam, which confirms the dominance and cosmopolitan of these orders in different forests around the world (Тиунова 2011).

Three orders were dominant in both study areas in Germany and Panama: Eurotiales, Hypocreales, and Mucorales. There are different reasons why these orders were found, Eurotiales for example have an aggressive colonization strategy, adaptable to extreme environmental conditions, cosmopolitan distribution, ubiquitous in soil, and common associates of decaying plant and food material (Tedersoo *et al.* 2010), factors that can be found in both countries. Members of Hypocreales are common in all types of moist forests, with different temperature degrees (Chaverri & Samuels 2002), making it possible to find them in both Germany and Panama. Lastly, species from the third order, Mucorales, are included in the decomposition process of leaf roots and other organic matter (Morace & Borghi 2012) in the soil of both areas. These three orders can be considered cosmopolitan and extremophiles because they can be found in

extreme conditions in different countries, including Germany and Panama. They appear on the most well-known soil microfungi diversity lists (Devi *et al.* 2012, Khusnullina *et al.* 2018, Kyaschenko *et al.* 2017).

7.5 Pyrosequencing identification and factors prediction of soil fungi diversity

The global analysis of soil fungi diversity based on pyrosequencing identification (Tedersoo *et al.* 2014) which was a wide-ranging study incomparable to any prior studies, resulted in 80,486 fungal species in an Operational Taxonomic Units (OTUs) level classified as Fungi. Although many reviews of fungi diversity had been done prior to this study (Bridge & Spooner 2001, Mangan *et al.* 2004, Porras-Alfaro *et al.* 2011, Wahegaonkar *et al.* 2011, Zhang *et al.* 2015), the ground-breaking study from Tedersoo *et al.* (2014) had a great reach and coverage with a global influence, through sampling around the world, which provides useful insights into the relationship between soil fungi diversity and the environmental factors present at each sampling area.

The representativeness of the dominant phyla was evident with Ascomycota (48.7 %) and Basidiomycota (41.8 %). These OTUs had more presence in environmental areas like tropical forests and grasslands. However, in the temperate forest, the OTUs registered were lower in comparison with the other environments.

Egidi *et al.* (2019) surveyed 235 soils around the world. They found that 83 phylotypes belonging to Ascomycota (which represent <0.1 % of the collected fungi) dominate the soil at the global level. In contrast, the highest average

abundance was found in tropical and temperate forests. In the case of Basidiomycota, some studies confirm the second place in dominance in the forest of different regions (Liu *et al.* 2015, Ludley & Robinson 2008, Moll *et al.* 2016, Porras-Alfaro *et al.* 2011, Wubet *et al.* 2012).

Of special importance is finding relationships between environmental factors and soil fungi diversity to predict fungal richness. On a global scale, the climate factors can be used as predictors of fungal richness because it is possible to find climatedriven patterns in soil fungal distribution (Větrovský et al. 2019, Xiang et al. 2016). Moreover, edaphic and spatial variables can be used on the same scale as predictors of fungal community composition. However, in microscale, the small changes in the factors (deep, moisture, and pH) can have significant changes in the soil fungi community composition (Morris 1999, O'Brien et al. 2005, Taylor et al. 2014). Considering the climatic factors and fungal diversity on a global scale, it is possible to observe Rapoport's rule with marked exceptions. Rapoport's rule is a biogeographic principle that predicts a decrease in the geographic extent of fungi species if the latitude drops (Raspor & Zupan 2006, Veter et al. 2013). In the Raspor and Zupan (2006) study, it was found that the soil fungi richness increased towards the equator. Seeing all fungi species on a global scale, the distance from Equator (P-value 0.033) plays an essential role in fungal diversity and its prediction.

However, an increase towards the poles of the mean latitudinal range of fungi was also observed (Blackwell 2011), which can be explained by the endemic fungi proportion from tropical areas (Arnold & Lutzoni 2007, Hillebrand 2004). In the case of Ascomycota, the diversity decreased with distance from the equator,

while the diversity of saprotrophic species increased with low latitudes. In the case of ectomycorrhizal fungi, greater diversity was observed at mid-latitudes.

Notably, the principal, decisive, and most active predictor factor of total fungal diversity on a global scale is the mean annual precipitation (P < 0.001). In some groups, the influence of this factor can be more evident, such as the case of saprotrophs, where moisture and precipitation have a strong positive effect. Taylor *et al.* (2014) mention that the fungal community composition is directly correlated with plant community and indirectly correlated with environmental factors such as soil moisture. However, results for some studies suggest that precipitation can be the principal factor in the composition of soil fungi communities, far above other factors such as soil nutrient status or plant diversity (Braga-Neto *et al.* 2008, Hawkes *et al.* 2011, McGuire *et al.* 2012).

Among edaphic variables, one of the factors that showed a positive correlation in the fungal OTU richness on a global scale was pH (P < 0.001). However, on a local scale, in specific points and for some groups, it is not possible to observe the pH correlation (Rosas *et al.* 2019). Soil pH factor was the strongest predictor in the ectomycorrhizal fungus and saprotroph community (Erland *et al.* 1990, Pec *et al.* 2017, Tedersoo *et al.* 2016). Generally, changes in the pH in the soil have direct and indirect effects on fungal diversity (Lauber *et al.* 2009, Rousk *et al.* 2010). Competition, growth, and reproduction can be influenced by pH in different groups of fungi. One example is the saprotrophs that exhibit optimal activities at pH < 5, meaning a more significant advantage against competitors (Tedersoo *et al.* 2017).

Biogeographic regions showed that the north of Europe, North America, East, and West Asia had similar fugal communities. The same situation happened in boreal, temperate coniferous, and temperate deciduous forests, whereas in grasslands and shrublands, many fungi and most functional groups were found. Patterns in the soil fungi community were found in different works around the world (Matsuoka *et al.* 2019, Meiser *et al.* 2014, Wang *et al.* 2019, Zeng *et al.* 2019).

Based on the above, the biogeographic analyses suggest ecological patterns in fungi communities on a global scale.

7.6 Methodologies

Pyrosequencing is a sequencing method based on the motorization in real time of DNA synthesis (Lentendu *et al.* 2011). For this reason, it is possible to sequence enormous amounts of DNA in a short period of time, which is an advantage in comparison to other techniques (Buée *et al.* 2009). However, this technology is expensive, and some of the fungal species are not picked up by pyrosequencing, which suggests that the pyrosequencing technique might have technical glitches such as primer mismatches, differential sequence lengths, and precision loss in the homopolymer regions (Tedersoo *et al.* 2014). Additionally, the variation in the ability to break open cells or fungal structures can lead to biases in the number of species in molecular-based diversity studies (Kirk *et al.* 2004). Contrarily, morphological identification is a process that requires a large amount of time, as it is necessary to use a microscope for the identification of each species in each culture, but this technique is also more specific because it

gives more information about specific morphological characteristics. Although sometimes, the main problem in isolation is the development of the fungi material in agar cultures (Kim et al. 2014). Many fungal species elude culturing in the laboratory (Van Elsas et al. 2000). In contrast, molecular identification by sequencing the ITS is a cheaper technique with optimal results (Mueller et al. 2004). However, the ITS region of several taxa was not enough for the identification of species. In some cases, it is necessary to use other regions to complete the identification. Also, the level within and between species variations in the ITS1 region varies among different groups of fungi (Ovaskainen et al. 2010), one example being the variability between Trichoderma species. Another problem in the comparison of sequences is the BLASTN searches against the INSD database, which provided an incomplete solution to compare and identify fungi by ITS regions (Tedersoo et al. 2010). Also, the level of similarity represents another difficult situation for the interpretation in the results because the reference to be considered as a reliable identification is when the sequences match with 98 % or more of maximum identity, according to the data in GenBank and the BLAST algorithm (Kõljalg et al. 2013). The latter is debatable if we consider the comparison of these results with the morphological identification, for example, in the case of the strain P1M74, which matches in 98 % maximum identity with Aspergillus flavipes. However, according to Domsch et al. (2007), A. flavipes grows slowly (10-14 days) while the strain P1M74 grows faster (4-7 days for 3.5 cm) on the same media. Furthermore, the colour of the strain P1M74 is brown, while the colony of *A. flavipes* is yellow, according to the description. However, the main difference is the conidiophores: the diameter of the strain P1M74 presents a conidiophore of 5-8 µm diam. In comparison, Domsch et al. (2007)

reported that the diameter of the conidiophore of *A. flavipes* is around 2-3 µm. Furthermore, the conidiophore of the strain P1M74 has rough while A. flavipes has smooth walls (Horn *et al.* 1996, Kurtzman *et al.* 1987, McAlpin *et al.* 2005). On the other hand, the strand P1M79 had a match with *Trichoderma spirale* with less than 98 % in the maximum identity, but the morphological analysis confirms its identity as being *T. spirale* because in this case, the spiral in the conidiophore is a specific characteristic of this species (Domsch *et al.* 2007, Bissett 1991). Sometimes both identifications can only reach identification up to genera, or in the best cases, both techniques match with the same species identification.

A complimentary T-test was used to find statistical differences between the methodologies. Species richness did not present statistically significant differences in using the two methodologies in any country. However, only six species share the two methodologies in both countries, which shows that pyrosequencing is more effective in identifying the orders Agaricales and Russulales in Germany (Fig. 8), while in Panama Hipocreales and Agaricales (Fig. 9), while morphological identification is more effective in the orders Eurotiales, Hypocreales and Mucorales in both countries (Fig. 14 and 15). In the case of abundance, there were only statistically significant differences in the samples from Germany. The ability to identify individuals is different in each methodology, and each methodology has different scopes for identifying different species in soil fungal diversity.

Taking both advantages and disadvantages of the techniques into consideration, one can conclude that while one might not be particularly better than the other, they are certainly very different techniques. Given the fact that environmental soils are highly diverse, it is highly unlikely that a single technique can be

universally applicable in assessing fungal diversity. In this context, we agree when Anderson and Cairney (2004) mentions in his publication that: "*the profiteering of new technologies will help to increase our understanding and knowledge of soil fungal communities in the future*". Based on the above, it is very useful to combine morphological and molecular identification to obtain optimal results. In this study, it is possible to observe the result of pyrosequencing in a large amount of species identified; however, with the molecular technique, we found different species. This is the reason why it is essential to combine both techniques, as they can be complementary to each other.

7.7 Environmental factors

Environmental factors in relation to the soil fungi diversity, richness and species composition had inconclusive results. This study did not find a statistically significant correlation between all the factors studied and the fungal diversity, just compactation in Germany was statistically significant, this can be explained because Germany had more samplings than Panama. Melo (2019) found that environmental factors are related to spore production and colonization. While other studies show that compaction has a negative influence on diversity (Kheyrodin 2014, Li *et al.* 2004), as mentioned in the bibliography, when the compaction increases, the diversity comes down.

The statistical result in this work is not conclusive. Therefore, it is necessary to acquire more samplings across time to obtain possibly significant data, considering that changes due to environmental factors take a long time to develop, and each species has an individual relationship with environmental

factors. In the case of microbial communities, the relation between the bacterial community and environmental soil factors remains unclear (Wang et al. 2019). In other studies, it is possible to see the relationship between soil fungi communities with each factor, Collins et al. (2008) mentioned that in forest ecosystems, fungi diversity had a relation with water availability present as moisture, these abiotic characteristics create patchy distributions of roots and biological soil crust which influence and select fungi communities. In Panama, results indicate a positive tendency (without statistically significant) between fungi soil diversity and moisture increment. With more samples and more time, it might be possible to find a statistical significance because, in other research, the relationship is strong and statistically significant, the difference is the number of the samples across time (Canini et al. 2019, Frac et al. 2018). Temperature is one of the strongest influences on soil fungal community composition (Shi et al. 2013). An upward tendency was observed between increases in the temperature with more diverse soil fungi in Germany (with a gradient between 7 to 24 degrees). Studies of the effect of the increment in the temperature caused by global warming in the soil fungi communities mentioned the relationship between temperature and soil fungi, diversity is closely correlated regardless of forest type (Newsham et al. 2016, Tedersoo et al. 2014). However, suppose the temperature increased above 25 degrees. In that case, it can be appreciated as a detriment in the soil fungi diversity because the water availability, nutriments, fungi metabolisms are affected, factors that influence the fungi diversity (Kivlina et al. 2011, Tedersoo et al. 2012). The temperature graphic in Panama was observed with a detriment in the soil fungi diversity with the increment in the temperature with a gradient between 25 to 30 degrees. Seasonality is another critical factor that influences

the soil fungi diversity because, over time, the soil fungi diversity changes with the biogeochemical cycles (Schadt *et al.* 2003). It is possible to see the grouping by season in the multidimensional analysis.

7.8 Theoretical model

The theoretical model is an abstract mental representation expressed through flow diagrams (Pons et al. 2010). In this case, a model is represented to combat soil degradation based on fungal diversity. Different fungal cultures have been used for soil fertilization and to stop soil degradation in the Mediterranean, obtaining optimal results (Cornejo 2006). The model presented is based on a combination of methodologies: seasonal irrigation system, use of keystone species, and identification of needs (Schroder 2005, Leiro 2006). The theoretical model applied to biofertilizers is relatively new; its primary function is to solve problems based on the combination of methodologies and using theoretical knowledge based on the literature (Rojas López 2015). The advantages of this model are the analysis, planning, and decision-making, the models, applied to fertilizers must have these characteristics (Aguilera et al. 2013). The proposed model is based on Pareto analysis for decision making and identification of the type of species; likewise, the statistical analysis showed that abundance increases as degradation decreases and the proportion of keystone species, nested species, and species in succession. The β-diversity analysis is essential in ecology and biogeography to understand the values of biological diversity. How the ecosystem works this concept is the key to conserving biodiversity and managing ecosystems (Legendre *et al.* 2008). The analysis of β diversity in the

project made it possible to find species constantly changing over time and in the different study areas (Calderón-Patrón et al. 2012). However, it was not studied, nor did the project focus on the reasons for the change in diversity, either due to succession or loss of species, because it was not the objective of the study. Gamma (γ) diversity analysis showed which species nested in all soils over time. The work of nested species in diversity is to maximize the number of shared interactions, which provides cohesion and stability in the ecological environment in which they are found (Toju et al. 2015). By finding the nested species, it was possible to theoretically shape the proportion and components of the biofertilizer. The keystone species that shape part of the nested species were identified based on abundance. It has been found that the abundance of keystone species contributes more than the richness of species in the formation of biofilms of multiple species in the soil, which suggests that the "mechanism of selection" plays a more important role than the "complementarity mechanism" (Xiong et al. 2021). Keystone species help develop the abundance and richness of colonizing species and the stability of diversity (Han et al. 2021). Thus, by forming specific biofertilizers for the studied areas, the fight against soil degradation can be started with the help of fungal diversity.

7.9 Soil-Fungi-Cultures (SFC) Application

The Soil-Fungi-Cultures (SFC) Application is new and innovative because it combines computer science and mycology focused on data management. In general, informatics is combined with biology in bioinformatics, defined as the application of computational tools and the analysis of the capture and interpretation of biological data (Bayat 2002). However, the main focus of bioinformatics is on handling biological and medical data focused on DNA sequences (Cannataro 2019), while the development of software to handle other biological data outside of genetic data in mycology is innovative. Within the SFC App, the database area is easy to use, practical, cheap, and portable. Before the App, the most common thing was to write the data in notebooks and then make a database on a computer (Canedo & Ames 2004, Rosas-Medina and Piepenbring 2018, Ali *et al.* 2013), which required more time. The SCF App makes it more practical as it can be managed within a smartphone. Photography is essential in mycology in many areas; the photos are taken with a professional camera to download later and work with editing software (Senanayake *et al.* 2020). This work represents more costs and time, while the App uses the phone's camera and presents an activity to edit it, thus making the process more efficient and at no cost to the user.

The use of this App for data management for scientific purposes in mycology represents a significant advance in this area because the use and development of Apps for scientific and educational purposes in other areas have been developing in this decade (Brown & Hocut 2015, Liu *et al.* 2021, Zydney & Warner 2016). The advantage of this tool being a telephone App is the possibility that it can be used anywhere in the world where there is a telephone and the SFC App downloaded. Especially in Central America and Africa, where fungal diversity is high, researchers and students have limited resources for their study (Valero-Fernández 2018).

The SCF App is the first to focus on mycology in managing data for cultivation. However, in the area of bacteria cultivation, there is the Colony Counter App (CC)

with a similar objective to help manage and capture data. These two Apps share two main characteristics, database, and photography. The photography area is the one that shows the most remarkable differences between one another; in the case of the CC App, it takes a photograph, but it cannot be worked on or modified at the user's convenience, while the SCF App gives the option to make annotations and remarks on the photo and save it for later observations for the user.

The most similar App on the market is the CC App. However, it must be considered that it is focused on bacteria. Therefore, the problem of contaminating crops and then purifying them is not as common as the case of growing microfungi from the soil, especially when it is done directly with grams of soil on the culture medium (Rosas-Medina and Piepenbring 2018).

The differences between the Apps and their applications became clearer when observing the results of the surveys in the graphs. The data recording time and the use of activities are related to the more significant number of buttons and options that the SFC App presents. Each user can decide which activity they dedicate more time according to their particular interests, hence the time; while the CC App, the variability of options to register a crop is not much, so the registration time varies little and is shorter, this means that for practical and simple use it can also be used in the field of mycology, without being so specific in the area of photography. The navigation flow showed that by giving more options in the registry to form the database, the SFC App stops or slows down the navigation flow, even though the database is more detailed, which was done with the users in mind. They are scientists who need the most information from the crops. In practice, they behave like regular users, and the fewer clicks are

better (Bhamidipati *et al.* 2017). The CC App, in this aspect, was more friendly to the user by allowing a more constant navigation flow than the SFC App.

The data transfer variable was the most mentioned activity that affected the navigation flow in the two Apps. It is considered necessary by users to transfer data outside the App. The above is not possible in the CC App, while in the SFC App it is, where the user has to search the memory of his phone for the certain file is. It is an area of potential improvement for the two Apps.

The camera activity in the user interaction is successful because only one user stopped the navigation flow there, considering that it is the activity of the user.
8 Conclusions

In conclusion, it is considered that the characterization of fungi soil community by orders is essential to understand the diversity at a region level and have a global vision of the soil fungi community. Documentation of biodiversity and further research on the effect of disturbance on the functionality of their ecosystem is necessary. Also, it is necessary to take into account in the future the abundance as well as the keystone species to be able to propose accessible and efficient solutions in the fight against soil degradation.

The proposed theoretical model intends to offer a specific solution based on the study carried out in the studied locality, focused on the fungal abundance found. Based on this study, it is possible to develop more research projects toward repairing soils and testing the effect of varying environmental factors on other fungi species. On the other hand, scientific mobile application development is an underexploited and futuristic area as it allows the development of specific tools to solve specific scientific methodological problems. The SFC App is a handy and efficient tool for the user who cultivates microfungi from the soil for various studies.

Finally, it is essential to mention this study is a pioneer in Panama; one of the principal problems in this region is the lack of studies. They do not give any background about the situation in the region. For this reason, it is necessary to develop more studies in the region of Central America to understand the important function of soil fungi communities in these regions.

In Germany, this study is a contribution to soil fungi research made in the Taunus area. Also, the research contributes to the list of species identified in the Taunus

145

region. In the context of global diversity, it is assisted in studies of representative regions; such is the case of this study that considers the Taunus as representative of Germany. Finally, the study of soil fungi diversity in both forests must continue to find the relationship between the environment and the fungal community.

9. References

Achard F, Hugh E, Stibig H, Mayaux P, Gallego J, Richards T, Malingreau J (2002) Determination of Deforestation Rates of the World's Humid Tropical Forests. Science 297: 999.

Adiono T, Anindya S, Fuada S, Affah K, Purwanda I (2019) Efficient Android Software Development Using MIT App Inventor 2 for Bluetooth Based Smart Home. Wireless Pers Commun. 105: 233–256.

Aguilera L. Lassaletta A, Sanz J, Vallejo A (2013) The potential of organic fertilizers and water management to reduce N2O emissions in mediterranean climate cropping systems. A review. Agriculture. Ecosystems and Environment 164: 32–52.

Agnihothrudu V (1961) A comparison of some techniques for the isolation of fungi from tea soils. Tocklai Experimental Station, Indian Tea Association Cinnamara, Assam, India. 9: 235–242.

Ali S, Alias S, Siang H, Smykla J, Pang K, Guo S, Convey P (2013) Studies on diversity of soil microfungi in the Hornsund area, Spitsbergen. Polish Polar Research. 34: 39–54.

Almaraz-Sánchez A, Alvarado-Rosales D, Tlapal-Bolaños B, Espinoza-Victoria D (2012) Identification of fungi potentially antagonist to Phytophthora cinnamomic Rands in oak forest at the el arrayanal, Colima and Tecoanapa, Guerrero. Revista Chapingo Serie Ciencias Forestales y del Ambiente. 341–355.

Anderson I, Cairney W (2004) Diversity and ecology of soil fungal communities: increased understanding through the application of molecular techniques. Environmental Microbiology. 6: 769–79.

Anderson J, Domsch K (1978) Mineralization of bacteria and fungi in chloroformfumigated soils. Soil Biology and Biochemistry. I0: 207–213.

Anthony J, Franzluebbers K (2003) Soil Biology and Microbiology. Tropical Soils: Properties and Management for Sustainable Agriculture. Edit., Oxford Academic. New York.

Arriaga Sevilla J (2015) Modelado, simulación y control del uso del agua en la agricultura. Departamento de Ingeniería de Sistemas y Automática, Escuela Técnica Superior de Ingeniería, Sevilla, España.

Arnold A, Lutzoni F (2007) Diversity and host range of foliar fungal endophytes: Are tropical leaves biodiversity hotspots? Ecology 88: 541–549.

Arun A, Kamalasab M (2017) A realistic approach to information services on mobile Apps. Journal of Access Services. 14: 7-15.

Ashton M, Gunatilleke C, Singhakumara B, Gunatilleke I (2001) Restoration pathways for rain forests in southwest Sri Lanka: a review of concepts and models. Forest Ecology and Management. 154: 1–23.

Baath E, Anderson T (2003) Comparison of soil fungal/bacterial ratios in a pH gradient using physiological and PLFA-based techniques. Soil Biology and Biochemistry. 35: 955–963.

Bandoni R (1963) Conjugation in Tremella mesenterica. Canadian Journal of Botany. 41:468-474.

Battaglia E, Visser L, Nijssen A, Van Veluw G, Wösten H, Vries R (2011) Analysis of regulation of pentose utilization in *Aspergillus niger* reveals evolutionary adaptations in Eurotiales. Studies in Mycology. 69: 31–38.

Bautista-Hernández C, Monks S, Pulido-Flores G (2013) "Los parásitos y el estudio de su biodiversidad: un enfoque sobre los estimadores de la riqueza de especies". Estudios científicos en el estado de Hidalgo y zonas aledañas. 4. http://digitalcommons.unl.edu/hidalgo/4

Baxter A, Van der linde E (1999) Collecting and preserving fungi. A Manual for Mycology. Plant protection research institute. Pretoria South Africa.

Bayat A (2002) Science, medicine, and the future Bioinformatics. The BMJ. 27: 1018–1022.

Begerow D, Nilsson H, Unterseher M, Maier W (2010) Current state and perspectives of fungal DNA barcoding and rapid identification procedures. Applied Microbiology and Biotechnology 87: 99–108.

Belofsky G, Gloer J, Wicklow D, Dowd D (1998) Shearamide A: A New Cyclic Peptide from the Ascostromata of Eupenicillium shearii. Tetrahedron Letters 39: 5497–5500.

Bennett R, Turgeon B (2016) Fungal sex: the Ascomycota. The fungal kingdom. Microbial Genetics and Molecular Biology; Environmental Microbiology. American Society for Microbiology, Washington DC.

Bernier R (2000) Curso de capacitadores para operadores del programa de recuperación de suelos degradados INDAP, Décima Región. Chile.

Bhamidipati N, Kant R, Mishra S (2017) A Large Scale Prediction Engine for App Install Clicks and Conversions. CIKM'17. 11: 6-10.

Bhagobaty R, Joshi S, Kumar R (2010) Penicillium verruculosum RS7PF: A root fungal endophyte associated with an ethno-medicinal plant of the indigenous tribes of Eastern India. African Journal of Microbiology Research 4: 766–770.

Bissett J (1991) A revision of the genus Trichoderma. III. Sect. Pachybasium. Canadian Journal of Botany. 69: 2373–2417.

Blackwell M (2011) The fungi: 1, 2, 3 ... 5.1 million species? American Journal of Botany 98: 426–438.

Boekhout T, Fonseca A, Batenburg-van der Vegte W (1991) Bulleromyces genus novum (Tremellales), a teleomorph for *Bullera alba*, and the occurrence of mating in *Bullera variabilis*. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek. 59: 81–93.

Bonkowski M, Griffiths B Ritz K (2000) Food preferences of earthworms for soil fungi. Pedobiologia. 4: 666–676.

Booth C (1971) The Genus Fusarium. CMI. Kew, Surrey. 19–31.

Bose T (2013) Taxonomy and phylogeny of mitosporic capnodiales and description of a new sooty mold species, *Fumiglobus pieridicola*, from British Columbia, University of Calcutta. Canada.

Bot A, Benites J (2005) The importance of soil organic matter. Key to droughtresistant soil and sustained food production. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations. Publishing Management Service Information Division FAO. Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy.

Bouckaert A, Sleutel S, Van Loo D, Brabant L, Cnudde V, Van Hoorebeke L, De Neve S (2013) Carbon mineralisation and pore size classes in undisturbed soil cores. Soil Research 51: 14-22.

Buol S, Southard R, Graham R, Mcdaniel P (2011) Soil Genesis and Classification. Wiley-Blackwell. Oxford.

Braga-Neto R, Costa-Luizão R, Magnusson W, Zuquim G, Volkmer de Castilho C (2008) Leaf litter fungi in a Central Amazonian forest: the influence of rainfall, soil and topography on the distribution of fruiting bodies. Biodiversity Conservation 17: 2701–2712.

Brandy N, Weil R (2007) The nature and proprieties of soils. Pearson Prentice Hall, New York.

Bridge P, Spooner B (2001) Soil fungi: diversity and detection. Plant and Soil. 232: 147–154.

Brown M, Hocut D (2015) Learning to Use, Useful for Learning: A Usability Study of Google Apps for Education. Journal of Usability Studies. 10: 160-181.

Bruns T, Vilgalys R, Barns S, Gonzalez D, Hibbett D, Lane D, Simon L, Stickel S, Szaro T, Weisburg W, Sogin M (1992) Evolutionary relationships within the fungi: analyses of nuclear small subunit RNA sequences. Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution. 1: 231–241.

Buée M, Reich M, Murat C, Morin E, Nilsson R, Uroz S, Martin F (2009) 454 Pyrosequencing analyses of forest soils reveal an unexpectedly high fungal diversity. New Phytologist. 5: 1–8. Cai L, Kurniawati E, Hyde KD (2010) Morphological and molecular characterization of Mariannaea aquaticola sp. nov. collected from freshwater habitats. Mycol Prog. 9: 337–343.

Calderón-Patrón J, Moreno C, Zuria I (2012) La diversidad beta: medio siglo de avances. Revista Mexicana de Biodiversidad 83: 879-89.

Canedo V, Ames T (2004) Manual de laboratorio para el manejo de hongos entomopatógenos. Centro Internacional de la Papa (CIP), Lima, Perú.

Canini F, Zucconi L, Pacelli C, Selbmann L, Onofri S, Geml J (2019) Vegetation, pH and Water Content as Main Factors for Shaping Fungal Richness, Community Composition and Functional Guilds Distribution in Soils of Western Greenland. Frontiers in Microbiology. 10: 2348.

Cannataro M. (2019) Big Data Analysis in Bioinformatics. Encyclopedia of Big Data Technologies. Springer Nature. Switzerland.

Cannon P, Kirk P (2007) Fungal Families of the World. Edit. CABi. The United Kingdom.

Cano A (2011) Manual de Prácticas de la Materia de Edafología. Gobierno del Estado de Chiapas, México.

Carlile M, Watkinson S, Gooday G (2001) The Fungi. Second edition. England.

Carmona V (2013) La diversidad de los análisis de diversidad. Bioma. 14: 20–28.

Carrasco J, Squella F, Undurraga P (2002) Prácticas para el manejo sustentable de los recursos naturales en la recuperación de suelos degradados. Serie Actas N° 16 Instituto de Investigaciones Agropecuarias. Santiago, Chile.

Casiraghi M, Labra M, Ferri E, Galimberti A, De Mattia F (2009) DNA barcoding: a six-question tour to improve users' awareness about the method. Briefings in Bioinformatics. 4: 440–453.

Castellanos-González L, Thomas-Manzano J, Hernández-Tabaco B (2020) Caracterización del agua de riego en 90 fincas propuestas para 18 modelos agroecológicos en Norte de Santander, Colombia, INGE CUC, 16: 30–44.

Castillo J (2007) Micotoxinas en los alimentos. Ediciones Díaz de Santos. España.

Chao A (2005) Species richness estimation. In: Encyclopedia of Statistical Sciences. (N. Balakrishnan, C. B. Read & B. Vidakovic, Eds). Wiley, New York. USA.

Chaverri P, Castlebury L, Samuels G, Geiser D (2002) Multilocus phylogenetic structure within the *Trichoderma harzianum/Hypocrea lixii* complex. Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution. 27: 302–313.

Chaverri P, Castlebury L, Overton B, Samuels G (2003) Mycologia. 95: 6-40.

Chaverri P Samuels G (2002) Hypocrea lixii, the teleomorph of *Trichoderma harzianum*. Mycological Progress. 3: 283–286.

Chandrashekar K, Kaveriappa K (1989). Effects of pesticides on the growth of aquatic hyphomycetes. Toxicology letters. 48: 311–315.

Chandrashekar K, Kaveriappa K (1994). Effect of pesticides on sporulation and germination of conidia of aquatic hyphomycetes. Journal of Environmental Biology. 15: 315–324.

Chomnunti P, Schoch C, Aguirre-Hudson B, Ko-ko T, Hongsanan S, Johnes E, Kodsueb R, Phookamsak R, Chukeatirote E, Bahkali A, Hyde K (2011) Capnodiaceae. Fungal Divers. 51: 103–134.

Christ S, Wubet T, Buscot F (2010) Soil fungal communities along land use gradients of three German biodiversity exploratories: A comparison of classical cloning and sequencing approach with high throughput sequencing. 19th World Congress of Soil Science, Soil Solutions for a Changing World, Brisbane, Australia.

Christensen M (1982) The Aspergillus ochraceus group: two new species from western soils and a synoptic key. Mycologia, 74: 210–225.

Christensen M, Frisvad J, Tuthill D (1999) Taxonomy of the Penicillium miczynskii group based on morphology and secondary metabolites. Mycological Research, 103: 527–541.

Ciccolini V, Enrico Bonari E, Elisa Pellegrino E (2015) Land-use intensity and soil properties shape the composition of fungal communities in Mediterranean peaty soils drained for agricultural purposes. Biology and Fertility of Soils volume 51: 719–731.

CodonCode Corporation, www.codoncode.com

Coleman D, Crossley J, Hendrix F (2004) Fundamentals of Soil Ecology, second ed. Elsevier Academic Press, San Diego.

Collins S, Sinsabaugh R, Crenshaw C, Green L, Porras-Alfaro A, Stursova M, Zeglin L (2008) Pulse dynamics and microbial processes in arid land ecosystems. Journal of Ecology. 96: 413–420.

Colwell R (2004) ESTIMATES: Statistical Estimation of Species Richness and Shared Species from Samples, Version 8.2. Available at http://viceroy.eeb.uconn.edu/estimates. Persistent URL http://purl.oclc.org/estimates. Colwell R, Coddington J (1994) Estimating terrestrial biodiversity through extrapolation. Philosophical Transactions of the Royal Society (Series B). 345: 101–118.

Conm R (2015) Guía de iniciación a App inventor. Creative Commons Atribución 4.0 Internacional. http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/.

Cornejo P (2006) Influencia de la cobertura vegetal sobre la diversidad y estructura de las comunidades de hongos micorrícicos y sus efectos en la estabilización de suelos degradados. Edit. Universidad de Granada. España.

Cox F, Newsham K, Robinson C (2019) Endemic and cosmopolitan fungal taxa exhibit differential abundances in total and active communities of Antarctic soils. Environmental Microbiology. 21: 1586–1596.

Craine J, Elmore A, Aidar M, Bustamante M, Dawson T, Hobbie E, Kahmen A, Mack M, McLauchlan K, Michelsen A, Nardoto G, Pardo L, Penuelas J, Reich P, Schuur E, Stock W, Templer P, Virginia R, Welker J, Wright I (2009) Global patterns of foliar nitrogen isotopes and their relationships with climate, mycorrhizal fungi, foliar nutrient concentrations, and nitrogen availability. New Phytologist. 183: 980–982.

Crous P, Schoch C, Hyde K, Wood A, Gueidan C, Hoog G, Groenewald J (2009) Phylogenetic lineages in the Capnodiales. Studies in Mycology. 64: 17–47.

Cuello J. Vitone J (2013) Aprende a diseñar Apps nativas. Conoce los secretos para diseñar Apps útiles y atractivas para Android, iOS y WP. Edi. Catalina duque Giraldo. Madrid, España.

Currah R (1985) Taxonomy of the Onygenales: Arthrodermataceae, Gymnoascaceae, Myxotricaceae, and Onygenaceae. Mycotaxon. 24: 1–216.

Daengrot C, Phongpaichit S, Bowornwiriyapan K, Sakayaroj J, Rukachaisiriku V (2014) Eremophilane Sesquiterpenes from the Soil Fungus Penicillium copticola PSU-RSPG138. Natural Products, Chemical Biology and Medicinal Chemistry NMC-P-009.

Davis C, Franklin J, Shaw J, Vilgalys R (2003) Endophytic Xylaria (Xylariaceae) among liverworts and angiosperms: Phylogenetics, distribution, and symbiosis. American Journal of Botany 90: 1661–1667.

Daynes C, Mcgee P, Midgley D (2008) Utilisation of plant cell-wall polysaccharides and organic phosphorus substrates by isolates of Aspergillus and Penicillium isolated from soil 1: 94–98

De Ascoli R, Rutigliano F, De Pascale R, Gentile A, De Santo A (2005) Functional diversity of the microbial community in Mediterranean maquis soils as affected by fires. International Journal of Wildland Fire. 14: 355–363.

De Respinis S, Vogel G, Benagli C, Tonolla M, Petrini O, Samuels G (2010) MALDI-TOF MS of Trichoderma: a model system for the identification of microfungi. Mycology Progress. 9: 79–100.

Delgado-Baquerizo M, Oliverio A, Brewer T, Benavent-González A, Eldridge D, Bardgett R, Maestre F, Singh B, Fierer N (2018) A global atlas of the dominant bacteria found in soil. Science. 6373: 320-325.

Deshmukh S, Rai M (2005) Biodiversity of fungi: their role in human life. Primer edition. Deshmukh, S. K.;Rai, M. K. India.

Devi L, Khaund P, Nongkhlaw F, Joshi S (2012) Diversity of Culturable Soil Microfungi along Altitudinal Gradients of Eastern Himalayas. Mycobiology 40: 151– 158.

Dodd J, Boddington C, Rodriguez A, Gonzalez-Chavez C, Irdika M (2000) Mycelium of Arbuscular Mycorrhizal fungi (AMF) from different genera: form, function and detection. Plant and Soil. 226: 131–151.

Domsch K, Gams W, Anderson T (2007) Compendium of Soil Fungi. Second Edition. Berchtesgadener, Germany.

Doveri F, Pecchia S, Vergara M, Sarrocco S, Vannacci G (2012) A comparative study of *Neogymnomyces virgineus*, a new keratinolytic species from dung, and its relationships with the Onygenales. Fungal Diversity. 52: 13–34.

Druzhinina S, Kubicek C (2016) Chapter Two - Familiar StrangerEcological Genomics of the Model Saprotroph and Industrial Enzyme Producer *Trichoderma reesei* Breaks the Stereotypes. Advances in Applied Microbiology. 95: 69–147.

Edelmann R, Klomparens K (1995) Zygosporogenesis in Zygorhynchus heterogamus, with a Proposal for Standardization of Structural Nomenclature. Mycologia. 3: 304–318.

Egidi E, Delgado-Baquerizo M, Plett J, Wang J, Eldridge D, Bardgett R, Maestre F. Singh B (2019) A few Ascomycota taxa dominate soil fungal communities worldwide. Nature Communications. 10: 2369.

Eickhorst T, Remesch M, Kuever J, Tippkötter R (2010) Molecular characterization of soil fungal communities in paddy soils. 19th World Congress of Soil Science, Soil Solutions for a Changing World 1 - 6 August 2010, Brisbane, Australia. Published on DVD. Institute of Soil Science, University of Bremen, Bremen, Germany.

Erland S, Söderström B, Andersson S (1990) Effects of liming on ectomycorrhizal fungi infecting *Pinus sylvestris* L. II. Growth rates in pure culture at different pH values compared to growth rates in symbiosis with the host plant. New Phytologist. 115: 683-688.

Eswaran H, Lal R, Reich P (2001) Land degradation: an overview. In: Bridges E, Hannam I, Oldeman L, Pening de Vries F, Scherr S, Sompatpanit S (eds.). Responses to Land Degradation. Proc. 2nd. International Conference on Land Degradation and Desertification, Khon Kaen, Thailand. Oxford Press, New Delhi, India.

FAO and ITPS (2015) Status of the World's Soil Resources (SWSR) – Main Report. Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations and Intergovernmental Technical Panel on Soils, Rome, Italy.

Farrow W (1954) Tropical soil fungi. Mycologia 46: 632-646.

Fell J, Boekhout T, Fonseca A, Scorzetti G, Statzel Tallman A (2000) Biodiversity and systematics of basidiomycetous yeasts as determined by large-subunit rDNA D1/D2 domain sequence analysis. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology 50: 1351–1371.

Fell, J, Boekhout T, Fonseca A, Sampaio J (2001) Basidiomycetous yeasts. In: The Mycota VII. Systematics and Evolution. Part B. (Mclaughlin, D. J., McLaughlin, E. G. and Lemke, P. A., eds.). 1-36. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.

Ferrari B, Zhang C, Van Dorst J (2011) Recovering Greater Fungal Diversity from Pristine and Diesel Fuel Contaminated Sub-Antarctic Soil Through Cultivation Using Both a High and a Low Nutrient Media Approach. Frontiers in Microbiology. 2: 217.

Ferrol N, Calvente R, Cano C, Barea J, Azcón-Aguilar C (2004) Analysing arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal diversity in shrub-associated resource islands from a desertification threatened semiarid Mediterranean ecosystem. Applied Soil Ecology. 25: 123–133.

Frąc M, Hannula S, Bełka M, Jędryczka M (2018) Fungal Biodiversity and Their Role in Soil Health. Frontiers Microbiology. 9: 707.

Frisvad J, Samson R (2004) Polyphasic taxonomy of Penicillium subgenus Penicillium A guide to identification of food and air-borne terverticillate Penicillia and their mycotoxins. Studies in Mycology. 49: 1–174.

Geraldes P, Pascoal C, Cássio F (2012) Effects of increased temperature and aquatic fungal diversity on litter decomposition. Department of Biology, University of Minho, Campus de Gualtar, 4710-057 Braga, Portugal.

Gilmore S, Gräfenhan T, Louis-seize G, Seifert K (2009) Multiple copies of cytochrome oxidase 1 in species of the fungal genus Fusarium. Molecular Ecology Resources. 9: 90–98.

Goldmann K, Schröter K, Pena R, Schöning I, Schrumpf M, Buscot F, Polle A, Wube T (2016) Divergent habitat filtering of root and soil fungal communities in temperate beech forests. Scientific Reports – Nature. 11: 6–16.

González-Oreja J, de la Fuente-Díaz-Ordaz A, Hernández-Santín L, Buzo-Franco D, Bonache-Regidor C (2010) Evaluación de estimadores no paramétricos de la riqueza de especies. Un ejemplo con aves en áreas verdes de la ciudad de Puebla, México. Animal Biodiversity and Conservation. 33: 31– 45.

Goos R (1960) Soil fungi from Costa Rica and Panama. Mycologia. 52: 877–883.

Gorfer M, Blumhoff M, Klaubauf S, Urban A, Inselsbacher E, Bandian D, Mitter B, Sessitsch A, Wanek W, Strauss J (2011) Community profiling and gene expression of fungal assimilatory nitrate reductases in agricultural soil. The ISME Journal. 5: 1771–1783.

Griscom H, Ashton M (2011) Restoration of dry tropical forests in Central America: A review of pattern and process. Forest Ecology and Management 26: 1564–1579.

Grondona I, Hermosa M, Tejada M, Gomis M, Mateos P, Bridge P, Monte E, Garcia-Acha I, (1997) Physiological andbiochemical characterization of Trichoderma harzianum, a biological control agent against soilborne fungal plant pathogens. Applied and Environmental Microbiology Journal, 63: 3189–3198.

Gualdrón-Arenas C, Suarez-Navarro A, Valencia-Zapata H (1997) Hongos del suelo aislados de zona de vegetación natural del páramo de Chiasca, Colombia. Caldasia. 19: 235–245.

Guarro J, Gene J, Stchigel A (1999) Developments in Fungal Taxonomy. Clinical Microbiology Reviews. 12: 3 454–500.

Gul Shah S, Shier T, Nawaz Tahir J, Hameed A, Ahmad S, Ali N (2014) Penicillium verruculosum SG: a source of polyketide and bioactive compounds with varying cytotoxic activities against normal and cancer lines. Arch Microbiol 196: 267–278.

Guzman G, Piepenbring M (2011) Los Hongos de Panamá, Introducción a la Identificación de los Macroscópicos. Frist Edition. Instituto de Ecologia. Mexico.

Hajek A (1999) Pathology and epizootiology of *Entomophaga maimaga* infections in forest Lepidoptera. Microbiol. Microbiology and Molecular Biology Reviews. 63: 814–835.

Han Z, Xu P, Li Z, Lin H, Zhu C, Wang J, Zou J (2021) Microbial diversity and the abundance of keystone species drive the response of soil multifunctionality to organic substitution and biochar amendment in a tea plantation. GCB – Bioenergy 14: 481-495.

Hawkes C, Kivlin S, Rocca J, Huguet V, Thomsen M, Blakesuttle K (2011) Fungal community responses to precipitation. Global Change Biology. 17: 1637–1645.

Hawksworth D (2001) The magnitude of fungal diversity: the 1.5 million species estimate revisited. Mycological Research. 105: 1422–1432.

Hebert P, Cywinsla A, Ball S, Waard J (2003) Biological identification through DNA barcodes. Proceedings of the Royal Society. 270: 313–321.

Henkel T, James T, Miller S, Aime M, Miller O (2006) The mycorrhizal status of *Pseudotulostoma volvata* (Elaphomy-cetaceae, Eurotiales, Ascomycota). Mycorrhiza 16: 241–244.

Hesseltine C, and Ellis J (1964) The genus Absidia: *Gongronella* and cylindricalspored species of Absidia. Mycologia. 56: 568–601.

Hibbett D, Thorn R (2001) Homobasidiomycetes. In: The Mycota VII. Systematics and Evolution. Part B. (Mclaughlin, D. J., McLaughlin, E. G. and Lemke, P. A., eds.). 121–170. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.

Hillebrand H (2004) On the generality of the latitudinal diversity gradient. American Naturalist 163: 192–211.

Hoffmann K, Voigt K, Kirk P (2011) Mortierellomycotina subphyl. nov., based on multi-gene genealogies. Mycotaxon. 115: 353–363.

Holmes K, Schroers H, Thomas S, Evans H, Samuels G (2004) Taxonomy and Biocontrol Potential of a New Species of Trichoderma from the Amazon Basin of South America. Mycological Progress 3: 199–210.

Homolka L (2007) Methods of Cryopreservation in Fungi. Laboratory Protocols in Fungal Biology: Current Methods in Fungal Biology, Fungal Biology. 9–16.

Hong Y, Guozhong L, Huiming J, Dong-ning S, Zhiheng L (2015) Diversity and distribution of soil micro-fungi along an elevation gradient on the north slope of Changbai Mountain. Journal of Forestry Research. 28: 831–839.

Horn B (1997) Aspergillus caelatus, a new species in section Flavi. Mycotaxon 61: 185-191.

Horn B, Greene R, Sobolev V, Dorner J, Powell J (1996) Association of morphology and mycotoxin production with vegetative compatibility groups in *Aspergillus flavus, A. parasiticus*, and *A. tamari.* Mycologia. 88: 574–587.

Hunt N, Gilkes R (1992) Farm Monitoring Handbook. University of Western Australia. Nedlands.

Husband R, Herre E, Turner S, Gallery R, Young J (2002) Molecular diversity of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi and patterns of host association over time and space in a tropical forest. Molecular Ecology. 11: 2669–2678.

Inukollu V, Keshamoni D, Kang T Inukollu M (2014) Factors influencing quality of mobile Apps: role of mobile App development life cycle. International Journal of Software Engineering and Applications 5: 15–34.

Inglis P, Tigano M (2006) Identification and taxonomy of some entomopathogenic Paecilomyces spp. (Ascomycota) isolates using rDNA-ITS Sequences. Genetics and Molecular Biology, 29: 132–136

Irizar Garza M, Vargas Vázquez P, Garza García D, Couoh C, Rojas Martínez I, Trujillo Campos A, García Silva R, Aguirre Montoya D, Martínez Gonzales J, Alvarado Mendoza S, Grageda Cabrera O, Valero Garza J, Aguirre Medina J (2003) respuesta de cultivos agrícolas a los biofertilizantes en la región central de México. Agricultura técnica en México, 29: 213-225.

Itin P, Frei R, Lautenschlager S, Buechner S, Surber C, Gratwohl A, Widmer A (1998) Cutaneous manifestations of Paecilomyces lilacinus infection induced by a contaminated skin lotion in patients who are severely immunosuppressed. J Am Acad Dermatol 39: 401–409

Ito Y, Peterson S, Goto T (1998) Isolation and characterization of Aspergillus nomius from Japanese soil and silk worm excrement. Mycotoxins 46:9–15.

Ito Y, Peterson S, Goto T (1999) Properties of Aspergillus tamarii, A. caelatus and related species from acidic tea field soils in Japan. Mycopathologia 144: 169–175.

IUSS Grupo de Trabajo WRB (2007) Base Referencial Mundial del Recurso Suelo. Primera actualización 2007. Informes sobre Recursos Mundiales de Suelos No. 103. FAO, Roma.

Jaklitsch W (2011) European species of Hypocrea part II: Species with hyaline ascospores. Fungal Diversity. 48: 1–-250.

Kelly A (2016) Developing Metrics for Equity, Diversity and Competition: New measures for schools and universities. Routledge.

Kheyrodin H, Ghazvinian K (2014) Effect of climate change on soil global microorganisms. The Journal of Biological Chemistry. 2: 310–319.

Khusnullina A, Bilanenkoa E, Kurakova A (2018) Microscopic Fungi of White Sea Sediments. Contemporary Problems of Ecology. 5: 503–513.

Kim N, Sohn M, Koshino H, Kim E, Kim W (2014) Verrulactone C with an unprecedented dispiro skeleton, a new inhibitor of Staphylococcus aureus enoyl-ACP reductase, from *Penicillium verruculosum* F375. Bioorganic and Medicinal Chemistry Letters. 24: 83–86.

Kindt R, Coe (2005) Tree diversity analysis. A manual and software for common statistical methods for ecological and biodiversity studies. World agroforestry center. Nairobi Kenya.

Kirk L, Beaudette L, Hart M, Moutoglis P, Klironomos N, Lee H, Trevors J (2004) Methods of studying soil microbial diversity. Journal of Microbiological Methods. 58: 169–88.

Kirk P, Cannon P, David J, Stalpers J (2001) Ainsworth and Bisby's Dictionary of the Fungi. 9th ed. CAB International, Wallingford, UK.

Kirk P, Cannon P, Minter D, Stalpers J (2008) Dictionary of the fungi. 10 edition. CABI Europe-UK.

Kivlina S, Hawkes C, Treseder K (2011) Global diversity and distribution of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. Soil Biology and Biochemistry. 43: 2294–2303.

Klein D, Eveleigh D (1998) Ecology of Trichoderma. In: Harman GE, Kubicek CP (eds) *Trichoderma and Gliocladium*. Taylor and Francis, London. 57–74.

Kohlmeyer J, Kohlmeyer E (1979) Marine Mycology—The Higher Fungi. Academic Press, New York.

Kõljalg U, Larsson KH, Abarenkov K, Nilsson RH, Alexander IJ, Eberhardt U, Erland S, Hoiland K, Kjoller R, Larsson E, Pennanen T, Sen R, Taylor A, Tedersoo L, Vralstad T, Ursing B (2005) UNITE: a database providing web-based methods for the molecular identification of ectomycorrhizal fungi. New Phytologist. 166: 1063–1068.

Kõljalg U, Nilsson H, Abarenkov K, Tedersoo L, Taylor A, Bahram M, Bates S, Bruns T, Bengtsson-Palme J, Callaghan M, Douglas B, Drenkhan T, Eberhardt U, Dueñas M, Grebenc T, Griffith G, Hartmann M, Kirk P, Kohout P, Larsson E, Lindahl B, Lücking R, Martín M, Matheny B, Nguyen N, Niskanen T, Oja J, Peay K, Peintner U, Peterson M, Põldmaa K, Saag L, Saar I, Schüßler A, Scott J, Senés C, Smith M, Suija A, Taylor L, Telleria T, Weiß M, Larsson K (2013) Towards a unified paradigm for sequence-based identification of Fungi. Molecular Ecology. 22: 1–23.

Kubicek C, Harman G (1998) Trichoderma and Gliocladium Volume 1 Basic biology, taxonomy and genetics. Taylor & Francis, London.

Kumar S, Suresh R, Jitender R (2012) Decolorization of Reactive Black HFGR by Aspergillus sulphureus. ISCA Journal of Biological Sciences. 1: 55-61.

Kurtzman C, Horn B, Hesseltine C (1987) *Aspergillus nomius*, a new aflatoxinproducing species related to *Aspergillus flavus* and *Aspergillus tamari*. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek. 53: 147-158.

Kyaschenko J, Clemmensen K, Hagenbo A, Karltun E, Lindahl B (2017) Shift in fungal communities and associated enzyme activities along an age gradient of managed Pinus sylvestris stands. International Society for Microbial Ecology 11: 863–874.

Kwaśna H, Nirenberg H (2004) Microfungi in the soil of Scots pine forest in Poland and Germany. Acta Mycologica. 39: 93–104.

Lal R (2013) Soil carbon management and climate change. Carbon Management. 4: 439–462.

Lauber C, Hamady M, Knight R, Fierer N (2009) Pyrosequencing based assessment of soil pH as a predictor of soil bacterial community structure at the continental scale. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 75: 5111–5120.

Lavorel S, Grigulis K (2012) How fundamental plant functional trait relationships scale-up to trade-offs and synergies in ecosystem services. Journal of Ecology. 100: 128–140.

Leitner W, Turner W (2001) Measurement and analysis of biodiversity. In: Encyclopedia of Biodiversity, (S. A. Levin, Ed.) Academic Press, Princeton. 4: 123–144.

Lentendu G, Zinger L, Manel S, Coissac E, Choler P, Geremia R, Melodelima C (2011) Assessment of soil fungal diversity in different alpine tundra habitats by means of pyrosequencing. Fungal Diversity 49: 113–123.

Legendre P, Borcard D, Peres-Neto P (2008) Analyzing or explaining beta diversity? Comment. Ecology 89:3238- 3244.

Leiro R (2006) Diseño, estrategia y gestión.edit. Infinito, Buenos Aires, Argentina.

Li Q, Allen L, Wollum A (2004) Microbial biomass and bacterial functional diversity in forest soils: effects of organic matter removal, compaction, and vegetation control. Soil Biology and Biochemistry. 36: 571–579.

Libkind D, Brizzio S, Ruffini A, Gadanho M, van Broock M, Sampaio J (2003) Molecular characterization of carotenogenic yeasts from aquatic environments in Patagonia, Argentina. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek. 84: 313–322.

Libkind D, Gadanho M, van Broock M, P Sampaio (2005) *Sporidiobolus longiusculus* sp. nov. and *Sporobolomyces patagonicus* sp. nov., novel yeasts of the Sporidiobolales isolated from aquatic environments in Patagonia, Argentina. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology. 55: 503–509.

Liu C, Bano M, Zowghi D, Kearney M (2021) Analysing user reviews of inquirybased learning Apps in science education. Computers and Education. 164: 360.

Liu J, Sui Y, Yu Z, Shi Y, Chu H, Jin J, Liu X, Wang G (2015) Soil carbon content drives the biogeographical distribution of fungal communities in the black soil zone of northeast China. Soil Biology and Biochemistry. 83: 29–39.

Logan L (2020) Learn to program with App inventor. Edid. William Pollock. San Francisco. USA.

Luangsa-ard J, Houbraken J, Van Doorn T, Hong S, Borman A, Hywel-Jones N, Samson R (2011) *Purpureocillium*, a new genus for the medically important *Paecilomyces lilacinus*. Microbiol Letters 321: 141–149.

Ludley K, Robinson C (2008) 'Decomposer' Basidiomycota in Arctic and Antarctic ecosystems. Soil Biology and Biochemistry. 40: 11–29.

Lumbsch H, Huhndorf S (2010) Part One. Outline of Ascomycota-2009. Part Two. Notes on Ascomycete Systematics. Nos 4751-5113. Fieldiana: life and earth sciences.

Machouart M, Larché J, Burton K, Collomb J, Maurer P, Cintrat A, Biava M, Greciano S, Kuijpers A, Contet-Audonneau N, Hoog G, Gérard A, Fortier B (2006) Genetic Identification of the Main Opportunistic Mucorales by PCR-Restriction Fragment Length Polymorphism. Journal of Clinical Microbiology. 44: 805–810.

Mangan S, Eom A, Adler G, Yavitt J, Herre E (2004) Diversity of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi across a fragmented forest in Panama: insular spore communities differ from mainland communities. Oecologia. 4: 687-700.

Martínez C, Gac S, Lavín A, Ganga M (2004) Genomic characterization of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* strains isolated from wine-producing areas in South America. Journal of Applied Microbiology. 96: 1161–1168.

Martínez E (2003) Estudios de epecies micotoxígenas del género Penicillium. Universitat Autónoma de Barcelona.

Matsuoka S, Iwasaki T, Sugiyama Y, Kawaguchi E, Doi H, Osono T (2019) Biogeographic Patterns of Ectomycorrhizal Fungal Communities Associated with Castanopsis sieboldii Across the Japanese Archipelago. Frontiers in Microbiology. 10: 2656.

Mayamor S, Poeaim S (2014) Morphological and molecular phylogeny studies on Eurotiales isolated from soil. Journal of Agricultural Technology. 10: 189–195.

Mayumilto I, Maruhashi M, Sakai N, Mizoue K, Hanada K (1992) 1 and NG-012, novel potentiators of nerve growth factor (NGF), were isolated from the culture broth of Penicillium verruculosum F-4542, together with 3,4-dihydro-6,8-dihydroxy-3-methylisocoumarin. They potentiated. The Journal of Antibiotics 45: 1559.

Meiser A, Balint M, Schmitt I (2014) Meta-analysis of deep-sequenced fungal communities indicates

limited taxon sharing between studies and the presence of biogeographic patterns. New Phytologist 201: 623–635.

Melo C, Walker C, Krüger C, Borges P, Luna S, Medonca D, Fonseca H, Machado A (2019) Environmental factors driving arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal communities associated with endemic woody plant *Picconia azorica* on native forest of Azores. Annals of Microbiology. 69: 1309–1327.

Meng W, Shuwen Z, Lifu W, Shibao C, Shanshan L, Xiaoqin L, Xiaoyi S, Luyao Q (2021) Salt stress-induced changes in microbial community structures and metabolic processes result in increased soil cadmium availability. Science of the Total Environment 782: 147125.

Meyling N (2007) Methods for isolation of entomopathogenic fungi from the soil environment. Department of Ecology, Faculty of Life Sciences, University of Copenhagen, Thorvaldsensvej 40, DK-1871 Frederiksberg C, Denmark.

McAlpin C, Horn B, Wicklow D (2005) DNA fingerprinting analysis of vegetative compatibility groups in *Aspergillus caelatus*. Mycologia. 97: 70–76.

McGuire K, D'Angelo H, Brearley F Gedallovich S, Babar N, Yang N, Gillikin C, Gradoville R, Bateman C, Turner B, Mansor P, Leff J, Fierer N (2015) Responses of Soil Fungi to Logging and Oil Palm Agriculture in Southeast Asian Tropical Forests. Microbial Ecology. 69: 733–747.

McGuire K, Fierer N, Bateman C, Treseder K, Turner B (2012) Fungal Community Composition in Neotropical Rain Forests: the Influence of Tree Diversity and Precipitation. Microbial Ecology 63: 804–812.

Mithal V, Garg A, Boriah S, Steinbach M, Kumar V, Potter C, Klooster S, Castilla-Rubio J (2011) Monitoring global forest cover using data mining. ACM Transactions on Intelligent Systems and Technology. 36: 2–4.

Moll J, Hoppe B, König S, Wubet T, Buscot F, Krüger D (2016) Spatial Distribution of Fungal Communities in an Arable Soil. PLoS ONE 11: 1–19.

Morace G, Borghi E (2012) Invasive Mold Infections: Virulence and Pathogenesis of Mucorales. International Journal of Microbiology. Volume 2012. 1–5.

Moreno C (2001) Métodos para medir la biodiversidad. M&T–Manuales y Tesis SEA, Volume 1. 84. Zaragoza, España.

Morris R (2010). Anthropogenic impacts on tropical forest biodiversity: a network structure and ecosystem functioning perspective. Philosophical transactions of the Royal Society of London. Series B, Biological sciences, 365: 3709–18.

Morris S (1999) Spatial distribution of fungal and bacterial biomass in southern Ohio hardwood forest soils: fine scale variability and microscale patterns. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 31: 1375–1386.

Morris E, Finley D (1956) Tropical fungi imperfecti. Mycologia. 48: 728–737.

Mueller G, Bills G, Foster M (2004) Biodiversity of Fungi: Inventory and Monitoring Methods. – Elsevier Academic Press, Amsterdam, Netherlands.

Mycobank, http://es.mycobank.org

Nagy L, Petkovits T, Kovacs G, Voigt K, Vagvölgyi C, Papp T (2011) Where is the unseen fungal diversity hidden? A study of *Mortierella reveals* a large contribution of reference collections to the identification of fungal environmental sequences. New Phytologist. 191: 789–794.

NCBI, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov

Newsham K, Hopkins D, Carvalhais L, Fretwell P, Rushton S, O'Donnell A, Dennis P (2016) Relationship between soil fungal diversity and temperature in the maritime Antarctic. Nature Climate Change. 6: 182–186.

Nilsson R, Kristiansson E, Ryberg M, Hallenberg N, Larsson K (2008) Intraspecific ITS Variability in the Kingdom Fungi as Expressed in the International Sequence Databases and Its Implications for Molecular Species Identification. Evolutionary Bioinformatics. 4: 193–201.

Nonaka K, Ömura S, Masuma R (2013) Three new Pochonia taxa (Clavicipitaceae) from soils in Japan. Mycologia. 105: 1202–1218.

O'Brien H, Parrent J, Jackson J, Moncalvo J, Vilgalys R (2005) Fungal Community Analysis by Large-Scale Sequencing of Environmental Samples. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 71: 5544.

O'Donell K, Lutzoni F, Ward T, Benny G (2001) Evolutionary relationships among Mucorales fungi (Zygomycota): Evidence for family polyphyly on a large scale. Micologia. 93: 286–296.

Ortiz-Bermúdez P, Hirth K, Srebotnik E, Hammel K (2007) Chlorination of lignin by ubiquitous fungi has a likely role in global organochlorine production. Environmental Sciences. 10: 3895–3900.

Ovaskainen O, Nokso-Koivisto J, Hottola J, Rajala T, Pennanen T, Ali-Kovero H, Miettinen O, Oinonen P, Auvinen P, Paulin L, Larsson K, Mäkipää R (2010) Identifying wood-inhabiting fungi with 454 sequencing what is the probability that BLAST gives the correct species? Fungal Ecology. 3: 274–283.

Palmer M (1990) The estimation of species richness by extrapolation. Ecology. 71: 1195–1198.

Pec G, Karst J, Taylor D, Cigan P, Erbilgin N, Cooke J, Simard S, Cahil J (2017) Change in soil fungal community structure driven by a decline in ectomycorrhizal fungi following a mountain pine beetle (*Dendroctonus ponderosae*) outbreak. New Phytologist. 213: 864–873. Perdomo H, Cano J, Gene J, García D, Hernández M, Guarro J (2013) Polyphasic analysis of Purpureocillium lilacinum isolates from different origins and proposal of the new species Purpureocillium lavendulum. Mycologia, 105: 151–161.

Persiani A, Maggi O (2013) Species-abundance distribution patterns of soil fungi: contribution to the ecological understanding of their response to experimental fire in Mediterranean maquis (southern Italy) Mycologia. 105: 260–276.

Pessoni R, Freshour G, Cássia R, Hahn M, Braga M (2002) Woronin Bodies in Penicillium janczewskii Zaleski. Brazilian Journal of Microbiology 33: 127-130.

Petkovits T, Nagy L, Hoffmann K, Wagner L, Nyilasi I, Griebel T, Schnabelrauch D, Vogel H, Voigt K, Vágvölgyi C, Papp T (2011) Data Partitions, Bayesian Analysis and Phylogeny of the Zygomycetous Fungal Family Mortierellaceae, Inferred from Nuclear Ribosomal DNA Sequences. PLoS ONE. 6: e27507.

Petrović N, Kosanić M, Ranković B (2020) Macromycetes of the natural monument "rogot" in batočina, Serbia. Zbornik radova. 1: 91-96.

Piepenbring M (2000) New species of smut fungi from the neotropics. Mycological Research. 105: 757–767.

Piepenbring M (2006) Checklist of Fungi in Panama. Puente Biológico. 1: 19.

Piepenbring M (2007) Inventoring the fungi of Panama. Biodiversity Conserve. 16: 73–84.

Pitt J (1979) The Genus Penicillium and its Teleomorphic States Eupenicillium and Talaromyces. Academic Press: London.

Pompéia S, Moraes V, Nascimbem E, Macedo E, Carareto-Alves L (2013) Molecular Identification of Fungal Communities in a Soil Cultivated with Vegetables and Soil Suppressiveness to Rhizoctonia solani. Applied and Environmental Soil Science, volume 2013: 1–7.

Pons C, Giandini R, Pérez G (2010). Desarrollo de software dirigido por modelos. Conceptos teóricos y su aplicación práctica. Edit. Universidad de la Plata. Argentina.

Porras-Alfaro A, Herrera J, Natvig D, Lipinski K, Sinsabaugh R (2011) Diversity and distribution of soil fungal communities in a semiarid grassland. Mycologia. 103: 10–21.

Purabi S, Santa R (2012) Changes in Microfungal Community in Cherrapunji — The Wettest Patch on Earth as Influenced by Heavy Rain and Soil Degradation. Advances in Microbiology 2: 456-464.

Quandt C, Kepler R, Gams W, Araújo J, Ban S, Evans H, Hughes D, Humber R, Hywel-Jones N, Li Z, Luangsa-ard J, Rehner S, Sanjuan T, Sato H, Shrestha B,

Sung G, Yao Y, Zare R, Spatafora J (2014) Phylogenetic-based nomenclatural proposals for Ophiocordycipitaceae (Hypocreales) with new combinations in Tolypocladium. IMA Fungus. 5: 1 121–134.

R version 3.1.1. (32-bit application with Rstudio)

Raja H, Miller A, Pearce C, Oberlies N (2017) Fungal Identification Using Molecular Tools: A Primer for the Natural Products Research Community. Journal Natural Products. 80: 756–770.

Raper K, Fennell D (1965) The genus Aspergillus. Baltimore: Williams and Wilkins.

Raper, K, Thom C (1949). A Manual of the Penicillia. Williams & Wilkins Company: Baltimore.

Raspor P, Zupan J (2006) Yeasts in extreme environments. In C. Rosa and P. Gábor [eds.], Biodiversity and ecophysiology of yeasts, 372 – 417. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Germany.

Ravichandra N (2013) Fundamentals of plant pathology. Prentice-Hall of India Pvt.Ltd. India.

Requena N, Pérez-Solís E, Azcón-Aguilar C, Jeffries P, Barea J (2001) Management of indigenous plant-microbe symbioses aids restoration of desertified ecosystems. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 67: 495–498.

Rillig M, Mummey D (2006) Mycorrhizas and soil structure. New Phytologyst. 171: 41–53.

Roa C (2012) Evaluación de la humedad del suelo. Proyecto de adaptación al cambio climático en acueductos rurales colombianos. Instituto de Hidrología, Meteorología y Estudios Ambientales. Colombia.

Rodríguez A, Valderrama S, Poveda Henao C, Osorio J, Neira M (2010) Emerging fungal infections: Sporobolomyces *salmonicolor fungemia*. Case Report. Infectio. 14: 193–196.

Rogerson C (1970) The Hypocrealean Fungi (Ascomycetes, Hypocreales) Mycologia. 62: 865–910.

Rohilla S, Salar R (2012) Isolation and Characterization of Various Fungal Strains from Agricultural Soil Contaminated with Pesticides. Research Journal of Recent Sciences. 1: 297–303.

Rojas López M, Sánchez Uribe J, Londoño Vásquez L (2015) An Innovation Strategy in Organic Fertilizer by Fuzzy Logic. Revista Facultad Nacional de Agronomía Medellín 68: 7423.

Rosas-Medina M, Maciá-Vicente J, Piepenbring M (2019) Diversity of fungi in soils with different degrees of degradation in Germany and Panama. Mycobiology.

Rosas-Medina M, Piepenbring M (2018) New records of microfungi from degraded soil close to dry seasonal forest in Western Panama. Nova Hedwigia. 105: 3–4.

Rossman A (1996) Morphological and Molecular Perspectives on Systematics of the Hypocreales. Mycologia, 88: 1–19.

Rousk J, Bääth E, Brookes P, Lauber C, Lozupone C, Caporaso J, Knight R, Fierer N (2010) Soil bacterial and fungal communities across a pH gradient in an arable soil. ISME J. 4: 1340–1351.

Routien J (1957) Fungi Isolated from Soils. Mycologia, Volume 49, 2: 188–196.

Rudolph S, Macia-Vicente J, Lotz-Winter H, Schleuning M, Piepenbring M (2018) Temporal variation of fungal diversity in a mosaic landscape in Germany. Studies in Mycology. 89: 95–104.

Sampaio J, Gadanho M, Bauer R, Weiß M (2003) Taxonomic studies in the Microbotryomycetidae: *Leucosporidium golubevii* sp. nov., Leucosporidiella gen. nov. and the new orders Leucosporidiales and Sporidiobolales. Mycological Progress. 2: 53–68.

Samson R (1974) Paecilomyces and some allied hyphomycetes. Studies in Mycology, 6: 119.

Samson R, Hong S, Frisvad J (2006) Old and new concepts of species differentiation in Aspergillus. Medical Mycology. 44: 133-148.

Samson, R, Hoekstra E, Frisvad J (2004) Introduction to food- and airborne fungi. Utrecht, Netherlands.

Samson R, Yilmaz N, Houbraken J, Spirenburg H, Seifert K, Peterson S, Varga J, Frisvad J (2011) Phylogeny and nomenclature of the genus Talaromyces and taxa accommodated in Penicillium subgenus Biverticillium. Studies in Mycology 70: 159–183.

Samuels G (1989) Nectria and Penicillifer. Mycologia. 81 :347–355.

Samuels G (2011) Phylogenetic revision of taxonomic concepts in the Hypocreales and other Ascomycota. Studies in Mycology 68.

Samuels G (1996) Trichoderma: a Review of Biology and Systematic of the Genus. Mycological Research 100: 923–935.

Samuels G, Seifert K (1991) Two new species of Nectria with Stilbella and Mariannaea anamorphs. Sydowia 43: 249–263.

Santos Torres T, Santos Torres M, Cárdenas Caro D (2006) Aislamiento e identificación de microorganismos con potencial biofertilizante de suelos arroceros del distrito de riego del rio zulia, norte de Santander. Respuestas, 2: 5-13.

Satyanarayana T, Kunze G, (2009) Yeast Biotechnology: Diversity and Applications. Springer XXI, 744. India.

Schmidt P (2016) Adaptation of soil fungal communities to climate change. Dissertation. Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität. Frankfurt am Main. Germany.

Schroers H (2001) A monograph of Bionectria (Ascomycota, Hypocreales, Bionectriaceae) and its *Clonostachys* anamorphs. Studies in Mycology. 46: 1–97.

Seifert K (2009) Progress towards DNA barcoding of fungi. Molecular Ecology Resources 9: 83–89.

Scott J, Malloch D, Gloer J (1993) Polytolypa, an undescribed genus in the Onygenales. Mycologia. 85: 503–508.

Schadt C, Martin A, Lipson D, Schmidt S (2003) Seasonal Dynamics of Previously Unknown Fungal Lineages in Tundra Soils. Science. 301: 1359–1361.

Schroder R (2005) Administración de operaciones. Edit. Mac Graw Hill. México.

Senanayake I, Rathnayaka A, Marasinghe D, Calabon M, Gentekaki E, Lee H, Hurdeal V, Pem D, Dissanayake L, Wijesinghe S, Bundhun D, Nguyen T, Goonasekara I, Abeywickrama P, Bhunjun C, Jayawardena R, Wanasinghe D, Jeewon R, Bhat D, Xiang M (2020) Morphological approaches in studying fungi: collection, examination, isolation, sporulation and preservation. Mycosphere 11: 2678–2754.

Servin Palestina M, Sánchez Gutiérrez R, Ramírez Valle O, Galindo Reyes M, Gutiérrez Bañuelos H (2018) Models for irrigation timing and optimization in oats for forage. Revista Mexicana de Ciencias Pecuarias, 9: 667-684.

Sharma R, Gräser Y, Singh S (2013) Auxarthronopsis, a new genus of Onygenales isolated from the vicinity of Bandhavgarh National Park, India. IMA Fungus 4. 1: 89–102.

Shearer C, Enrique Descals E, Kohlmeyer B, Kohlmeyer J, Marvanova L, Padgett D, Porter D, Raja H, Schmit J, Thorton H, Voglymayr H (2007) Fungal biodiversity in aquatic habitats. Biodiversity and Conservation. 16: 49–67.

Sheila O (1996) The flora and ecology of soil Mucorales in a dry upland forest and some grassland ecosystems in Kenya. University of Nairobi, Kenya.

Shi L, Mortimer P, Slik J, Zou X, Xu J, Feng W, Qiao L (2013) Variation in forest soil fungal diversity along a latitudinal gradient. Fungal Diversity. 64: 305–315.

Shin-ya K, Kim J, Furihata K, Hayakawa Y, Seto H (1997) Structure of Kaitocephalin, A Novel Glutamate Receptor Antagonist Produced by Eupenicillium shearii. Pergamon 38: 7079–7082.

Siddikya R, Kohler J, Cosme M, Matthias, Rillig M (2012) Soil biota effects on soil structure: Interactions between arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal mycelium and collembolan. Soil Biology and Biochemistry 50: 33–39.

Singh M, Srivastava P, Verma P, Kharwar R, Singh N, Tripathi R (2015) Soil fungi for mycoremediation of arsenic pollution in agriculture soils. Journal of Applied Microbiology. 119: 1278—1290.

Sir E, Hladki A, Parrado M, Romero A (2012) Biodiversity of Xylariaceae (Ascomycota) and their hosts in protected areas from Tucuman (Argentina). Kurtziana. 37: 2.

Six J, Feller C, Denef K, Ogle S, Carlos de Moraes J, Albrecht A (2002) Soil organic matter, biota and aggregation in temperate and tropical soils - Effects of no-tillage. Agronomie. 2002, 22: 755–775.

Smith G, Liew E, Hyde K (2006) The Xylariales: a monophyletic order containing 7 families. Fungal Diversity 13: 185—218.

Smith M, Douhan G, Rizzo D (2007) Intra-specific and intra-sporocarp ITS variation of ectomycorrhizal fungi as assessed by rDNA sequencing of sporocarps and pooled ectomycorrhizal roots from a Quercus woodland. Mycorrhiza. 18: 15–22.

Srivastava P, Vaish A, Dwivedi S, Chakrabarty D, Singh N, Tripathi R (2011) Biological removal of arsenic pollution by soil fungi. Science of The Total Environment. 12: 2430-2442.

Stephen M, Wright J, Mulkey S, Chazdon R, Smith J (1996) Influence of seasonal drought on the carbon balance of tropical forest plants. Edit. New York, Chapman & Hall, US.

Stolk A, Samson R (1983) The ascomycete genus Eupenicillium and related Penicillium anamorphs. Studies in Mycology. 23: 40–43.

Suding KN, Collins SL, Gough L, Clark C, Cleland EE, Gross KL, Milchunas DG, Pennings S (2005) Functional- and abundance-based mechanisms explain diversity loss due to N fertilization. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America. 102: 4387–4392.

Sung G, Hywel-Jones N, Sung J, Luangsa-ard J, Shrestha B, Spatafora J (2007) Phylogenetic classification of Cordyceps and the clavicipitaceous fungi. Studies in Mycology 57: 5–59.

Talbot N (2001) Molecular and Cellular Biology of Filamentous Fungi: a Practical Approach. – Oxford University Press. Oxford. England.

Tanabe Y, O'Donnell K, Saikawa M, Sugiyama J (2000) Molecular phylogeny of parasitic Zygomycota (Dimargaritales, Zoopagales) based on nuclear small subunit ribosomal DNA sequences. Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution. 16: 253–262.

Tanabe Y, Saikawa M, Watanabe M, Sugiyama J (2004) Molecular phylogeny of Zygomycota based on EF-1 and RPB1 sequences: limitations and utility of alternative markers to rDNA. Molecular Phylogenetics and Evolution. 30: 438–449.

Tang L, Hyun M, Yun Y, Suh D, Kim S, Sung G (2012) New Record of Mariannaea elegans var. elegans in Korea. Mycobiology. Mar; 40: 14–19.

Taylor D, Hollingsworth T, McFarland J, Lennon N, Nusbaum C, Ruess R (2014) A first comprehensive census of fungi in soil reveals both hyperdiversity and fine-scale niche partitioning. Ecological Monographs. 84: 3–20.

Tedersoo L, Bahram M, Cajthaml T, Põlme S, Hiiesalu I, Anslan S, Harend H, Buegger F, Pritsch K, Koricheva J, Abarenkov K (2016) Tree diversity and species identity effects on soil fungi, protists and animals are context dependent. The ISME Journal. 10: 346–362.

Tedersoo L, Bahram M, Dickie I (2014) Does host plant richness explain diversity of ectomycorrhizal fungi? Re-evaluation of Gao *et al.* (2013) data sets reveals sampling effects. Molecular Ecology. 23: 992–995.

Tedersoo L, Bahram M, Põlme S, Kõljalg U, Yorou N, Wijesundera R, Ruiz L, Vasco-Palacios A, Thu P, Suija A, Smith M, Sharp C, Saluveer E, Saitta A, Rosas M, Riit T, Ratkowsky D, Pritsch K, Põldmaa K, Piepenbring M, Phosri C, Peterson M, Parts K, Pärtel K, Otsing E, Nouhra E, Njouonkou A, Nilsson R, Morgado L, Mayor J, May T, Majuakim L, Lodge D, Lee S, Larsson K, Kohout P, Hosaka K, Hiiesalu I, Henkel T, Harend H, Guo L, Greslebin A, Grelet G, Geml J, Dunstan G, Dunk C, Drenkhan R, Dearnaley J, Kesel A, Dang T, Chen X, Buegger F, Brearley F, Bonito G, Anslan S, Abell S, Abarenkov K. (2014) Global diversity and geography of soil fungi. Science. 346: 1256688.

Tedersoo L, Bahram M, Toots M, Diédhiou A, Henkel T, Kjøller R, Morris M, Nara K, Nouhra E, Peay K, Pölme S, Ryberg M, Smith M, Köljalg U (2012) Towards global patterns in the diversity and community structure of ectomycorrhizal fungi. Molecular Ecology. 21: 4160–4170.

Tedersoo L, May T, Smith M (2010) Ectomycorrhizal lifestyle in fungi: global diversity, distribution, and evolution of phylogenetic lineages. Mycorrhiza 20: 217–263.

Tedersoo L, Nara K. 2010. General latitudinal gradient of biodiversity is reversed in ectomycorrhizal fungi. New Phytologist. 185: 351–354.

Tedersoo L, Nilsson H, Abarenkov K, Jairus T, Sadam A, Saar I, Bahram M, Bechem E, Chuyong G, Kõljalg U (2010) 454 Pyrosequencing and Sanger sequencing of tropical mycorrhizal fungi provide similar results but reveal substantial methodological biases. New Phytologist. 188: 291–301.

Tedersoo L, Sadam A, Zambrano M, Valencia R, Bahram M. 2010b. Low diversity and high host preference of ectomycorrhizal fungi in Western Amazonia, a neotropical biodiversity hotspot. The ISME Journal. 4: 465–471.

The New Zealand Organisms Register (NZOR) provides access to primary information on the names of organisms which occur in New Zealand. http://demo.nzor.org.nz/ vid 28.10.2013.

Thorn R, Reddy A, Harris D, Paul E (1996) Isolation of Saprophytic Basidiomycetes from Soil. Applied and Environmental Microbiology. 62: 4288–4292.

Thom C (1910) Cultural studies of species of Penicillium. U.S.D.A. Bureau of Animal Industry Bulletin. 118:1-107.

Thom C (1930) The Penicillia. William & Wilkins Company: Baltimore.

Тиунова (2011) Структура и функции почвенного населения тропического муссонного леса (Национальный парк кат тьен, южный вьетнам) Российская академия наук Институт проблем экологии и эволюции им. А.Н. Северцова Российско-Вьетнамский Тропический научно-исследовательский и технологический центр.

Toju H, Guimarães P, Olesen J, Thompson J (2015) Below-ground plant–fungus network topology is not congruent with above-ground plant–animal network topology. Science Advance 1: 1500291.

Tomita F (2003) Endophytes in Southeast Asia and Japan: their taxonomic diversity and potential applications. Fungal Diversity. 14: 187–204.

Tsui C, Hyde K (2004) Biodiversity of fungi on submerged wood in a stream and estuary in the Tai Ho Bay, Hong Kong. Fungal Diversity. 15: 205–220.

Turbé A, Toni A, Benito P, Lavelle P, Lavelle P, Ruiz N, Van der Putten W, Labouze E, Mudgal S. (2010) Soil biodiversity: functions, threats and tools for policy makers. Bio Intelligence Service, IRD, and NIOO, Report for European Commission (DG Environment).

Tuthill D (2002) Eupenicillium bovifimosum, a new species from dry cow manure in Wyoming. Mycologia, 94: 240–246.

Tuthill D, Frisvad J (2004) A new species from tropical soils, Eupenicillium tropicum. Mycological Progress 3: 13–18.

Tuthill D, Frisvad J, Christensen M (2001) Systematics of Penicillium simplicissimum based on rDNA sequences, morphology and secondary metabolites. Mycologia. 93: 298–308.

Valero-Fernández C (2018) Desarrollo de nuevos métodos de diagnóstico e identificación de especies fúngicas causantes de neumonías oportunistas. Servicio de Micología, Centro Nacional de Microbiología, Instituto de Salud Carlos III Madrid, España.

Van Elsas D, Frois-Duarte G, Keijzer-Wolters A, Smit E (2000). Analysis of the dynamics of fungal communities in soil via fungal-specific PCR of soil DNA followed by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis. Journal of Microbiological Methods. 43: 133–151.

Vega F, Posada F (2006) Penicillium species endophytic in coffee plants and ochratoxin A production. Mycologia 98: 31–42.

Veter N, DeSantis L, Yann L, Donohue S, Haupt R, Corapi S, Fathel S, Gootee E, Loffredo L, Romer J, Velkovsky S (2013) Is Rapoport's rule a recent phenomenon? A deep time perspective on potential causal mechanisms. Biology Letters. 9: 20130398.

Větrovský T, Kohout P, Kopecký M, Machac A, Man M, Bahnmann B, Brabcová V, Choi J, Meszárošová L. Human Z, Lepinay C, Lladó S, López-Mondéjar R, Martinović T, Mašínová T, Morais D, Navrátilová D, Odriozola I, Štursová M, Švec K, Tláskal V, Urbanová M, Wan J, Žifčáková L, Howe A, Ladau J, Peay K, Storch D, Wild J, Baldrian P (2019) A meta-analysis of global fungal distribution reveals climate-driven patterns. Nature Communications 10, 5142.

Villarino-Otero A, Villarino-Otero I (2017) Investigación, evaluación e implementación de aplicaciones android en la enseñanza y aprendizaje de la asignatura "teoría de estructuras y construcción" (resolución de casos prácticos). Memoria proyecto innovación docente. Universidad de Slamanca. España.

Villarreal H, Alvarez M, Cordoba S, Escobar F, Fagua G, Gast F, Mendoza H, Ospina M, Umaña A (2004) Manual de métodos para el desarrollo de inventarios de biodiversidad. Programa de Inventarios de Biodiversidad. Instituto de Investigación de Recursos Biológicos Alexander von Humboldt. Bogotá. Colombia.

Visagie C, Hirooka Y, Tanney J, Whitfield E, Mwange K, Meijer M, Amend A, Seifert K, Samson R (2014) Aspergillus, Penicillium and Talaromyces isolated from house dust samples collected around the world. Studies in Mycology. 78: 63–139.

Vishniac H (2006) A Multivariate Analysis of Soil Yeasts Isolated from a Latitudinal Gradient. Microbial Ecology. 52: 90–103.

Wagner L, Stielow B, Hoffmann K, Petkovits T, Papp T, Vágvölgyi C, Hoog G, Verkley G, Voigt K (2013) A comprehensive molecular phylogeny of the

Mortierellales (Mortierellomycotina) based on nuclear ribosomal DNA. Persoonia 30: 77–93. Wahegaonkar N, Salunkhe S, Palsingankar P, Shinde S (2011) Diversity of fungi from soils of Aurangabad, M.S., India. Annals of Biological Research. 2: 198–205.

Wall D, Virginia R (1999) Controls on soil biodiversity: insights from extreme environments. Applied Soil Ecology. 13: 137–150.

Wall D, Bardgett R, Behan V, Herrick E, Hefin J (2012) Soil Ecology and Ecosystem Service. Oxorf University press.

Wallis F, Joubert J (1974) Germination of *Penicillium citrinum* spores on various β -glucosides and the distribution of β -glucosidases in filamentous fungi. Transactions of the British Mycological Society. 3: 519–525.

Wang P, Chen Y, Sun Y, Tan S, Zhang S, Wang Z, Zhou J, Zhang G, Shu W, Luo C, Kuang J (2019) Distinct Biogeography of Different Fungal Guilds and Their Associations With Plant Species Richness in Forest Ecosystems. Frontiers Ecology and Evolution. 7: 216.

Wang L, Zhuang W (2009) Eupenicillium saturniforme, a New Species Discovered from Northeast China. Mycopathologia.

Wang Z, Yang Y, Xia Y, Wu T, Zhu J, Yang J, Li Z (2019) Time-course relationship between environmental factors and microbial diversity in tobacco soil. Scientific Reports. 9: 19969.

Wehner J, Powell J, Muller L, Caruso T, Veresoglou S, Hempel S, Rillig M (2014) Determinants of root-associated fungal communities within Asteraceae in a semiarid grassland. Journal of Ecology. 102: 425–436.

Weisenborn J (2016) Diversität tropischer Mikropilze von menschlichen Hautund Nagelläsionen im Westen Panamas. Dissertation. Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität. Frankfurt am Main.

Wells K (1994) Jelly Fungi, Then and Now!. Mycologia. 86: 18–48.

Whalley A (1996) The Xylariaceous way of life. Mycological Research. 100: 897–922.

White T, Bruns T, Lee S, Taylor J (1990) Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA Genes for phylogenetics. 1st Ed. PCR - Protocols and Applications - A Laboratory ManualPublisher: Academic Press.

Wolber D, Abelson H, Spertus E, Looney L (2011) App Inventor Create Your Own Android Apps. Edi. O'Reilly Media, University of San Francisco, USA. Wöstemeyer J, Wöstemeyer A, Burmester A, Czempinski K (1995) Relationships between sexual processes and parasitic interactions in the host– pathogen system *Absidia glauca – Parasitella parasitica*. Canadian Journal of Botany. 73: 243–250.

Wubet T, Christ S, Schöning I, Boch S, Gawlich M, Schnabel B, Fischer M, Buscot F (2012) Differences in soil fungal communities between european beech (*Fagus sylvatica L*.) dominated forests are related to soil and understory vegetation. PLoS One. 7: 10.

Xiang D, Veresoglou S, Rillig M, Xu T, Li H, Hao Z, Chen B (2016) Relative Importance of Individual Climatic Drivers Shaping Arbuscular Mycorrhizal Fungal Communities. Microbial Ecology, 72: 418–427.

Xiong X, Xing Y, He J, Wang L, Shen Z, Chen W, Huang Q (2021) Keystone species determine the "selection mechanism" of multispecies biofilms for bacteria from soil aggregates. Science of the Total Environment 773.

Yamanak T (2003) The effect of pH on the growth of saprotrophic and ectomycorrhizal ammonia fungi in vitro. Mycologia. 95: 584–589.

Yang Y, Dou Y, Huang Y, An S (2017) Links between Soil Fungal Diversity and Plant and Soil Properties on the Loess Plateau. Frontiers in Microbiology. 8: 2198.

Yurkov A, Schäfer A, Begerow D (2012) Leucosporidium drummii sp. nov., a member of the Microbotryomycetes isolated from soil. International Journal of Systematic and Evolutionary Microbiology. 62: 728–734.

Zeng Q, Jia P, Wang Y, Wang H, Li C, An S (2019) The local environment regulates biogeographic patterns of soil fungal communities on the Loess Plateau. Catena 183: 104220.

Zhang T, Wei X, Zhang Y, Liu H, Yu L (2015) Diversity and distribution of lichenassociated fungi in the Ny-Ålesund Region (Svalbard, High Arctic) as revealed by 454 pyrosequencing. Scientific Reports. 5: 14850.

Zhang Y, Schoch C, Fournier J, Crous P, Gruyter J, Woudenberg J, Hirayama K, Tanaka K, Pointing S, Spatafora J, Hyde K (2009) Multi-locus phylogeny of Pleosporales: a taxonomic, ecological and evolutionary re-evaluation. Studies in Mycology. 64: 85–102.

Zhang Y, Crous P, Schoch C, Hyde D (2012) Pleosporales. Fungal Diversity. 53: 1–221.

Zhu Y, Miller M (2003) Carbon cycling by arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in soil– plant systems. Trends in plant science. 9: 407–409.

Zotti M, Machetti M, Perotti M, Barabino G, Persi A (2010) A new species, Aspergillus persii as an agent of onychomycosis. 48: 565–660.

Zuñiga F (2004) Técnicas de muestreo para manejadores de recursos naturales. 1ra edicion. Mexico.

Zycha H, Siepmann R (1969) Mucorales. Eine Beschreibung aller Gattungen und Arten dieser Pilzgruppe.

Zydney J, Warner Z (2016) Mobile Apps for science learning: Review of research. Computers and Education 94: 1–17.

10 Acknowledgments

I want to thank God first for helping me so much despite all the difficulties that I had; without him, I would not be writing these lines. Thanks for your infinite love. Thank you for giving me the perfect words and sending me wonderful persons in the most difficult moments in my Ph.D. studies.

I thank my family for all the support they have given me. I dedicate this thesis to my father, who is in heaven, I learned a lot from him, and the phrase he taught me and marked my Ph.D. was: Winners Never Quit. Thanks to my mother, sister, and brother, your love and support every day, give me the force to move forward and achieve all my goals; I also dedicate this work to my nephews Axel and Erick, who is the future of the family. I love all of you with all my heart.

Thank Prof. Dr. Meike Piepenbring, for giving me the chance to develop my Ph.D. in her research group. I appreciate all the co-authors of the manuscripts for their contribution. Special mention to Dr. Jose G. Maciá-Vicente for all his advice and help me understand many processes. Thanks to DAAD, LOEWE, IPF, and the Rosas-Medina company for funding this study.

I have to mention the people in the laboratory that helped me Dr. Jascha Weisenborn, Dr. Ralph Mangelsdorff, Dr. Pedro Romero, Dr. Eugenia Zarza, Ms. Antonio Girela, Dr.Stefanie Rudolph, and the last person from the laboratory that I want to mention is Dr. Melissa Mardones Hidalgo, she was my colleague, confidant, teacher but above all my friend, all my respect and admiration, a great motivation to continue my Ph.D., thanks, Doña Meli.

Thank Anna Plünnecke, my love, my life companion, you always were with me, and you support me all the time, thank you for sharing your life with me. I love you.

Finally, I want to say thank you to all the people that I meet in Frankfurt. It is impossible to write all your names, I apologize for that, but there are a lot of notable persons that help me in my way to do this Ph.D., for all of you, Muchas Gracias!!!!

11 ANNEXES

The results of this study were compiled in the following three publications:

First publication

1.- Tedersoo L, Bahram M, Põlme S, Kõljalg U, Yorou N, Wijesundera R, Ruiz L, Vasco-Palacios A, Thu P, Suija A, Smith M, Sharp C, Saluveer E, Saitta A, **Rosas M**, Riit T, Ratkowsky D, Pritsch K, Põldmaa K, **Piepenbring M**, Phosri C, Peterson M, Parts K, Pärtel K, Otsing E, Nouhra E, Njouonkou A, Nilsson R, Morgado L, Mayor J, May T, Majuakim L, Lodge D, Lee S, Larsson K, Kohout P, Hosaka K, Hiiesalu I, Henkel T, Harend H, Guo L, Greslebin A, Grelet G, Geml J, Dunstan G, Dunk C, Drenkhan R, Dearnaley J, Kesel A, Dang T, Chen X, Buegger F, Brearley F, Bonito G, Anslan S, Abell S, Abarenkov K. (2014) Global diversity and geography of soil fungi. Science. 346: 1256688.

Status: published

Title of the magazine: Science

Participating authors:

1.- MRM: Miguel Rosas Medina

- 2.- LT: Leho Tedersoo
- 3.- MP: Meike Piepenbring

4.- *Et al.*: Bahram M, Põlme S, Kõljalg U, Yorou N, Wijesundera R, Ruiz L, Vasco-Palacios A, Thu P, Suija A, Smith M, Sharp C, Saluveer E, Saitta A, Riit T, Ratkowsky



RESEARCH ARTICLE

FUNGAL BIOGEOGRAPHY

Global diversity and geography of soil fungi

Leho Tedersoo,^{1*+} Mohammad Bahram,²⁺ Sergei Põlme,¹ Urmas Kõljalg,² Nourou S. Yorou,³ Ravi Wijesundera,⁴ Luis Villarreal Ruiz,⁵ Aída M. Vasco-Palacios,⁶ Pham Quang Thu,⁷ Are Suija,² Matthew E. Smith,⁸ Cathy Sharp,⁹ Erki Saluveer,² Alessandro Saitta,¹⁰ Miguel Rosas,¹¹ Taavi Riit,² David Ratkowsky,¹² Karin Pritsch,¹³ Kadri Põldmaa,² Meike Piepenbring,¹¹ Cherdchai Phosri,¹⁴ Marko Peterson,² Kaarin Parts,² Kadri Pärtel,² Eveli Otsing,² Eduardo Nouhra,¹⁵ André L. Njouonkou,¹⁶ R. Henrik Nilsson,¹⁷ Luis N. Morgado,¹⁸ Jordan Mayor,¹⁹ Tom W. May,²⁰ Luiza Majuakim,²¹ D. Jean Lodge,²² Su See Lee,²³ Karl-Henrik Larsson,²⁴ Petr Kohout,² Kentaro Hosaka,²⁵ Indrek Hiiesalu,² Terry W. Henkel,²⁶ Helery Harend,² Liang-dong Guo,²⁷ Alina Greslebin,²⁸ Gwen Grelet,²⁹ Jozsef Geml,¹⁸ Genevieve Gates,¹² William Dunstan,³⁰ Chris Dunk,¹⁹ Rein Drenkhan,³¹ John Dearnaley,³² André De Kesel,³³ Tan Dang,⁷ Xin Chen,³⁴ Franz Buegger,¹³ Francis Q. Brearley,³⁵ Gregory Bonito,²⁰

Fungi play major roles in ecosystem processes, but the determinants of fungal diversity and biogeographic patterns remain poorly understood. Using DNA metabarcoding data from hundreds of globally distributed soil samples, we demonstrate that fungal richness is decoupled from plant diversity. The plant-to-fungus richness ratio declines exponentially toward the poles. Climatic factors, followed by edaphic and spatial variables, constitute the best predictors of fungal richness and community composition at the global scale. Fungi show similar latitudinal diversity gradients to other organisms, with several notable exceptions. These findings advance our understanding of global fungal diversity patterns and permit integration of fungi into a general macroecological framework.

ungi are eukaryotic microorganisms that play fundamental ecological roles as decomposers, mutualists, or pathogens of plants and animals; they drive carbon cycling in forest soils, mediate mineral nutrition of plants, and alleviate carbon limitations of other soil organisms. Fungi comprise some 100,000 described species (accounting for synonyms), but the actual extent of global fungal diversity is estimated at 0.8 million to 5.1 million species (1).

Globally, the biomass and relative proportions of microbial groups, including fungi, co-vary with the concentration of growth-limiting nutrients in soils and plant tissues. Such patterns suggest that the distribution of microbes reflects latitudinal variation in ecosystem nutrient dynamics (2-4). Richness of nearly all terrestrial and marine macroorganisms is negatively related to increasing latitude (5)-a pattern attributed to the combined effects of climate, niche conservatism, and rates of evolutionary radiation and extinction (6). Although morphological species of unicellular microbes are usually cosmopolitan (7), there is growing evidence that the distribution of microorganisms is shaped by macroecological and community assembly processes (8). Only a few of these biogeographic processes have been demonstrated for fungi at the local scale (9). Despite their enormous diversity and importance in ecosystem function, little is known about general patterns of fungal diversity or functional roles over large

SCIENCE sciencemag.org

geographic scales. We used a global data set to disentangle the roles of climatic, edaphic, floristic, and spatial variables governing global-scale patterns of soil fungal diversity. We also address macroecological phenomena and show that fungi largely exhibit strong biogeographic patterns that appear to be driven by dispersal limitation and climate.

Materials and methods

We collected 40 soil cores from natural communities in each of 365 sites across the world using a uniform sampling protocol (Fig. 1A and data file S1). Most plots (2500 m²) were circular, but in steep mountain regions and densely forested areas, some plots were oblong. We randomly selected 20 trees located at least 8 m apart. In two opposite directions, 1 to 1.5 m from each tree trunk, loose debris was removed from the forest floor. Polyvinyl chloride (PVC) tubes (5 cm in diameter) were hammered into the soil down to 5 cm depth. These soil cores almost always included fine roots and comprised both the organic layer and top mineral soil. Although deep soil may contain some distinctive organisms adapted to anoxic conditions or low nutrient levels, our sampling was limited to topsoil for the following reasons. First, in the vast majority of soil types, >50% of microbial biomass and biological activity occur in the topmost organic soil laver. Second. deeper sampling was impossible in shallow, rocky soils or those with high clay concentrations and hardpans. Third, differences among soil horizons may be masked by other variables across large geographic scales (10). The 40 soil cores taken in each site were pooled, coarse roots and stones were removed, and a subset of the soil was airdried at <35°C. Dried soil was stored in zip-lock plastic bags with silica gel in order to minimize humidity during transit. In the laboratory, we ground dried soil into fine powder using bead beating.

We extracted DNA from 2.0 g of soil using the PowerMax Soil DNA Isolation kit (MoBio, Carlsbad, CA) following manufacturer's instructions. We performed polymerase chain reaction (PCR) using a mixture of six forward primers (in equimolar concentration) analogous to ITS3 and a degenerate reverse primer analogous to ITS4 (hereafter referred to as ITS4ngs). We shortened and modified forward and reverse primers to

¹Natural History Museum, University of Tartu, Tartu, Estonia. ²Institute of Ecology and Earth Sciences, University of Tartu, Tartu, Estonia. ³Faculté d'Agronomie, Université de Parakou, Parakou, Benin. ⁴Department of Plant Sciences, University of Colombo, Colombo 3, Sri Lanka. ⁴Degata Recursos Genéticos y Productividad-Genética, LARGEMBIO, Colegio de Postgraduados-Lineas Prioritarias de Investigación 6, México City, Mexico. ⁶The Fungal Biodiversity Centre, Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures-Royal Netherlands. Academy of Arts and Sciences, Utrecht, Netherlands. Academy of Arts and Sciences, Utrecht, Netherlands. 'Vietnames Academy of Forest Sciences, Hanoi, Vietname, ⁴Department of Plant Pathology, University of Florida, Gainesville, FL, USA. ⁴Natural History Museum, Bulawayo, Zimbabwe. ¹¹Department of Agricultural and Forest Sciences, Università di Palermo, Palermo, Italy. ¹¹Department of Mycology, Coethe University Frankfurt, Frankfurt am Main, Germany. ¹²Tasmanian Institute of Soil Ecology, Heinholtz Zentrum München, Neuherberg, Germany. ¹⁴Department of Biologi, Nakhon Phanom University, Nakhon Phanom, Thailand. ¹¹Binstituto Multidiscipilnario de Biologia Vegetal, Córdoba, Argentina. ¹⁶Department of Biological Sciences, University of Gothenburg, Goteborg, Sweden. ^{14*}Naturalis Biodiversity Centre, Leiden, Netherlands. ^{14*}Department of Forest Ecology and Management, Swedish University of Agricultural Sciences, Unea, Sweden. ^{14*}Naturalis Biodiversity of Center, Leiden, Netherlands. ^{14*}Department of Forest Ecology and Management, Swedish University of Botany, National Museum of Nature and Science, Tuskuba, Japan. ³⁶Department of Agriculture-Forest Strevice, Luquillo, Puerto Rico. ²⁷Forest Research Institute Malayisa, ⁴⁵Center of Botany, National Museum of Nature and Science, Humboidt State University of Oslo, Oslo, Norway. ^{24*}State Key Laboratory of Mycology, Institute of Microbiology, Chinese Academy of Sciences, Beijing, China. ³⁶Conoejio Nacional de Investigac

28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213 1256688-1



Fig. 1. Maps of global sampling and interpolated taxonomic richness of all fungi. (A) Map of global sampling. Circles indicate study sites. (B) Interpolated taxonomic richness of all fungi using IDW algorithm and accounting for the relationship with mean annual precipitation (based on the best multiple regression model). Different colors depict residual OTU richness of all fungi accounting for sequencing depth. Warm colors indicate OTU-rich sites, whereas cold colors indicate sites with fewer OTUs.

by running 5 µl amplicon DNA on 1% agarose

gel for 15 min. DNA samples yielding no visible

band were reamplified by using 35 cycles in an

effort to obtain sufficient PCR product, where-

as samples with a very strong band were re-

amplified with only 25 cycles. It is important to

use as few cycles as possible to minimize chimera

formation and to be able to interpret sequence

abundance in a semiquantitative manner (11).

We used negative (for DNA extraction and PCR)

and positive controls throughout the experiment.

Amplicons were purified with Exonuclease I and

FastAP thermosensitive alkaline phosphatase enzymes (Thermo Scientific, Pittsburgh, PA). Pu-

rified amplicons were subjected to quantity nor-

malization with a SequalPrep Normalization

Plate Kit (Invitrogen, Carlsbad, CA) following

manufacturer's instructions. We divided nor-

malized amplicons into five pools that were sub-

jected to 454 adaptor ligation, emulsion PCR, and

454 pyrosequencing by using the GS-FLX+ tech-

completely match >99.5% of all fungi [except ~60% of Tulasnellaceae that exhibit highly divergent 5.8S ribosomal DNA (rDNA) and Microsporidia that exhibit rearrangements in rDNA] (table S1). The ITS4ngs primer was tagged with one of 110 identifiers (multiplex identifiers, 10 to 12 bases) that were modified from those recommended by Roche (Basel, Switzerland) to differ by >3 bases, start only with adenosine, and consist of between 30 and 70% adenosine and thymidine in order to optimize the adaptor ligation step. The PCR cocktail consisted of 0.6 ul DNA extract, 0.5 µl each of the primers (20 pmol). 5 µl 5xHOT FIREPol Blend Master Mix (Solis Biodyne, Tartu, Estonia), and 13.4 µl doubledistilled water. We carried out PCR in four replicates using the following thermocycling conditions: an initial 15 min at 95°C, followed by 30 cycles at 95°C for 30 s, 55°C for 30 s, 72°C for 1 min, and a final cycle of 10 min at 72°C. PCR products were pooled, and their relative quantity was estimated

1256688-2 28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213

nology and Titanium chemistry as implemented by Beckman Coulter Genomics (Danvers, MA).

Bioinformatics

Pyrosequencing on five half-plates resulted in 2,512,068 reads with a median length of 409 bases. The sequences were reassigned to samples in mothur 1.32.2 (www.mothur.org) based on the barcodes and then trimmed (parameters: minlength = 300: maxambigs = 1: maxhomop = 12: gwindowaverage = 35; qwindowsize = 50; and bdiffs = 1) to exclude short and low-quality sequences, resulting in 2,231,188 high-quality sequences. We used ITSx 1.0.7 (http://microbiology.se/software/ itsx) to remove the flanking 5.8S and 28S rRNA genes for optimal resolution of ITS2 clustering and removal of compromised and nontarget se quences. As a filter to remove most of the partial sequences, we retained only sequences >99 base pairs (bp) in length. Chimera control was exercised through UCHIME 4.2 (www.drive5.com/ uchime). After these filtering steps, 1,397,679 sequences were retained and further clustered at 90.0% and 95.0 to 99.0% sequence similarity thresholds (12) as implemented in CD-Hit 4.6.1 (www.cd-hit.org). Clustering revealed 37,387, 59,556, 66,785, 77,448, 94,255, and 157,956 taxa based on 90.0, 95.0, 96.0, 97.0, 98.0, and 99.0% sequence similarity thresholds, respectively. The longest sequence of each Operational Taxonomic Unit (OTU), based on clustering at 98.0% sequence similarity, was selected as the representative for BLASTn searches (word size = 7; penalties: gap = -1; gap extension = -2; and match = 1) against the International Nucleotide Sequence Databases Collaboration (INSDC; www. insdc.org) and UNITE (unite.ut.ee) databases. In addition, we ran BLASTn searches against established reference sequences of all fungi in 99.0% similarity clusters that include third-party taxonomic and metadata updates (12) as implemented in the PlutoF workbench (13). For each query, we considered the 10 best-matching references to annotate our global sequences as accurately as possible. If no reliable taxon name was available, we ran manual BLASTn searches against INSDC with 500 best-matching sequences as output. We typically relied on 90, 85, 80, and 75% sequence identity as a criterion for assigning OTUs with names of a genus, family, order, or class, respectively. Sequence identity levels were raised in subsets of Sordariomycetes, Leotiomycetes, and Eurotiomycetes, because these taxa contain multiple genera and families that have unusually conserved internal transcribed spacer (ITS) sequences. As a rule, we considered e-values of BLASTn search results e^{-50} reliable to assign sequences to the fungal kingdom, whereas those $>e^{-20}$ were considered "unknown." E-values between e^{-20} and e^{-20} were manually checked against the 10 best matches for accurate assignment. We followed INSDC for higher-level taxonomy of eukaryotes (14) and the Index Fungorum (www.indexfungorum.org) for species through class-level taxonomy of fungi. Our group of taxonomic experts assigned each fungal genus, family, or order to functional categories (data file S2). If different functional categories

sciencemag.org SCIENCE

were present within a specific genus, we chose the dominant group (>75% of species assigned to a specific category) or considered its ecology unknown (<75% of species assignable to a single category). All Glomeromycota were considered to be arbuscular mycorrhizal (AM). Taxa were considered to be ectomycorrhizal (EcM) if they best matched any sequences of known EcM lineages (15) and exhibited sequence length/BLASTn scores above lineage-specific thresholds. For several taxonomic groups, we constructed phylogenetic trees to assess the performance of clustering, sequence quality of singletons, accuracy of OTU separation, and taxonomic assignments (fig. S1). In the course of this project, we provided 10,232 third-party taxonomic reannotations to INSDC sequences to improve subsequent identification of fungal sequences and made these available through the UNITE database.

Statistical analyses

Estimates of the mean annual temperature (MAT), mean annual precipitation (MAP), soil moisture, and soil carbon at 30 arc second resolution were obtained from the WorldClim database (www.worldclim.org). Estimates of potential evapotranspiration (PET) and net primary productivity (NPP) at 30 arc minute resolution were obtained from the Atlas of the Biosphere (www. sage.wisc.edu/atlas/maps.php). Variation coefficients for MAT and MAP were computed based on the average monthly values to represent seasonality of temperature and precipitation. We also calculated the difference of MAP to PET in order to evaluate the effect of rainfall surplus or deficit. On the basis of vegetation type and geographical distribution, sites were categorized into biogeographic regions and biomes following the classification of the World Wildlife Foundation (http://worldwildlife.org) with a few exceptions: (i) temperate deciduous forests in the Northern and Southern hemispheres were treated separately; (ii) tropical montane forests (>1500 m elevation) were separated from the tropical lowland moist forests; and (iii) grasslands and shrublands of all geographic origins were pooled. At each site, we also determined the age of vegetation, time since the last fire, and EcM plant species along with their relative contribution to stand basal area. EcM plants are usually conspicuous trees or prominent shrubs that are relatively easy to identify, and their mycorrhizal status is verifiable in the field by using root excavation and microscopy. Complete lists of tree species were available for <10% of the sites, so we did not directly include plant community composition parameters in our analyses. Concentrations of N, C, ¹³C/¹²C, and ¹⁵N/¹⁴N

Concentrations of N, C, ¹⁵C/¹²C, and ¹⁵N/¹⁸N were determined from 1 to 20 mg of soil by using GC-combustion coupled to isotope-ratio mass spectrometry (*16*). Concentrations of soil calcium, potassium, magnesium, and phosphorus were determined as in (*16*). Soil pH was measured in 1 N KCl solution.

For analyses of fungal richness, we calculated residuals of OTU richness in relation to the square root of the number of obtained sequences to

SCIENCE sciencemag.org

account for differences in sequencing depth. This method outperformed the commonly used rarefaction to the lowest number of sequences method, which removes most of the data (*17*). We also calculated the richness of major class-level taxonomic and functional groups (comprising >100 OTUS). We excluded outlying samples dominated by a few OTUS of molds, which are indicative of poor sample preservation (relative abundance of sequences belonging to Trichocomaceae >5%, Mortierellaceae >20%, or Mucoraceae >20% that exceeded three times the mean + SD). Although these samples were fairly homogeneously distributed across the world, they had conspicuously lower fungal richness. We also excluded samples that yielded less than 1200 sequences per sample.

To determine the relationship between plant and fungal richness, we relied on co-kriging values from the global vascular plant species richness data set (18), which covered 96.7% of our sites. These scale-free values of plant richness were then regressed with residuals from the best-fit models for fungal richness and fungal functional groups. We further calculated the ratio of relative plant richness to fungal richness and fitted this ratio with latitude using polynomial functions to test the assumed uniformity of plant-to-fungal richness ratios at the global scale (1, 19, 20). To account for potential latitudinal biases in plantto-fungal diversity estimates, we took into account the nonuniform distribution of land surfaces by calculating an inverse distance weighting (IDW) spatial interpolation of standardized ratios of plantto-residual fungal diversity using the "gstat" package in R (21). We then used IDW to interpolate total fungal diversity beyond sampling sites by accounting for MAP as based on the best-fitting multiple regression model.

Distance from the equator, altitude, age of vegetation, time since last fire, climatic variables, and concentrations of nutrients were logtransformed before analyses in order to improve the distribution of residuals and reduce nonlinearity. To account for potential autocorrelation effects, we calculated spatial eigenvectors using SAM version 4 (22). To determine the best predictors of global fungal diversity, we included edaphic, climatic, floristic, and spatial variables in multiple regression models. Because of the large number of predictors, we preselected 16 candidate predictors that were revealed through exploratory multiple linear and polynomial regression analyses based on coefficients of determination and forward selection criteria. The most parsimonious models were determined according to the corrected Akaike information criterion (AICc), which penalizes over-fitting. Last, components of the best models were forward-selected to determine their relative importance as implemented in the "packfor" package in R.

To test the direct effects of climatic variables on richness of fungi and their functional groups, and indirect climatic effects (via soil nutrients and vegetation), we used Structural Equation Modeling (SEM) in Amos version 22 (SPSS Software, Chicago, IL). Model fits were explored based on both χ^2 test and root-mean-square error of approximation (RMSEA). First, we included all potentially important variables (inferred from both the multiple regression models and correlations for individual response variables) to construct separate SEM models. We tested all direct and indirect relations between exogenous and endogenous variables, including their error terms. Then, we used backward elimination to remove nonsignificant links to maximize whole-model fit. Last, we combined the obtained SEM models in a unified path model, following the same elimination procedure.

In addition to full models, we specifically tested the relationships between OTU richness and distance from the equator and soil pH because these or closely related variables were usually among the most important predictors. For these analyses, we calculated residuals of richness that accounted for other significant variables of the best models. To address nonlinear relationships, we fitted up to fifth-order polynomial functions and selected best-fit models on the basis of AICc values.

The relative effects of climatic, edaphic, spatial, and floristic variables on the total fungal community composition and on particular functional groups were determined by using Hellinger dissimilarity (calculated if >90% sites were represented by >1 shared OTUs), exclusion of all OTUs that occurred once, and a multistage model selection procedure as implemented in the DISTLM function of Permanova+ (www.primer-e.com/ permanova.htm). Considering computational requirements, 15 candidate variables were preselected based on unifactorial (marginal test based on largest F_{pseudo} values) and multifactorial (forward selection) models. Spatial eigenvectors were not included in these analyses because they typically were of minor importance in variation partitioning analyses and to avoid making the models computationally prohibitive. Optimal models were selected based on the AICc. To obtain coefficients of determination (cumulative R^2_{adjusted}) and statistics (F_{pseudo} and P values) for each variable, components of the best models were forward selected. In parallel, we prepared Global Nonmetric Multidimensional Scaling (GNMDS) graphs using the same options. Significant variables were fitted into the GNMDS ordination space by using the "envfit" function in the "vegan" package of R. We also grouped all climatic, edaphic, spatial, and floristic variables into a variation partitioning analysis by integrating procedures in the "vegan" and "packfor" packages of R. Besides group effects, variation partitioning estimates the proportion of shared variation among these groups of predictors.

For global biogeographic analyses, we excluded OTUs from the order Hypocreales and family Trichocomaceae (both Ascomycota) because the ITS region provides insufficient taxonomic resolution, and known biological species are grouped together within the same OTU (23). We tested the differences among fungal taxonomic and functional groups for the occurrence frequency (number of sites detected) and latitudinal range of OTUs using a nonparametric Kruskal-Wallis

28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213 1256688-3

test and Bonferroni-adjusted multiple comparisons among mean ranks. To test the validity of Rapoport's rule in soil fungi, we calculated the average latitudinal range of OTUs for each site (24). The average latitudinal range was regressed with the latitude of study sites by means of polynomial model selection based on the AICc criterion. This analysis was run with and without OTUs only detected at a single site (range = 0). Because the results were qualitatively similar, we report results including all OTUs. To construct biogeographic relationships among major regions and biomes, we generated cross-region and crossbiome networks based on the number of shared OTUs. We excluded occurrences represented by a single sequence per site. Ward clustering of biogeographic regions and biomes were constructed by using the Morisita-Horn index of similarity, which is insensitive to differences in samples size, by use of the "pvclust" package of R. In this procedure, P values are inferred for nonterminal branches based on multiscale bootstrap resampling with 1000 replicates.

Taxonomic and functional diversity

Pyrosequencing analysis of global soil samples revealed 1,019,514 quality-filtered sequences that were separated into 94,255 species-level OTUs (supplementary materials). Altogether, 963,458 (94.5%) sequences and 80,486 (85.4%) OTUs were classified as Fungi. Most other taxa belonged to animals (Metazoa, 3.3%), plants (Viridiplantae, 3.1%), alveolates (Alveolata, 2.8%), and amoebae (mostly Rhizaria, 1.3%). Kingdom-level assign-

ment of 3.8% OTUs remained elusive. The fungal subset included 35,923 (44.6%) OTUs that were represented by a single sequence; these were removed from further analyses in order to avoid overestimating richness based on these potentially erroneous sequences (25). The remaining 44,563 nonsingleton fungal OTUs in our data set numerically correspond to approximately half of the described fungal species on Earth (1). For comparison, there are currently 52.481 OTUs based on 98.0% similarity clustering of all fungal ITS sequences in publicly available databases (12). Global soil sampling revealed representatives of all major phyla and classes of Fungi. Of fungal taxa, Basidiomycota (55.7%), Ascomycota (31.3%), Mortierellomycotina (6.3%), and Mucoromycotina (4.4%) encompassed the



Fig. 2. Relative proportion of fungal sequences assigned to major taxonomic groups in different biomes.

1256688-4 28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213

sciencemag.org SCIENCE
largest proportion of sequences (Fig. 2), whereas the most OTU-rich phyla were the Ascomycota (48.7%), Basidiomycota (41.8%), Chytridiomycota (2.3%), and Cryptomycota (syn. Rozellida; 2.1%) (fig. S2 and data file S1). Except for the recently described phylum Cryptomycota (26), the relative proportions of major phyla correspond to the proportional distribution of taxa described and sequenced to date (www.indexfungorum. org) (12). Below the phylum level, $\sim 6\%$ of all fungal OTUs could not be assigned to any known class of fungi. Further clustering of unidentified fungal sequences at 70% sequence similarity revealed 14 distinct taxonomic groups comprising >7 OTUs, suggesting that there are several deeply divergent class-level fungal lineages that have not yet been described or previously sequenced.

Our classification revealed that 10,801 (24.2%) fungal OTUs exhibited >98% sequence similarity, and 33.8% exhibited >97% similarity, to preexisting ITS sequences in public databases. This is consistent with (19), reporting 48% of OTUs amplified from Alaskan soils with >97% similarity to any database sequences. In our study, only 4353 fungal OTUs (9.8%) were matched to sequences from herbarium specimens or fully described culture collections at >98.0% sequence similarity. Although many type collections are yet to be sequenced, the paucity of matches to database entries indicates that a majority of soil-inhabiting fungal taxa remain undescribed (19, 20). These results highlight the current lack of data from understudied tropical and subtropical ecosystems. The phenomenon of high cryptic diversity and low success in naming OTUs at the genus or species level have been found in other groups of soil microbes and invertebrates, emphasizing our poor overall knowledge of global soil biodiversity (27, 28).

The main fungal phylogenetic and functional groups were present in all ecosystems, but their relative proportions varied severalfold across biomes (Fig. 2 and figs. S2 to S4). The ratio of Ascomycota to Basidiomycota OTUs was highest in grasslands and shrublands (1.86) and tropical dry forests (1.64) but lowest in the temperate deciduous forests (0.88). Chytridiomycota, Cryptomycota, and Glomeromycota were relatively more diverse in the grasslands and shrublands, accounting for 4.6, 3.6, and 1.4% of OTU richness, respectively. The relative OTU richness of Mortierellomycotina and Mucoromycotina (including most fast-growing molds but also some plant symbionts) peaked in the tundra biome (4.8 and 2.7%, respectively), but their abundance was lowest in tropical dry forests (1.0 and 0.6%, respectively). Archaeorhizomycetes, a recently described class of Ascomycetes from a boreal forest (29), was most diverse in tropical moist and montane forests, particularly in northern South America and New Guinea.

Among all fungal taxa, OTUs assigned to saprotrophs, EcM mutualists, and plant pathogens comprised 19,540 (43.8%), 10,334 (23.2%), and 1770 (4.0%), respectively (fig. S4). Other trophic categories contained <1% of remaining OTUs. EcM fungi contributed 34.1% of all taxa

SCIENCE sciencemag.org

its class Agaricomycetes were best explained by a positive response to soil Ca concentration (13.5 and 12.8%, respectively).

Although geographical distance per se had negligible effects on richness (Moran's I = 0.267), spatial predictors were included in the best richness models of nearly all functional and phylogenetic groups (except Glomeromycota), indicating regional- or continental-scale differences in OTU richness (Fig. 1B). Compared with other tropical regions, richness of fungi was conspicuously lower in Africa, independent of biome type. These results might reflect the relatively lower MAP in much of Africa as compared with other tropical continents. Alternatively, lower fungal richness could be related to the disproportionately strong shifts in biomes during the Pleistocene, which impoverished the African flora (18).

Among edaphic variables, soil pH and Ca concentration were typically the most important predictors of fungal OTU richness. These variables positively correlated with fungal richness at the global scale ($F_{1,335} = 290.7$; R_{Pearson} 0.682; P < 0.001). The strong positive influence of soil Ca concentration on richness of fungi, in particular Basidiomycota, is congruent with a similar positive relationship found for Ca and EcM fungal richness associated with Northern Hemisphere Alnus spp. (30). Exchangeable Ca is important for many physiological processes in plants and microorganisms and influences the turnover rate of soil organic matter (31). In soil geochemical processes, pH and Ca concentration affect each other and thus may have both direct and indirect effects on soil biota. Fungal functional groups were differentially affected by pH. Richness of EcM fungi was greatest in slightly acidic to neutral soils (fig. S6), whereas saprotrophs, especially white rot decomposers, were more diverse in moderately to strongly acidic soils. Richness of Pezizomycetes peaked distinctly in neutral soils.

Macroecological patterns

In general agreement with biogeographic patterns of plants, animals, and foliar endophytic fungi (5, 32), the overall richness of soil fungi increased toward the equator (Fig. 3A). However, major functional and taxonomic groups showed dramatic departures from the general latitudinal richness patterns (Fig. 3 and fig. S7). Namely, diversity of saprotrophic fungi, parasites, and pathogens increased at low latitudes, whereas richness of EcM fungi peaked at midlatitudes, especially in temperate forests and Mediterranean biomes of the Northern Hemisphere (40° to 60°N) (fig. S8). In contrast, saprotrophic fungi had a broad richness peak spanning from ~45°S to 25°N. Richness of Ascomycota-in particular, that of Archaeorhizomycetes, Dothideomycetes, Eurotiomycetes, Orbiliomycetes, and Sordariomycetes-peaked in tropical ecosystems (fig. S7). Conversely, the ascomycete classes Lecanoromycetes and Leotiomycetes, as well as Microbotryomycetes (basidiomycete yeasts), Mortierellomycotina, and Mucoromycotina increased in diversity toward

28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213 1256688-5

in the northern temperate deciduous forests but accounted for a relatively low proportion (11.9%) in grasslands and shrublands, reflecting the paucity of host plants in these ecosystems. Similarly, the proportion of EcM fungal taxa was lowest in northern South America (8.0%), where AM trees often dominate. Plant pathogens were relatively more abundant and diverse in lowland tropical moist (6.2%) and dry (6.3%) forests.

Structural equation models revealed that climate

Predictors of global richness

has both a strong direct effect on plant and fungal richness and functional groups, but it also indirectly affects these metrics by altering edaphic conditions (fig. S5). Both SEM and regression models suggest that the best predictors of diversity differed among phylogenetic and functional groups of fungi. Positive effects of mean annual precipitation (MAP) and soil calcium (Ca) concentration were the strongest predictors of total fungal diversity, explaining 7.2 and 8.9% of residual richness, respectively (table S2). Richness of EcM fungi responded positively to the relative proportion and species richness of EcM plants (explaining 18.3 and 8.5% of variance, respectively), as well as soil pH (13.0%). EcM host species richness (5.9%) and soil pH (20.4%) remained the strongest predictors in the best model for sites with EcM vegetation, accounting for >60% of basal area, a critical point above which the proportion of EcM plants had no further effect on EcM fungal richness. MAP had a strong positive effect (14.8%) on richness of saprotrophs. Diversity of plant pathogens declined with increasing distance from the equator (17.8%) and soil carbon/nitrogen (C/N) ratio (11.6%). Animal parasites responded positively to MAP (20.3%). whereas monthly variation of precipitation (MAP CV) had a negative impact on richness of mycoparasites (fungus-parasitic fungi; 8.2%). Richness of the AM Glomeromycota was negatively related to the age of vegetation (7.3%) but positively related to PET (3.5%) and soil pH (4.3%). Of the major taxonomic groups, the richness of Ascomycota in general (18.5%) and that of Archaeorhizomycetes (21.7%) were negatively related to distance from the equator in best-fit models. Climatic variables were the best predictors for richness of Mortierellomycotina (MAT, negative effect, 26.1%) and the ascomycete classes Dothideomycetes (MAT, positive effect, 20.9%), Lecanoromycetes (MAT, negative effect, 26.7%), Leotiomycetes (MAT, negative effect, 30.1%), Orbiliomycetes (MAT, positive effect, 12.8%), and Sordariomycetes (MAP, positive effect, 33.4%). The richness of Chytridiomycota and the ascomycete class Pezizomycetes was best explained by a positive response to soil pH (8.6 and 40.5%, respectively). Concentration of soil nutrients or their ratio to other nutrients were the strongest predictors for OTU richness of Cryptomycota (N concentration, positive effect, 10.1%), Geoglossomycetes [N/phosphorus (P) ratio, positive effect, 3.7%], Mucoromycotina (C/N ratio, positive effect, 19.0%), and Wallemiomycetes (P concentration, negative effect, 14.9%). The richness of Basidiomycota and



Fig. 3. Relationships between residual richness of fungal taxonomic or functional groups and distance from the equator. (A) All fungi. (B) EcM fungi. (C) Saprotrophic fungi. (D) Plant pathogens. (E) Animal parasites. (F) Mycoparasites. (G) White rot decomposers. (H) Yeasts. Lines indicate best-fitting linear or polynomial functions.

the poles, with no noticeable decline in boreal forests and tundra biomes. Agaricomycetes, Pezizomycetes, and Tremellomycetes exhibited distinct richness peaks at mid-latitudes. Richness of Agaricomycetes was greater in the Northern Hemisphere, whereas that of Microbotryomycetes, Tremellomycetes, and Wallemiomycetes peaked in the Southern Hemisphere temperate ecosystems (fig. S8).

All of these phylogenetic groups originated >150 million years ago on the supercontinent

1256688-6 28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213

Pangaea (33) and have had sufficient time for long-distance dispersal. However, our data suggest that particular regional biotic or abiotic conditions (such as soil pH and favorable climatic conditions) have likely stimulated evolutionary radiations in certain geographic areas and not in others. Adaptation to cold climate in younger fungal phyla has been suggested to explain differential latitudinal preferences among fungal groups (34). However, our global analysis provided no support for this hypothesis (fig. S9).

Instead, it revealed that ancient lineages are relatively more common in nonwooded ecosystems.

Relation of plant and fungal richness

Plant and fungal richness were positively correlated (fig. S10), but plant richness explained no residual richness of fungi according to the best regression model ($R^2_{adj} < 0.01$; P > 0.05). These results and SEM path diagrams suggest that correlations between plant and fungal richness are best explained by their similar response to climatic and edaphic variables (covariance) rather than by direct effects of plants on fungi. However, when separating functional categories, trophic groups of fungi exhibited differential response to plant diversity and relative proportion of potential hosts.

Plant pathogens usually attack a phylogenetically limited set of host plants (35), suggesting that plant pathogens have at least partly coevolved with their hosts and may have radiated more intensively in the tropics, where high plant diversification and richness permit greater diversification. Strong phylogenetic signals in soil feedbacks, adaptive radiation, and negative density dependence (the Janzen-Connell hypothesis) have probably contributed to the pronounced richness of both plants and their pathogens at low latitudes (36, 37). However, our analyses revealed no significant effects of plant richness per se on residual richness of pathogens in soil. Similarly to pathogens, richness of AM fungi was unrelated to the proportion of AM host trees or interpolated host richness, which may result from nonspecific associations with tree and understory species. Hence, both AM and soil pathogen richness were unaffected by plant richness. In contrast, host richness explained 6% of variation in EcM fungal richness, indicating either niche differentiation of fungi in forests of mixed hosts or sampling effects (forests with higher host diversity are more likely to include plant species that harbor high fungal diversity). With a few notable exceptions, most studies have found low levels of host preference or host specificity among EcM fungi (38). We found that relative EcM host density had a strong influence on EcM fungal richness, suggesting that greater availability of colonizable roots in soil provides more carbon for EcM fungi and thereby yields greater species density and local-scale richness regardless of latitude. The peak of EcM fungal taxonomic and phylogenetic richness in northern temperate biomes coincides with the geographical distribution and dominance of Pinaceae, which is the oldest extant EcM plant family (15, 39).

The ratio of plant-to-fungal richness decreased exponentially with increasing latitude because plant diversity dropped precipitously toward the poles relative to fungal diversity (Fig. 4). This finding calls into question present global fungal richness estimates. These estimates assume similar spatial turnover of plant and fungal species and a constant plant-to-fungus ratio and have been formulated mostly based on data from temperate and boreal ecosystems (*I*, *19*, 20). Yet, local-scale beta diversity of both plants and fungi

sciencemag.org SCIENCE



(table S3 and fig. S12). PET contributed 3.8, 2.8, and 11.7% to community structure of saprotrophs, plant pathogens, and yeasts, respectively. Distance from the equator (1.3%) and soil pH (0.7%) were the strongest predictors of EcM fungal community composition, whereas mean annual temperature (4.0%) was the strongest predictor for animal parasites, and distance from the equator (3.5%) was the best predictor for mycoparasites (table S3 and fig. S12).

These results indicate that both environmental and spatial predictors generally have a minor influence on species-level composition of fungi at the global scale. Nonetheless, the significant globalscale pH effect in several groups of fungi is consistent with the substantial influence of pH on the phylogenetic structure of soil fungal and bacterial communities in both local and continental scales (27, 45). The relatively stronger climatic and edaphic drivers of richness at the class and phylum level suggest that phylogenetic niche conservatism in fungal lineages is similar to cross-biome distribution patterns in vascular plants (46) and protists (47).

Global biogeography

Consistent with Rapoport's rule formulated for macro-organisms (24) and later applied to marine bacteria (48), the mean latitudinal range of fungi strongly increased toward the poles (fig. S13). These results also suggest that a greater proportion of fungi are endemic within tropical rather than extratropical ecosystems.

Major taxonomic and functional groups of fungi differed markedly in their distribution range (figs. S14 and S15). Animal parasites were more widely distributed as compared with all other groups, suggesting that there are many generalist OTUs with global distribution. Saprotrophs and plant pathogens had broader distribution ranges than EcM and AM root symbionts. Taxa belonging to Mortierellomycotina, Mucoromycotina, Tremellomycetes, and Wallemiomycetesgroups that include a large proportion of saprotrophs and parasites that produce exceptionally large quantities of aerially dispersed mitosporeswere generally most widely distributed. Besides the AM Glomeromycota, OTUs belonging to the ascomycete classes Archaeorhizomycetes, Geoglossomycetes, and Orbiliomycetes were detected from the fewest sites

The northernmost biogeographic regions (Europe, West Asia, East Asia, and North America) had the most similar fungal communities as revealed by shared fungal OTUs (Fig. 5). According to the Morisita-Horn similarity index, the northern and southern temperate regions clustered together with marginally nonsignificant support (P = 0.064) (Fig. 6A). In spite of the large geographical distance separating them, paleoand neotropical biogeographic regions clustered together (P = 0.059). However, biogeographic clustering of regions deviated markedly in certain functional groups of fungi (Fig. 6). For instance, EcM fungi in the southern temperate and tropical regions had greater similarity as compared with northern temperate ecosystems

28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213 1256688-7

from the equator. (A) Interpolated values. (B) Polynomial regression. Residuals of fungal richness are taken from the best linear regression model accounting for other significant predictors. Warm colors indicate high plant-to-fungal richness ratio, whereas cold colors indicate low plant-to-fungal richness.

differ among temperate and tropical sites (40, 41), and there are profound differences in plant species turnover depending on propagule size (42). Natural distribution of very few vascular plant species encompass several continents, but there are multiple fungal species with circumpolar or cosmopolitan distribution (43, 44). Although we cannot directly compare plant and fungal beta diversity, spatial turnover of plant species is inarguably greater (42). Based on the function of fungi-to-plant richness ratio to latitude and latitudinal distribution of land, we calculated that fungal richness is overestimated by 1.5- and 2.5-fold on the basis of constant temperate (45° latitude) and boreal (65° latitude) richness ratios, respectively.

Because richness estimates are calculated based on the frequency of the rarest species, the reliability of singleton data call into question biologically meaningful extrapolations (1). In

SCIENCE sciencemag.org

metabarcoding studies such as ours, sequencing errors tend to give rise to singleton sequences, and the number of rare artificial taxa grows rapidly with increasing sequencing depth (25). Therefore, despite the size of our data set, it cannot readily be used to produce reliable taxonomic richness extrapolations.

Community ecology

Variation partitioning analysis revealed that climatic, edaphic, and floristic variables (and their shared effects) are the strongest predictors for community composition of all fungi and most of their functional groups (fig. S11). However, the saprotroph community composition was most strongly explained by purely spatial variables. More specifically, PET and soil pH explained 2.4 and 1.5%, respectively, of the variation in total fungal community composition

RESEARCH | RESEARCH ARTICLE



Fig. 5. Connectedness of biogeographic regions by shared OTUs of EcM fungi, saprotrophs, and plant pathogens. Blue, EcM fungi; Black, saprotrophs; and red, plant pathogens. The width of lines and diameter of circles are proportional to the square root of the number of connections and sample size (number of sites), respectively. Numbers in circles indicate the number of OTUs found in each region. OTUs with a single sequence per site and OTUs belonging to Hypocreales and Trichocomaceae (in which the ITS region is too conservative for species-level discrimination) were excluded.

(P = 0.001). Among biomes, boreal forests, temperate coniferous forests, and temperate deciduous forests shared the largest numbers of fungal OTUs (fig. S16). Fungal OTUs in temperate deciduous forests were highly similar to Mediterranean and tropical montane forests, whereas fungal OTUs in tropical montane forests were linked to tropical moist forests, which in turn exhibited substantial connections with tropical dry forests and savannas. As a result, cluster analysis supported separation of tropical and nontropical biomes (Fig. 6B). Consistent with biogeographic region-level analysis, lowland tropical biomes, arctic tundra and boreal forests biomes, and temperate biomes formed three well-supported clusters. Tropical montane forests and grasslands and shrublands were clustered with temperate biomes according to distribution of all fungi and most functional groups. However, in EcM fungi, taxa from southern temperate forests, tropical montane forests, and grass/shrublands clustered with tropical lowland and Mediterranean biomes. A relatively large proportion of EcM fungal taxa were shared across various biomes in Australia and New Guinea, which explains these

1256688-8 28 NOVEMBER 2014 · VOL 346 ISSUE 6213

deviating patterns. In contrast, plant pathogens from tropical montane forests clustered with tropical lowland biomes rather than with temperate biomes.

Our biogeographic analyses complement the community-level results, suggesting that both climate and biogeographic history shape macroecological patterns of fungi. Comigration with hosts over Pleistocene land bridges (such as Beringia, Wallacea, and Panamanian) and longdistance dispersal by spores appear to have played important roles in shaping current fungal distribution patterns (30, 43). The relative influence of climate and biotrophic associations with host plants of varying extant distributions probably contribute to differences in the range and biogeographic relationships among fungal functional groups (49). In addition, taxon-specific constraints for dispersal, such as shape and size of propagules and sensitivity to ultraviolet light, may differentially affect long-distance dispersal among taxa (7). For instance, Glomeromycota OTUs, which form relatively large non-winddispersed asexual spores, had the lowest average geographical range. In general, region-based dis-

tribution patterns of fungi are somewhat conflicting with clustering of plants and animals. where Holarctic lineages are deeply nested within larger tropical groups (50). Consistent with macroorganisms, fungi from the Southern Hemisphere temperate landmasses cluster together. Differences observed in macroecological patterns among fungi, plants, and animals may originate from the relative strength of dispersal limitation and phylogeographic history, but exaggeration from methodological differences among studies cannot be discounted. The use of homogenous sampling and analytical methods, as done in this study, are necessary to confidently compare macroecological patterns among distinct life forms and to reliably test degrees of consistency among all kingdoms of life.

Conclusions and perspectives

Climatic variables explained the greatest proportion of richness and community composition in fungal groups by exhibiting both direct and indirect effects through altered soil and floristic variables. The strong driving climatic forces identified here open up concerns regarding the

sciencemag.org SCIENCE

RESEARCH | RESEARCH ARTICLE



Fig. 6. Ward clustering of biogeographic regions and biomes based on the Morisita-Horn pairwise similarity index. Left, biogeographic regions; right, biomes. (A and B) All fungi. (C and D) EcM fungi. (E and F) Saprotrophs. (G and H) Plant pathogens. Numbers above branches indicate P values.

impact of climate change on the spread of disease (51) and the functional consequences of altered soil microorganism communities (52). The observed abrupt functional differences between fungal communities in forested and treeless ecosystems, despite spatial juxtaposition, suggests that plant life form and mycorrhizal associations determine soil biochemical processes more than plant species per se. Loss of tree cover and shrub encroachment resulting from drving and warming may thus have a marked impact on ecosystem functioning both aboveand belowground.

Central Africa

In addition to natural mechanisms, such as long-distance dispersal and migration over past land bridges, global trade has enhanced the spread of some non-native soil organisms into other ecosystems, where they sometimes become hazardous to native biota, economy, and human health (53). Our results highlight how little insight we still

SCIENCE sciencemag.org

have into natural microbial distribution patterns. and this undermines our ability to appraise the actual role of humans in shaping these biogeographic processes. Even larger-scale sampling campaigns are needed to provide data for establishing natural distributions and building species distribution models (52), which will enable us to predict the spread and habitat suitability of non-native microorganisms

REFERENCES AND NOTES

- M. Blackwell, The fungi: 1, 2, 3 ... 5.1 million species? Am. J. Bot. 98, 426–438 (2011). doi: 10.3732/ajb.1000298;
- 2.
- drivers and patterns of microbial abundance in soil. Glob.

- pmid: 21613136 N. Fierer, M. S. Strickland, D. Liptzin, M. A. Bradford
- C. C. Cleveland, Global patterns in belowground communities. *Ecol. Lett.* **12**, 1238 (2009). doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2009.01360.x H. Serna-Chavez, N. Fierer, P. M. van Bodegom, Global
- Ecol. Biogeogr. 22, 1162–1172 (2013). doi: 10.1111/geb.12070

- X. Xu, P. Thornton, W. M. Post, A global analysis of soil 4. microbial biomass carbon, nitrogen and phosphorus in terrestrial ecosystems. *Glob. Ecol. Biogeogr.* **22**, 737–749 (2013). doi: 10.1111/geb.12029
- 5. H. Hillebrand, On the generality of the latitudinal diversity gradient. Am. Nat. 163, 192–211 (2004). doi: 10.1086/381004; mid: 14970922
- 6. G. G. Mittelbach et al., Evolution and the latitudinal diversity gradient: Speciation, extinction and biogeography. Ecol. Lett. 10, 315–331 (2007). doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2007.01020.x; pmid: 17355570
- B. J. Finlay, Global dispersal of free-living microbial eukaryote species. *Science* **296**, 1061–1063 (2002). doi: 10.1126/ 7.
- Species, Solence 230, 1001–1006 (2002), 001 101426 science.1070710; pmid: 12004115 D. R. Nemergut et al., Patterns and processes of microbial community assembly. *Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev*, 77, 342–356 (2013). doi: 10.1128/MMBR.00051-12; pmid: 24006468 8
- K. G. Peay, M. I. Bidartondo, A. E. Arnold, Not every fungus is everywhere: Scaling to the biogeography of fungal-plant 9 interactions across roots, shoots and ecosystems. New Phytol. 185, 878-882 (2010). doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2009.03158.x. pmid: 20356342
 10. J. M. Talbot *et al.*, Endemism and functional convergenc
- across the North American soil mycobiome. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 111, 6341–6346 (2014). doi: 10.1073/ pnas.140-254111: pmid: 24733885
 B. D. Lindahl *et al.*, Fungal community analysis by
- b) Linuari torga commany diagonal optimization optimizati
- Change et al. (2016) a summer paragraph of sequence based identification of fungi. *Mol. Ecol.* **22**, 5271–5277 (2013). doi:10.1111/mec.12481; pmid: 24112409
 K. Abarenkov et al., *Ixod Isinform.* **6**, 189 (2010).
 S. M. Adl et al., The revised classification of eukaryotes.
- J. Eukaryot. Microbiol. 59, 429 (2012). doi: 10.1111/j.1550-
- 3 Loang Vol. mol basis Sol. 45 (2012), Not. Pol. 1011 [1100 7408.2012.00644.x; pmit: 22742560 L. Tederson, M. E. Smith, Lineages of ectomycorrhizal fungi revisited: Foraging strategies and novel lineages revealed by sequences from belowground. *Fungal Biol. Rev.* 27, 83–99 15. (2013), doi: 10.1016/i.fbr.2013.09.001
- L. Tedersoo *et al.*, Enzymatic activities and stable isotope patterns of ectomycorrhizal fungi in relation to phylogeny and 16 exploration types in an afrotropical rain forest. New Phytol. 195, 832-843 (2012). doi: 10.1111/j.1469-8137.2012.04217.x; pmid: 22758212 I. Hiiesalu et al., Species richness of arbuscular mycorrhizal
- 17. fungi: Associations with grassland plant richness and biomass. New Phytol. 203, 233–244 (2014). doi: 10.1111/nph.12765;
- H. Kreft, W. Jetz, Global patterns and determinants of vascular plant diversity. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* 104, 5925–5930 (2007). doi: 10.1073/pnas.0608361104; mid: 17379667
- D. L. Taylor et al., A first comprehensive census of fungi in soil
- D. L. Taylor et al., A list Comprehensive density of unique it Solution reveals both hyperdiversity and fine-scale incide partitioning. *Ecol. Monogr.* 84, 3–20 (2014). doi: 10.1890/12-1693.1
 H. E. O'Brien, J. L. Parrent, J. A. Jackson, J. M. Moncalvo, R. Vilgalys, Fungal community analysis by large-scale sequencing of environmental samples. *Appl. Environ. Microbiol.* 71, 5544–5550 (2005). doi: 10.1128/AEM.719.5544-CECP.0005.
- R Software Solo (2005) task international and international Software Softwa 21.
- 2014). T E Rangel I & E Diniz-Filho I M Bini SAM & comprehensive 22
- application for Spatial Analysis in Macroecology. *Ecography* **33**, 46–50 (2010). doi: 10.1111/j.1600-0587.2009.06299.x
- C. Stevens, The latitudinal gradient in geographical range: How so many species coexist in the tropics. *Am. Nat.* 133, 240 (1989). doi: 10.1086/284913
- 25. I. A. Dickie, Insidious effects of sequencing errors on perceived The binary molecular surveys. New Physica 189, 916–918 (2010). doi: 10.1111/j.169-8137.2010.03473.x; pmid: 20854395
 M. D. M. Jones et al., Discovery of novel intermediate forms
- redefines the fungal tree of life. Nature 474, 200-203 (2011). doi: 10.1038/nature09984; pmid: 21562490

28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213 1256688-9

- 27. C. L. Lauber, M. Hamady, R. Knight, N. Fierer, Pyrosequencingbit is based assessment of soil pH as a predictor of soil bacterial community structure at the continental scale. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 75, 5111–5120 (2009). doi: 10.1128/AEM.00335-09; pmid: 19502440
- 28. M. S. Robeson et al., Soil rotifer communities are extreme M. S. Robeson et al., Son router communities are externely diverse globally but spatially autocorrelated locally. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 108, 4406–4410 (2011). doi: 10.1073/ pnas.1012678108; pmid: 21368117
- pnas.1012678108; pmid: 21368117
 A. Rosling et al., Archaeorhizomycetes: Unearthing an ancient class of ubiquitous soil fungi. Science 333, 876–879 (2011). doi: 10.1126/science.1206958; pmid: 21836015
 S. Pölme et al., Biogeography of ectomycorrhizal fungi associated with alders (Alnus spp.) in relation to biotic and abiotic variables at the global scale. New Phytol. 198, 1239–1249 (2013). doi: 10.1111/nph.1270; pmid: 23421531
 P. B. Reich et al., Linking litter calcium, earthworms and soil presentier is expressed reduce but with them pressing. Ford
- properties: A common garden test with 14 tree species. Ecol. Lett. 8, 811–818 (2005), doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2005.00779x A. E. Arnold, Understanding the diversity of foliar endophytic fungi: Progress, challenges, and frontiers. *Fungal Biol. Rev.* **21**, 32
- Marking Triggers of the state o
- 34. K. K. Treseder et al., Evolutionary histories of soil fungi are
- reflected in their large-scale biogeography. *Ecol. Lett.* **17**, 1086–1093 (2014), pmid: 24912000
 35. G. S. Gilbert, C. O. Webb, Phylogenetic signal in plant pathogen-host range. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A.* **104**, 4379–4483 (2007). doi: 10.1073/pnas.0607968104;
 pmid: 17360396
 36. X. Liu *et al.*, Experimental evidence for a phylogenetic
- Janzen-Connell effect in a subtropical forest. *Ecol. Lett.* **15**, 111–118 (2012). doi: 10.1111/j.1461-0248.2011.01715.x;
- mi-no (2012). 00. 10.1117.1461-0248.2011.01/15.X, pmid: 22082078 R. Bagchi et al., Pathogens and insect herbivores drive rainforest plant diversity and composition. *Nature* **506**, 85–88 37 (2014), doi: 10.1038/nature12911; pmid: 24463522
- M. Bahram, H. Harend, L. Tedersoo, Network perspectives of ectomycorrhizal associations. *Fungal Ecol.* 7, 70–77 (2013). doi: 10.1016/j.funeco.2013.10.003

- 39. L. Tedersoo et al., Towards global patterns in the diversity and community structure of ectomycorrhizal fungi. *Mol. Ecol.* **21**, 4160–4170 (2012). doi: 10.1111/j.1365-294X.2012.05602.x;
- pmid: 2256872240. M. Bahram *et al.*, The distance decay of similarity in communities of ectomycorrhizal fungi in different ecosystems and scales. J. Ecol. 101, 1335–1344 (2013). doi: 10.1111/1365-45.12120
- 41. H. Qian, S. Chen, L. Mao, Z. Ouyang, Drivers of β-diversity In gain, 50 mehr, 50 mehr, 20 oping, 50 mehr and 30 mehr and 30
- 42. 327-332 (2009), doi: 10.1111/j.1466-8238.2009.00450.x
- J. Gemler al., An arctic community of symbiotic fungi assembled by long-distance dispersers: Phylogenetic diversity of ectomycorrhizal basidiomycetes in Svalbard based on soil
- and sporocarp DNA. J. Biogeogr. 39, 74–88 (2012). doi: 10.1111/j.1365-2699.2011.02588.x I. Timiling, D. A. Walker, C. Nusbaum, N. J. Lennon, D. L. Taylor, Rich and cold: Diversity, distribution and drivers of fungal 44 communities in patterned-ground ecosystems of the North
- Community in purpose to the result of the 45. across a
- atism on a global
- pH gradient in an arable soil. *SIME J.* **4**, 1340–1351 (2010).
 doi: 10.1038/ismej.2010.58; pmid: 20445636
 46. M. D. Crisp *et al.*, Phylogenetic biome conservatism on a globz scale. *Nature* **458**, 754–756 (2009). doi: 10.1038/ nature07764; pmid: 19219025
 47. S. T. Bates *et al.*, Global biogeography of highly diverse protistan communities in soil. *ISME J.* **7**, 652–659 (2013).
 doi: 10.1038/ismej.2012.147; pmid: 23235291
 48. W. J. Sui, T. A. Oliver, H. W. Ducklow, L. A. Amaral-Zettler, M. L. Sogin, Marine bacteria exhibit a biolar distribution. *Proc. Net Amer. Sci. U.S.* **11**, 2320-324
- M. L. Sogin, Marine bacteria exhibit a bipolar distribution. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. **10**, 0242–2347
 (2013). doi: 10.1073/pras.12124/2410; pmid: 23324742
 H. Sato, R. Tsujino, K. Kurita, K. Yokoyama, K. Agata, Modelling the global distribution of fungal species: New insights into microbial cosmopolitanism. *Mol. Ecol.* **21**, 5599–5612 (2012). doi: 10.1111/mec.12053; pmid: 23062148

- 50. I. Sanmartín, F. Ronquist, Southern Hemisphere biogeography F. Summarini, T. Shangati, South T. Rimspinet & Diggogluppin inferred by event-based models: Plant versus animal patterns. Syst. Biol. 53, 216–243 (2004). doi: 10.1080/ 10635150490423430; pmid: 15205050
 S. Altizer, R. S. Ostfeld, P. T. Johnson, S. Kutz, C. D. Harvell,
- Climate change and infectious diseases: From evidence to a and infections placedase. Toffver, or volume to a predictive framework. Science 341, 514–519 (2013).
 doi: 10.1126/science.1239401; pmid: 23908230
 52. W. H. Van der Putten, M. Macel, M. E. Visser, Predicting species distribution and abundance responses to
- climate change: Why it is essential to include biotic
- Change, why is is essential to include object.
 Change, and the session of the session doi: 10.1016/j.tree.2007.04.005; pmid: 17509727

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The sequence data and metadata are deposited in the Short Read Archive (accession SRP043706) and UNITE databases. Data used for analyses are available as supplementary materials, data files S1 and S2. We thank A. Corrales, H. Mann, D. Sveshnikov, F. O. P. Stefani, A. Votik, and V. W. of rosupplying single soil samples: R. Puusepp, M. Haugas, and M. Nöukas for sample preparation: H. Kreft for providing interpolated plant diversity data; S. Juris for designing the printed figure. M. I. Bidartondo, K. G. Peay, and three anonymous relevant for constructive comments on the manuscript, and relevant institutions of multiple countries for issuing permissions for sampling and delivery. The bulk of this project was funded from Estonian Science Foundation grants 9286, 171PUT, and IUT20-30; EMP265; Forthers in Biodiversity Research: European Research Council: and in part by numerous funding sources that facilitated co-author efforts in collecting and preprocessing samples.

SUPPLEMENTARY MATERIALS

www.sciencemag.org/content/346/6213/1256688/suppl/DC1 Figs. S1 to S17 Tables S1 to S3 Data Files S1 and S2

29 May 2014; accepted 16 October 2014 10.1126/science.1256688

1256688-10 28 NOVEMBER 2014 • VOL 346 ISSUE 6213

sciencemag.org SCIENCE

Second publication

2.- New records of microfungi from degraded soil close to dry seasonal forest in

western Panama

Status: published

Title of the magazine: Nova Hedwigia

Participating authors:

- 1.- MRM: Miguel Rosas Medina
- 2.- MP: Meike Piepenbring



Nova Hedwigia Vol. 106 (2018) Issue 3–4, 403–426 published online November 7, 2017; published in print May 2018 Article

New records of microfungi from degraded soil close to dry seasonal forest in Western Panama

Miguel Rosas-Medina and Meike Piepenbring*

Department of Mycology, Cluster for Integrative Fungal Research (IPF), Institute of Ecology, Evolution and Diversity, Goethe-University, Max-von-Laue-Str. 13, 60438 Frankfurt am Main, Germany

With 11 figures and 2 tables

Abstract: Microfungi of degraded soil at the border of a tropical seasonal dry forest in Western Panama were isolated and cultivated. These fungi were identified based on morphological characteristics and molecular sequences of the internal transcribed spacer (ITS) region. 24 species of soil fungi were identified among which 10 species are new reports for Panama, i.e., five species of Eurotiales (*Aspergillus roseoglobulosus, A. tamarii, Penicillium janczewskii, P. miczynskii, Talaromyces verruculosus*), four species of Hypocreales (*Mariannaea elegans, Purpureocillium lilacinum, Trichoderma harzianum, T. spirale*), and one species of Mucorales (*Mucor moelleri*). Four of these species, namely *A. roseoglobulosus, M. moelleri, P. janczewskii*, and *T. verruculosus*, are also new for Central America. The strain P1M27 probably belongs to *Ascopolyporus* and may represent a species new to science.

Key words: biodiversity, biogeography, environmental isolates, fungal ecology, fungal morphology.

Introduction

The most widely accepted number of fungal species existing worldwide is estimated to correspond to about 1.5 million (Hawksworth 2001), but only about 100,000 species of fungi are known (González et al. 2003, Hawksworth 1991, Kirk et al. 2001). It can be assumed that a large number of still unknown fungal species are soil microfungi, especially in tropical areas like Panama, where few studies have been carried out up to now (Guzmán & Piepenbring 2011). One of the first and most extensive studies on soil fungi in Panama is that of Farrow (1954), who isolated 135 species of fungi from soils of Panama and Costa Rica. More recently, Mangan et al. (2004) found a total of 27 arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal species in a study on the diversity of arbuscular

© 2017 J. Cramer in Gebr. Borntraeger Verlagsbuchhandlung, Stuttgart, Germany. DOI: 10.1127/nova_hedwigia/2017/0442

www.borntraeger-cramer.de 0029-5035/2017/0442 \$ 6.00

^{*}Corresponding author: piepenbring@bio.uni-frankfurt.de

mycorrhizal fungi across a fragmented forest in Panama. Piepenbring (2006, 2007) presented a checklist of fungi reported for Panama which includes 1802 species of micro- and macrofungi based on more than 300 publications that represent around 100 years of mycological history in Panama. It is estimated that about 50,000 species of fungi exist in Panama but only about 4% are known. The great need of basic field research, especially in remote areas such as many neotropical regions, is evidenced by many known and the newly described species being only represented by one or very few preserved collections (Piepenbring 2000). Tropical regions of the world are considered to have the highest diversity for most groups of organisms (Hillebrand 2004), and this is generally true for fungi as well (Arnold & Lutzoni 2007, Tedersoo et al. 2014). Fungi constitute an important part of the soil ecosystem, playing central roles in biotic and abiotic interactions, cycling processes, and decomposition (Pompéia et al. 2013). The immense phenotypic and genetic diversity of soil fungal communities makes it one of the most difficult communities to study (Kirk et al. 2004). It is difficult to isolate all the fungi from a particular soil representative of one area, and due to a lack of taxonomic knowledge it is difficult to identify all the species (Kirk et al. 2004). However, our knowledge and understanding of soil fungi diversity has changed in the last decades due to advances in molecular technology (Christ et al. 2010). Molecular methods are used to assess fungal communities giving a more realistic view of their diversity (Kirk et al. 2004). For the present study, new reports of species of soil fungi in Panama are presented, with species identified based on a combination of morphological and molecular analyses.

Material and methods

The samples were obtained from soil at the border of a tropical, semicaducifolious forest in the Majagua valley, close to the village Los Algarrobos, in the province Chiriquí in Western Panama (08°29'33"N, 82°25'59"E, approx. 120 m a.s.l.). Soil samples were collected in the forest, in grassland, and from bare soil at 10 m distance from each other from the upper surface of the A1 horizon with a metal tube of 7 cm diameter. Three core samples of the first five centimeters of the soil were collected at each site, where the exact points were selected randomly. The three cores were kept in plastic bags and mixed for a total sample for each site, following the protocol published by Carrasco et al. (2002). Microfungi were cultivated from soil samples in Petri dishes with different media (malt extract agar – MEA, potato dextrose agar – PDA, Czapek agar – CzA, and malt extract-yeast-peptone agar – MYP). Minute quantities of about 0.005–0.02 mg of the different soil samples diluted in distilled water were dispersed on the surface of sterile media. Fungal colonies growing out on these media kept at 25°C for 2 to 25 days were used to isolate pure cultures.

Morphological identification of fungi was performed by using different keys (Booth 1971, Chaverri et al. 2003, Domsch et al. 2007, Hesseltine & Ellis 1964, Martínez 2003, Samuels 2011, Samson et al. 2006, Stolk & Samson 1983). For every plate, the colony was described macroscopically with the aid of a stereomicroscope (Muller et al. 2004). Microscopical structures were observed by light microscopy in preparations in potassium hydroxide (KOH) stained with lactophenol, cotton blue, or phloxin (Baxter & Van der Linde 1999).

Molecular identification was done with 0.25–0.5 g of pure fungal cultures for DNA extraction, which was done according to the protocol published by Talbot (2001) modified by Weisenborn (2016). The PCR reaction was realized with ITS1 and ITS4 primers (White et al. 2013) to obtain sequence data from the ribosomal DNA (rDNA), as this region is one of the regions most commonly used in phylogenetic studies and barcoding approaches to distinguish fungal species. The DNA purification was done with the Cycle pure kit (VWR) and the samples were sent to the laboratory

of the Biodiversity and Climate Center (BiK-F) for sequencing. The sequences were aligned with the software CodonCode Aligner version 8.1. (CodonCode Corporation, www.codoncode.com) and MEGA (Tamura et al. 2013). After that, these sequences were compared with other reference sequences from GenBank (NCBI, http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov). According to the data in GenBank and the BLAST algorithm, strains that matched 98% or more of maximum identity were considered as reliable identifications, while sequences with less than 98% identity were subjected to critical morphological analysis (Köljalg et al. 2005). The principal reference for the selection of the currently valid name was MycoBank (http://es.mycobank.org).

Dry colonies of the strains were deposited at the Herbarium Senckenbergianum in Frankfurt/Main, Germany (FR).

Results

A total of 24 species of soil microfungi were identified (Table 1), including 10 species that are new reports for Panama and one species that is probably new to science. Nine species reported for the first time for Panama belong to Ascomycota (five species to Eurotiales and four species to Hypocreales) and one to Zygomycota (Mucorales). In the following, new records for Panama and a species probably new to science are presented by morphological descriptions and molecular sequence data (Table 2).

Descriptions of species new to Panama

Aspergillus roseoglobulosus Frisvad & Samson, in Frisvad, Frank, Houbraken, Kuijpers & Samson, Stud. Mycol. 50: 30 (2004). Fig. 1

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Colonies frequently forming agglomerations in circles, pink with white and yellow, cottony. Reverse of culture lightly red to pink. Colony on MEA attaining 1.5 cm diam. after 10 days at 25°C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate, $6-9(-12) \mu m$ wide, single hyphal cells (69–)83–102(–120) μm long, hyaline. Vesicles at the tip of the conidiophores globose, (21–)28–33(–38) μm long. Conidial heads biseriate. Metulae (2–)3–4(–5) μm wide and (5–)6–8(–11) μm long. Phialides flask-shaped, 2–3(–4) μm wide and (6–)7–9 (–11) μm long. Conidia globose to subglobose, 2–3 μm wide, hyaline, with rough surface.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M37 (FR-0247033), ITS sequence KY320597.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Aspergillus roseoglobulosus* has been found in subtropical and tropical zones. It has been recorded from Argentina, Brazil, Hawaii, and Pakistan (Frisvad et al. 2004). *A. roseoglobulosus* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

NoTES: According to the data in GenBank and the BLAST search, the strain P1M37 matches with *Aspergillus roseoglobulosus* (two sequences with significant identities). Molecular identification of strain P1M37 also matches with 98% with *Aspergillus sclerotiorum*, *A. sulphureus*, *A. bridgeri*, and *A. persii*. However, its morphological characteristics correspond to A. *roseoglobulosus* because of the rose red mycelium and rose red reverse of the colony on MEA (Frisvad et al. 2004). *A. sclerotiorum* produces a creamy-yellow layer of conidia and it is frequently observed to occur in soil depths of 30–50 cm (Christensen 1982). *A. roseoglobulosus* produces a similar yellow layer of

Table 1. Species of fungi isolated from soil from Western Panama and identified by morphology and molecular sequence data. Names of species reported for the first time for Panama are written in bold.

Ascomycota
Eurotiales
Aspergillus japonicus Saito
Aspergillus roseoglobulosus Frisvad & Samson
Aspergillus tamarii Kita
Penicillium citrinum Thom
Penicillium janczewskii K.M.Zaleski
Penicillium javanicum J.F.H.Beyma
Penicillium miczynskii K.M.Zaleski
Penicillium simplicissimum (Oudem.) Thom
Talaromyces verruculosus (Peyronel) Samson, N. Yilmaz, Frisvad & Seifert
Hypocreales
Acremonium zonatum (Sawada) W.Gams
Ascopolyporus sp. P1M27
Bionectria ochroleuca (Schwein.) Schroers & Samuels
Fusarium oxysporum Schltdl. species complex
Fusarium solani (Mart.) Sacc. species complex
Lecanicillium saksenae (Kushwaha) Kurihara & Sukarno
Mariannaea elegans (Corda) Samson
Metarhizium marquandii (Massee) Kepler, S.A.Rehner & Humber
Purpureocillium lilacinum (Thom) Luangsa-ard, Houbraken, Hywel-Jones & Samson
Trichoderma harzianum Rifai
Trichoderma koningii Oudem.
Trichoderma koningiopsis Samuels, C.Suárez & H.C.Evans
Trichoderma spirale Bissett
Zygomycota
Mucorales
Absidia cylindrospora Hagem
Gongronella butleri (Lendn.) Peyronel & Dal Vesco
Mucor moelleri (Vuill.) Lendn.

conidia, but its mycelium is pink and it is reported from superficial soil layers (Frisvad et al. 2004). On the other hand, *A. sulphureus* is yellow and produces a discoloration zone in agar plates (CDA and MEA medium), while *A. roseoglobulosus* does not present any discoloration in agar plates (Kumar et al. 2012). *A. bridgeri* differs from *A. roseoglobulosus* by a colony reverse with ochre colour and the diameter of conidial heads (up to 200–260 µm; Christensen 1982). *A. persii* is similar to *A. sclerotiorum* on the basis of morphological characteristics but *A. persii* only grows on certain substrates and at specific temperatures, and *A. persii* differs from *A. roseoglobulosus* by the yellow color of the mycelia (Zotti et al. 2010). Morphological and molecular characteristics indicate that the strain number P1M37 corresponds to *A. roseoglobulosus*, but this identification should be complemented by a chemical analysis (Samson et al. 2006).

Aspergillus tamarii Kita, Zentbl. Bakt. Parasitkde, Abt. II 37: 433 (1913). Fig. 2

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Colonies frequently forming agglomerations in circles, olive green, powdery. Reverse of culture greenish to brown. Colony on MYP attaining 1.5 cm diam. after 10 days at 25 °C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate, $4-5(-6) \mu m$ wide, single hyphal cells $(19-)25-62(-86) \mu m$ long, hyaline. Conidiophores composed of an unbranched stipe, $5-9 \mu m$ wide and up to $(120-)154-248(-300) \mu m$ long, hyaline, walls rough. Vesicle globose, $(11-)34-36(-42) \mu m$ wide and up to $(15-)36-18(-47) \mu m$ long. Conidial heads uni- or biseriate. Metulae when present, $3-7(-8) \mu m$ wide and $(3-)4-9 (-12) \mu m$ long. Phialides flask-shaped, $4-5(-6) \mu m$ wide and up to $(7-)8-11(-15) \mu m$ long. Conidia globose to subglobose, $4-5(-6) \mu m$ wide, green, with echinulate walls.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M16 (FR-0247034), ITS sequence KY320598.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Aspergillus tamarii* has frequently been isolated from cultivated soils (rice, wheat, citrus, and coconut groves), soils under legume crops, and tropical rain forest, Himalayan forest, and estuarine sediments. It has been recorded from Bangladesh, Bahamas, China, Costa Rica, Gambia, India, Iraq, Israel, Japan, Libya, Malaysia, Pakistan, Peru, Somalia, Spain, Syria, and the USA (Domsch et al. 2007, Markham & Herren 1990). *A. tamarii* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

NOTES: According to data in GenBank and BLAST search, the strain P1M16 matches with Aspergillus tamarii (36 sequences with significant alignments), A. caelatus (eight sequences), A. flavus (five sequences), and A. parasiticus (13 sequences). According to Raper and Fennell (1965) the section Flavi is a group containing nine species and two varieties that include A. flavus, A. tamarii, A. caelatus, and A. parasiticus, which are closely related, but can be distinguished by the color of the conidia, presence or absence of metulae, ornamentation, size of the conidia, and DNA fingerprint (Castillo 2007, Horn 1997, Kurtzman et al. 1987, McAlpin et al. 2005). Morphologically, A. caelatus is closely related to A. tamarii because both species have conidia with rough surface (Ito et al. 1998). However, they can be distinguished by differences in the ornamentation of the conidia, i.e., conidia of A. tamarii have an echinulate surface while conidia of A. caelatus have a tuberculate surface, and the color of the colonies after 10 days of growth, i.e., A. caelatus shows a change of green to brownish-green and does not produce cyclopiazonic acid (Horn 1997, Ito et al. 1999). The other closely related species is A. parasiticus, which can be distinguished from A. tamarii by the color of the phialides (usually hyaline to pale green), the color of the conidia (yellow-green), and the production of aflatoxin (Kurtzman et al. 1987, Samson et al. 2004). A. tamarii differs from A. flavus (with conidia 3.5-4.5 µm wide) by conidia that reach a diameter of up to 6 µm (Domsch et al. 2007). Genetically, A. tamarii is closely related to A. caelatus, but there are some nucleotide differences that allow to distinguish the DNA sequences of these two species in the regions of ITS1, ITS2, 5.8S rDNA, and 28S rDNA (Ito et al. 1999). To determine Aspergillus species belonging to the section *Flavi* it is necessary to not only use the morphological characteristics, but also the characteristics related to the production of mycotoxins, the analysis of the color of colonies using digital images, and DNA sequences (Horn 1997, Horn et

Species (strain, base pairs)	GenBank accession number	Species name in GenBank	Query coverage in %	Maximum identity in %	Number of sequences of the same species with significant identity
	FJ491583	Aspergillus roseoglobulosus	57	66	2
	FR733827	Aspergillus sclerotiorum	57	98	15
Aspergillus roseoglobulosus	EF661408	Aspergillus sulphureus	57	98	3
(da 620,760201 V 170)	EF200084	Aspergillus bridgeri	57	98	2
	FR733836	Aspergillus persii	57	98	3
	GU362011	Aspergillus tamarii	70	66	36
	JQ676205	Aspergillus caelatus	70	66	8
Asnergillus tamarii (P1M16.	GQ340557	Aspergillus parasiticus (also cited as A. sojae or A. toxicarius)	70	66	18
KY320598, 583 bp)	JX852612	Aspergillus flavus (also cited as A. oryzae)	70	66	8
	JN185451	Aspergillus chungü	70	98	1
	JF446613	Aspergillus transmontanensis	70	98	2
	AF338641	Aspergillus bombycis	70	98	3
	AB855778	Mariannaea elegans (also cited as Nectria mariannaeae)	94	98	22
Mariannaea elegans (P1M35,	AB587666	Mariannaea camptospora	94	91	3
KI320019, 202 (da coc ,6100261 N	JX125048	Mariannaea samuelsii	94	91	3
	GQ153836	Mariannaea aquaticola	94	91	3
<i>Mucor moelleri</i> (P1M118, KY320646, 583 bp)	KF367556	Mucor moelleri (also cited as Zygorhynchus moelleri)	100	100	19
Penicillium janczewskii (P1M5,	JN617693	Penicillium jensenii	100	76	2
KY320624, 321 bp)	JX045775	Penicillium canescens	98	96	3
	KJ439199	Penicillium miczynskii (cited as P. shearii)	94	66	L
	KJ191428	Penicillium sanguifluum	95	76	4
Penicillium miczynskii (P1M78,	GU566236	Penicillium roseopurpureum	95	76	5
KY320611, 636 bp)	JN617685	Penicillium copticola	87	76	1
	JN617672	Penicillium atrosanguineum (cited as P. manginii)	95	96	1

Table 2. BLAST search results for ITS sequence data of strains isolated from soil in Panama.

97 67	96 5	95 2	94 1	99 17	99 1	98 3	97 48	97 44	96 1	96 2	89 2	86 2	86 1	86 2
92	92	89	89	76	92	100	94	94	94	94	62	59	68	60
Purpureocillium lilacinum (also cited as Paecilomyces lilacinus)	Ophiocordyceps heteropoda	Purpureocillium takamizusanense (cited as Isaria takamizusanensis)	Akanthomyces sp.	Talaromyces verruculosus (also cited as Penicillium verruculosum)	Talaromyces aculeatus (cited as Penicillium aculeatum)	Penicillium janczewskii	<i>Trichoderma harzianum</i> (also cited as <i>Hypocrea lixi</i> i)	Trichoderma spirale	Trichoderma crassum (cited as Hypocrea crassa)	Trichoderma virens (cited as Hypocrea virens)	Ascopolyporus moellerianus (cited as Ascopolyporus philodendri)	Cordyceps pseudomilitaris	Lecanicillium kalimantanense	Lecanicillium fusisporum
AB103380	AB084157	GU980040	GU980038	AF510496	HQ392496	FJ230987	EF191303	HQ608089	EU280085	JQ040400	AY886545	JN943305	AB360356	EU284721
Purpureocillium lilacinum (P1M95, KY320622, 691 bp)				1	tauaromyces verrucuosus (P1M41, KY320632, 594 bp)		Trichoderma harzianum (P1M6, KY320639, 609 bp)		Trichoderma spirale (P1M79,	N 1220042, 020 pJ)		cf. Ascopolyporus sp. (P1M27,	KY32095, 506 bp)	

al. 1996, Samson et al. 2006). The morphological characteristics of the strain P1M16 confirm its identification as *A. tamarii*.

Mariannaea elegans (Corda) Samson, Studies in Mycology 6: 75 (1974). Fig. 3

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Colony with cottony texture, mycelium planar to convex, with aerial mycelium, 2–5 mm high, white, gray, and light brown on the reverse of the culture. Colony on PDA attaining 2.5 cm diam. after 7 days at 25°C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate, individual cells $3-5(-7) \mu m$ wide and $(13-)16-38(-40) \mu m$ long, hyaline. Metulae 3-4(-5) mm wide and 10-18(-20) mm long, smooth, hyaline. Phialides subulate to acerose, $(2-)3-4 \mu m$ wide and $7-21 (-25) \mu m$ long. Conidia asymmetrical, fusoid, often apiculate, $2-4(-5) \mu m$ wide and $(5-)6-10(-15) \mu m$ long, hyaline, smooth.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M35 (FR-0247039), ITS sequence KY320619.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Mariannaea elegans* has been reported from bark or decaying wood and soil in forests (Domsch et al. 2007, Samuels & Seifert 1991). *M. elegans* has been isolated from soils of Canada, France, Germany, Italy, Poland, South Africa, the British Isles, the Netherlands, the USA, and Venezuela (Domsch et al. 2007, Samuels & Seifert 1991). In Jamaica, a strain of *M. elegans* was isolated from arable soils under similar environmental conditions as those in Panama (Samuels & Seifert 1991). *M. elegans* is reported here for Panama and Central America for the first time.

Notes: According to data in GenBank, the strain P1M35 matches with *Mariannaea elegans*, which is the anamorph name for *Nectria mariannaeae* (Samuels & Seifert 1991). *M. elegans* isolated from Panamanian soil also matches morphologically with the description published by Domsch et al. (2007). *M. elegans* differs from *Mariannaea camptospora* in colony pigmentation, the isolates of *M. camptospora* having a red purple reverse in culture (Domsch et al. 2007). Morphologically, *Mariannaea aquaticola* differs from *M. elegans* in the shape of conidia (ellipsoidal to fusiform) and in the color of the colony on MEA, which is yellowish to dark brown (Tang et al. 2012). Molecular sequences of *M. elegans* and *M. aquaticola* differ as shown by Cai et al. (2010), Samuels (2011), and data presented here. *Mariannaea samuelsii* differs from *M. elegans* by the shape of the conidia, which are cylindrical and 1-septate (Samuels 1989). These two species can be clearly separated from *M. elegans* based on their capacity to produce reddish-purple colonies on MEA (Samuels 2011).

Mucor moelleri Vuill., Bull. Soc. mycol. Fr. 19: 117 (1903). Fig. 4

SYNONYM: Zygorhynchus moelleri Vuill., Bull. Soc. mycol. Fr. 19: 117 (1903).

MACROSCOPIC DESCRIPTION: The colony is white, forming dense, superficial, woolly colonies. Within the colony numerous zygospores are evident as black dots. The fungal strain covers the entire Petri dish (9 cm diam.) after approx. 10 days at 25°C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae without septa, hyaline, $2-5(-7) \mu m$ wide. Sporangiophores (5–)8–19(–30) μm long, (2–)3–5(–7) μm wide. Sporangia globose,

(8–)11–18(–20) µm diam. Sporangiospores ovoid, (1–)2–3(–4) µm long, hyaline, smooth. Zygospores oval, brown to dark brown, (25–)32–41(–45) µm diam., warty. A zygospore is carried by two unequal suspensors, the small suspensor has a diameter of about 3–6(–8) µm (very difficult to observe), while the larger, ovoid suspensor has a diameter of about (17–)19–28(–32) µm.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M118 (FR-0247043), ITS sequence KY320646.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: This species is one of the commonest members of the Mucoraceae and has a worldwide distribution. It has been reported almost exclusively from soils for Austria, the British Isles, Central Africa, Denmark, Germany, India, Italy, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Rumania, South Africa, and the USA (Domsch et al. 2007, Zycha & Siepmann 1969). *M. moelleri* is reported here for Panama and Central America for the first time.

Notes: According to the BLAST search in GenBank, the ITS sequence of the strain P1M118 matches with a similarity of 100% with sequences of *Mucor moelleri*. Morphologically, *M. moelleri* is characterized by white to grey, globose to slightly flattened sporangia of 12-40(-60) µm diameter, ellipsoidal to ovoid sporangiospores, and zygospores that are most abundant just above the surface of the substrate, brown to dark brown, mostly 30–35 µm wide, and carried by unequal suspensors (Domsch et al. 2007).

Penicillium janczewskii K.M.Zaleski, Bull. Acad. Polon. Sci., Math. et Nat., Sér. B: 488 (1927). Fig. 5

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Mycelium growing fast, covering the Petri dish after 10 days (9 cm diam.) of cultivation at 25°C. Colonies dark olive green colored, frequently forming agglomerations on their surface.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate. Stipes of conidiophores 2–3 μ m wide and (15–)26–46(–55) μ m long. Rami 2–3 μ m wide and (7–)13–27(–35) μ m long, hyaline. Ramuli 2–3(–4) μ m wide and 8–17(–22) μ m long. Metulae at the tips of lateral branches, irregularly divergent, with smooth walls, 1–3(–4) μ m wide and (3–)4–12(–20) μ m long. Phialides flask-shaped, cylindrical, tapering towards the apex, 1–3 μ m wide and (4–)6–9(–10) μ m long. Conidia in chains, subglobose to globose, 2–4 μ m diam., brown, with rough walls.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M5 (FR-0247035), ITS sequence KY320624.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Penicillium janczewskii* has frequently been isolated from soil of forests in temperate zones, grassland, and arable soils. It has been recorded from Austria, the Bahamas, Brazil, Egypt, India, Italy, Israel, Japan, Peru, and Syria (Daynes et al. 2008, Domsch et al. 2007). *P. janczewskii* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

Notes: The morphological identification of *Penicillium janczewskii* is based on its conidia, which are rough-walled and brown as seen by light microscopy. These characteristics and the size of the structures agree with those presented for *P. janczewskii*



Figs 1–5. Aspergillus roseoglobulosus (P1M37). Fig. 1. a. Conidiophore with metulae and phialides. b. Rough conidia. Bars = $10 \mu m$. Fig. 2. Aspergillus tamarii (P1M16). a. Conidiophore with metulae and phialides. b. Echinulate conidia. Bars = $5 \mu m$. Fig. 3. Mariannaea elegans (P1M35). a. Conidia. b. Conidiophore with metulae, phialides and conidia. Bars = $10 \mu m$. Fig. 4. Mucor moelleri (P1M118). a. Sporangiophore with sporangium. b. Fusing gametangia with gametangiophores, c. Zygospore with two suspensors and adjacent hypha. Bars = $5 \mu m$. Fig. 5. Penicillium janczewskii (P1M5). a. Conidiophore with phialides and conidia. Bars = $5 \mu m$.

by Domsch et al. (2007). Molecular data (table 2) indicate a close relationship of the strain P1M5 with *P. canescens*, *P. janczewskii*, and *P. jensenii*. *P. janczewskii* has strongly divergent metulae and the conidial walls are rough, while conidia are smooth in *P. jensenii* (Domsch et al. 2007, Martínez 2003). *P. canescens* is morphologically similar to *P. janczewskii* in size and shape of conidia, but conidia of *P. canescens* are smooth-walled to slightly roughened, while conidia of *P. janczewskii* are coarsely warted. Conidiophores of *P. canescens* are conspicuously roughened and those of *P. janczewskii* smooth (Domsch et al. 2007, Pessoni et al. 2002).

Penicillium miczynskii K.M.Zaleski, Bull. Acad. Polon. Sci., Math. et Nat., Sér. B: 482 (1927). Fig. 6

SYNONYM: Penicillium shearii Stolk & D.B.Scott, Persoonia 4: 396 (1967).

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Colonies green with white borders, frequently forming ring-like agglomerations on their surface. Mycelium growing fast, covering the Petri dish after 14 days (9 cm diam.) of cultivation at 25°C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate. Stipe of the conidiophore $3-5 \mu m$ wide and $(130-)155-181(-210) \mu m$ long. Metulae irregularly divergent, $1-3 \mu m$ wide and $(11-)14-17(-20) \mu m$ long. Phialides flask-shaped, cylindrical, tapering towards the apex, $2-3 \mu m$ wide and $(5-)7-8(-10) \mu m$ long. Conidia in tangled chains, subglobose to ovate, $1-2 \mu m$ wide and $2-3 \mu m$ long, with finely rough ornaments.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 30.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M78 (FR-0247036), ITS sequence KY320611.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Penicillium miczynskii* has been frequently isolated from soil of tropical and subtropical areas (Tuthill & Frisvad 2004). It has been recorded from Austria, Central Africa, Colombia, Honduras, Japan, New Guinea, South Africa, and Sierra Leone (Domsch et al. 2007). *P. miczynskii* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

Notes: Zaleski described P. miczynskii in 1927 from the soil of a Picea forest in Poland. Both Thom (1930) and Raper and Thom (1949) accepted P. miczynskii as valid and unique and provided full descriptions based upon detailed examination of derivatives of the Zaleski isolates. Pitt (1979) placed P. chrzaszczii, P. matris-meae, and P. miczynskii (cited as *P. soppii*), also described by Zaleski in 1927, and four additional species (P. atrosanguineum, P. manginii, P. pedemontanum, and P. syriacum) into synonymy with P. miczynskii and accordingly expanded the species circumscription (Christensen et al. 1999). Penicillium soppii is the anamorph name for Eupenicillium shearii (Stolk & Samson 1983). However, according to Index Fungorum, Eupenicillium shearii is a synonym of *P. miczynskii*, and a synonym of *P. manginii* according to Stolk & Samson (1983). According to data in GenBank, the strain P1M78 corresponds to P. shearii with 99% of identity (Table 2). The sequence of the strain P1M78 showed relationship with P. sanguifluum, P. roseopurpureum, and P. copticola. Morphologically, P. miczynskii resembles Eu. saturniforme and Eu. tropicum, but it differs from them by strictly velutinous colony texture with abundant conidiogenesis and finely rough conidia (Tuthill & Frisvad 2004). Eupenicillium saturniforme can be differentiated from P. miczynskii by robust biverticillate penicilli, apically vesiculate metulae and rough-

walled stipes (Wang & Zhuang 2009). *Penicillium roseopurpureum* morphologically differs from *P. miczynskii* by its strictly monoverticillate conidiophores (Vega & Posada 2006). *Penicillium copticola* can be differentiated by an analysis of spectroscopic data and by the color of the culture (Daengrot et al. 2014). *Eupenicillium bovifimosum* and *Eu. baarnense* are also closely related to *P. miczynskii* especially by similar shape and size of conidia. Nevertheless, they can be differentiated by the production of whorls of up to five metulae (Tuthill 2002). Those species are not represented in GenBank, therefore chemical analysis would be necessary to identify them (Belofsky et al. 1998). *Penicillium miczynskii* may be identified by secondary metabolites, this species produces kaitocephalin when cultivated on a solid medium (Shin-ya et al. 1997).

Purpureocillium lilacinum (Thom) Luangsa-ard, Houbraken, Hywel-Jones and Samson, in Luangsa-ard, Houbraken, Doorn, Hong, Borman, Hywel-Jones and Samson, FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 321: 144 (2011).

SYNONYMS: Paecilomyces lilacinus (Thom) Samson, Stud. Mycol. 6: 58 (1974).

Penicillium lilacinum Thom, Bull. U.S. Department of Agriculture, Bureau Animal Industry 118: 73 (1910).

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Colonies frequently forming agglomerations in circles, rose to pink, with cottony texture. Reverse of culture slightly pale pink. Colony on MYP attaining 1.5–3 cm diam. after 10 days at 25°C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate, 2-3(-5) µm wide, single hyphal cells (10–)11–26(–28) µm long, hyaline. Conidiophores composed of an unbranched stipe, 5-7(-8) µm wide and (80–)120–180(–212) µm long, hyaline, with rough walls, with metulae, ramuli and phialides. Metulae 3-4 µm wide and 8-10(-11) µm long. Phialides flask-shaped, 2-3 µm wide and 4-7(8) µm long, branched. Conidia in long chains, ellipsoidal, 2-3(-6) µm diam., pink, with smooth walls.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 30.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M95 (FR-0247040), ITS sequence KY320622.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Purpureocillium lilacinum* has been frequently isolated from soil of warm regions but it also has been reported from temperate forest (Itin et al. 1998). It is recorded from Argentina, Austria, Central Africa, Canada, Chile, Egypt, France, Honduras, Hong Kong, India, Israel, Jamaica, Japan, Libya, Malaysia, Nepal, Pakistan, Poland, Somalia, South Africa, Spain, Turkey, and the USA (Domsch et al. 2007). *P. lilacinum* is reported here for the first time for Panama.

Notes: According data in GenBank and the BLAST search, the strain P1M95 matches with *Purpureocillium lilacinum* (partly as *Paecilomyces lilacinus*) (67 sequences with significant alignments), *Ophiocordyceps heteropoda* (five sequences), and *Isaria takamizusanensis* (two sequences). Samson (1974) defined 31 species in the genus *Paecilomyces* including *Paecilomyces lilacinus*, which recently was transferred to *Purpureocillium lilacinum* (Luangsa-ard et al. 2011). Species of the new genus *Purpureocillium* differ from species of *Paecilomyces* by the absence of chlamydospores, the lilac conidia (those of *Paecilomyces* are olive-brown), and because the optimum growth temperature is different. *Purpureocillium* spp. show rapid growth on agar media

at 25–33°C, while *Paecilomyces* spp. grow more slowly at 30–45°C (Luangsa-ard et al. 2011). The phylogenetic position using ITS and 1- α (translation elongation factor gene) sequences shows that *P. lilacinum* belongs to the family Ophiocordycipitaceae (Sung et al. 2007, Inglis & Tigano 2006) while species of *Paecilomyces* are located in the family Trichocomaceae (Luangsa-ard et al. 2011).

For the morphological identification of the strain P1M95 the keys published by Luangsa-ard et al. (2011) and Domsch et al. (2007) were used. The genus *Purpureocillium* includes two species: *P. lilacinum* is characterized by ellipsoidal to fusiform conidia which are hyaline, smooth-walled to slightly roughened and purple *en masse*. *P. lavendulum* differs by subglobose or limoniform conidia with an apiculate base, slightly longer phialides, no growth at 35°C and the production of a yellow pigment (Luangsa-ard et al. 2011, Perdomo et al. 2013). *P. lilacinum* is a saprobic species that can be isolated from soil, insects, nematodes, animals, and humans (Itin et al. 1998, Luangsa-ard et al. 2011). Based on these data the species is identified as *Purpureocillium lilacinum*.

Talaromyces verruculosus Peyronel, Samson, Yilmaz, Frisvad & Seifert, Studies in Mycology 70: 177 (2011). Fig. 8

SYNONYM: Penicillium verruculosum Peyronel, I germi astmosferici dei fungi con micelio: 22 (1913).

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Colonies green olive, with white borders, frequently forming ring-like agglomerations on their surface. Reverse of colonies pale reddish yellow. Mycelium growing fast, covering the Petri dish after 7 days (9 cm diam.) of cultivation at 25°C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate. Stipes of conidiophores $2-3 \mu m$ wide and $(81-)98-136(-144) \mu m$ long, smooth. Ramuli $2-3 \mu m$ wide and (88-)91-101 (-123) μm long. Metulae divergent, $3-4 \mu m$ wide and $(7-)8-10(-12) \mu m$ long. Phialides flask-shaped, cylindrical, tapering towards the apex, $3-4 \mu m$ wide and (6-)7-13 (-15) μm long. Conidia in disordered chains, spherical to subspherical, $2-3 \mu m$ wide, hyaline to subhyaline, with rough walls.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 30.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M41 (FR-0247037), ITS sequence KY320632.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Talaromyces vertuculosus* was frequently isolated from soil or roots of plants in grasslands or coniferous forest, in countries like Costa Rica, Denmark, Pakistan, Sweden, the USA, and Taiwan (Bhagobaty et al. 2010, Gul Shah et al. 2014, Samson et al. 2011). In India, it was found among root fungal endophytes in tropical rainforest areas (Bhagobaty et al. 2010), whereas in Panama, this species was isolated from grasslands in tropical lowlands.

Notes: According to data in GenBank, the strain P1M41 corresponds to *Talaromyces verruculosus* (syn. *Penicillium verruculosum*) with 99% identity (Table 2). The molecular analysis also shows a 99% identity of sequences with *Talaromyces aculeatus* (cited as *Penicillium aculeatum*), however the morphological characteristics of the strain P1M41 match with *T. verruculosus*, especially the green olive color on MYP medium, the white color at the margin and the typical pale reddish yellow color of the reverse

of the colony (Mayumi et al. 1992). Microscopical characteristics of *T. verruculosus* also match with the description published by Mayumi (1992). *T. verruculosus* is phylogenetically closely related to *T. aculeatus* (Gul Shah et al. 2014).

Trichoderma harzianum Rifai, Mycological Papers 116: 38 (1969). Fig. 9

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Texture of the colony woolly, colonies with white mycelium and green conidia on their surface. Colony on MYP reaching 5.5 cm diam. after 5 days at 25°C. Reverse of culture slightly pale yellow.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate, $3-4 \mu m$ wide, single hyphal cells (25–) 29–53(–65) μm long, hyaline. Conidiophores 2–3 μm wide and (7–)9–16(–20) μm long, with phialides in dense groups. Phialides flask-shaped, with swollen base, 1– 2 μm wide and 4–6(–8) μm long. Conidia globose to subglobose, 2–3 μm wide, green, with smooth walls.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M6 (FR-0247041), ITS sequence KY320639.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Trichoderma harzianum* (asexual and sexual states) has a worldwide distribution with records from Europe, South America, Africa, and Asia (Chaverri et al. 2003, Grondona et al. 1997). *T. harzianum* has been frequently been isolated from soil of forests, as well as in fields of wheat. It has been recorded from the British Isles, Canada, Costa Rica, India, Italy, Libya, the Netherlands, Nigeria, and the USA (Domsch et al. 2007, García et al. 1992, Holmes et al. 2004). *T. harzianum* was found in forest soil in Panama resulting as the first report in this country.

Notes: Chaverri and Samuels (2002) reported that cultures derived from ascospores of *Hypocrea lixii* produced the morphological species *Trichoderma harzianum* in pure culture, so *T. harzianum* is the asexual stage of *H. lixii*. Accordingly, the strain P1M13 matches to sequences labeled as *Hypocrea lixii* as well as *Trichoderma harzianum*. Phylogenetic analysis of ITS region showed that *Trichoderma harzianum/Hypocrea lixii* is a cohesive group (Chaverri et al. 2003).

The identification by morphological characteristics confirms this species identification (Domsch et al. 2007). Morphological characteristics of the strain correspond to *T. harzianum*, which is characterized by dense conidiation, colonies rapidly turning yellowish-green to dark green and presenting pustules fringed by sterile white mycelium. Conidiophores tend to be regularly verticillate forming a pyramidal structure and are divided by septa. Phialides are ampulliform to lageniform and form verticillate groups of 3–4. Conidia are subglobose and pale green when fully mature (Domsch et al. 2007, Kubicek & Harman 1998). *T. harzianum* is somewhat similar to *Trichoderma viride*, but *T. harzianum* has phialides more densely aggregated than *T. viride* and phylogenetically both species are not closely related (Domsch et al. 2007, Samuels 1996). The comparison of the sequences as well as the morphological description allow to confirm the species identification as *T. harzianum*.

Trichoderma spirale Bissett, Can. J. Bot. 69: 2408 (1992). Fig. 10

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Texture of the colony woolly, colonies with white mycelium and green conidia on their surface. The color of the reverse side of culture

is the same as of the upper side (white). Colony on PDA reaching 5.5 cm diam. after 5 days at 25°C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate, $3-4 \mu m$ wide, single hyphal cells (15–)19–23(–35) μm long, hyaline, walls smooth. Conidiophores 4–6 μm wide and (30–)38–42(–50) μm long, with 3–5 phialides each. Phialides subglobose, usually swollen at the base, 3–5 μm wide and 4–6(–8) μm long. Conidia ellipsoidal, 2–3 μm diam., green, with smooth walls.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 30.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M79 (FR-0247042), ITS sequence KY320642.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: *Trichoderma spirale* has frequently been isolated from rain forest soils and bamboo stand soils. It has been recorded from Canada, Costa Rica, New Zealand, Thailand, and the USA (Bissett 1991, NZOR 2013). *T. spirale* is reported here for Panama for the first time.

Notes: In his description of *Trichoderma spirale*, Bissett (1991) mentioned that one of the main morphological characteristics of this species are the spiral sterile conidiophore elongations and the dense production of conidia. Both characteristics are present in the culture P1M79. According to the BLAST search in NCBI databank, the strain P1M79 matches with a similarity of 97% to *T. spirale*. *T. spirale* is morphologically similar to *Trichoderma polysporum*, but conidiophores are rough-walled in *T. polysporum* while they are smooth-walled in *T. spirale* (Bissett 1991, Domsch et al. 2007).

cf. Ascopolyporus sp. (P1M27)

Fig. 11

MACROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Colony with cottony texture, mycelium 2–5 mm high, white. Reverse of culture not pigmented. Colony on MEA reaching 5.5 cm diam. after 25 days at 25°C.

MICROSCOPICAL DESCRIPTION: Hyphae septate, $1-3(-5) \mu m$ wide, individual cells $(25-)28-55(-61) \mu m$ long, hyaline. Conidiophores composed of a stipe with ramifications at its tip, each tip with one phialide, stipe $2-3(-6) \mu m$ wide and $(40-)45-50(-58) \mu m$ long, hyaline, with smooth walls. Phialides flask-shaped, $3-4(-5) \mu m$ wide and $7-10(-15) \mu m$ long. Conidia subcylindrical, $(1-)2-5(-6) \mu m$ wide and $(2-)4-24(-26) \mu m$ long, with 1-4 septa, hyaline, smooth.

MATERIAL EXAMINED: Majagua, bare soil, 18.07.2012, M.Rosas et al. P1M27 (FR-0247038), ITS sequence KY320593.

ECOLOGY AND DISTRIBUTION: Species of *Ascopolyporus* in their asexual states have been isolated from soils of Brazil, Costa Rica, and the USA (Sullivan et al. 2000). For Panama, only *Ascopolyporus moellerianus* has been reported in its sexual state, cited as *Ascopolyporus philodendri* ("*philodendrus*", Bischoff et al. 2005, Guzmán & Piepenbring 2011).

Notes: According to data in GenBank, sequence data of the ITS region of the strain P1M27 match with data from *Ascopolyporus moellerianus* over 89%. This percentage is rather low and does not help to identify the species, considering the 98% threshold (Ovaskainen et al. 2010, Tedersoo et al. 2014). According to Bischoff et al. (2005),



Figs 6–11. Fig. 6. *Penicillium miczynskii* (P1M78). a. Conidiophores with phialides and conidia. b. Conidia. Bars = 5 μ m. Fig. 7. *Purpureocillium lilacinum* (P1M95). a. Conidiophore with phialides, metulae, and ramuli. b. Conidiophore with phialides and chains of conidia. c. Conidia. Bars = 5 μ m. Fig. 8. *Talaromyces verruculosus* (P1M41). a. Conidiophore with phialides and conidia. Bars = 10 μ m. b. Conidia. Bars = 5 μ m. Fig. 9. *Trichoderma harzianum* (P1M6). a. Conidiophore with phialides. b. Part of a conidiophore with phialides. c. Conidia. Bars = 5 μ m. Fig. 10. *Trichoderma spirale* (P1M79). a. Conidiophore with phialides and spiral apical extension. b. Part of a conidiophore with dense phialides. Bars = 10 μ m. c. Conidia. Bar = 5 μ m. Fig. 11. cf. *Ascopolyporus* sp. (P1M27). a. Conidiophore with phialides and two young conidia. b. Mature conidia. Bars = 25 μ m.

A. moellerianus (cited as *A. philodendri*, syn. according to Guzmán & Piepenbring 2011) and *A. polychrous* are closely related, but can be distinguished by the color and the size of the stromata in the teleomorphic state. A further characteristic used for the identification of the species is the host (Baum et al. 2013). None of these characteristics can be used to determine the present species in culture because only the anamorphic state was isolated from soil. The anamorphic state of *Cordyceps pseudomilitaris* is similar to the strain P1M27 concerning the form and size of the phialides (Zare & Gams 2001), however, the shape of the conidia does not match (subcylindrical and multiseptate vs subglobose and without septa). The anamorphic states of *Ascopolyporus* and *Hyperdermium* are the only taxa in Clavicipitaceae, to our knowledge, to produce multiseptate conidia (Bischoff et al. 2005, Möller 1901). Further molecular data, information on the teleomorph of the present species, and a broader knowledge on morphology of asexual forms of species in this group are needed to identify this fungus isolated from soil in Panama.

Discussion

Records of soil microfungi are scarce for Panama and they come from a few decades ago (Farrow 1954, Goos 1960, Morris & Finley 1956). Research including species identification mostly refers to fungal diversity, selected orders, or fungi of economic importance (Gualdrón-Arenas et al. 1997). The checklist of fungi in Panama (Piepenbring 2006, 2007) includes 207 species of soil microfungi reported for Panama (Farrow 1954, Goos 1960, Husband et al. 2002, Mangan et al. 2004, Morris & Finley 1956). In the context of the present study, 24 species of soil fungi were identified including 10 species that are new reports for the country. Four species among the 10 new reports for Panama are even new records for Central America, namely *Aspergillus roseoglobulosus, Mucor moelleri, Penicillium janczewskii*, and *Talaromyces verruculosus*.

Information on soil microfungi in the neighbouring country Costa Rica is available from Bills & Polishook (1994), Chaverri et al. (2010), Goos (1960), and Polishook et al. (2000). Other studies provide information on mycorrhizal fungi or fungi of phytopathological relevance (Gualdrón-Arenas et al. 1997, Chaverri & Vílchez 2006). For Colombia, mycologists focused on deforestation effects and species diversity (Vasco-Palacios & Franco-Molano 2013, Gualdrón-Arenas et al. 1997). Information on soil microfungi for Honduras (Goos 1963) and Nicaragua (Delgado 2011) is scarce, for this reason it is necessary to further investigate this topic.

There are different methods to isolate soil microfungi, with the most common techniques being direct soil inoculation and soil dilution (Bills & Polishook 1994, Farrow 1954, Mueller et al. 2004, Polishook et al. 2000). Fungal species belonging to selected orders can be isolated by using specific, selective agar, while other techniques use the centrifugation of the solution across a density gradient to obtain the spores (Bills & Polishook 1994, Mangan et al. 2004). Other isolation and identification techniques focus on fungi of the rhizosphere (Goos & Timonin 1962).

Results obtained by direct inoculation of soil onto complete media are limited because the fast growth of some species implies that other species cannot develop. However, this technique allows identifying species with great potential of development under laboratory conditions on agar media with all nutrients available.

Pure cultures of microfungi permit a study of morphological characteristics and the identification of the isolated species. Morphological characteristics are combined with molecular data of ITS sequences which are often used as markers for species identification of fungi (Haug et al. 2010, Kõljalg 2005, Piepenbring et al. 2012, Polishook et al. 2000, Seifert 2009). However, sequences of other genes are better markers for species differentiation in certain orders, and multilocus sequence data provide more concise results. The molecular sequences are not always helpful for the identification of species in the tropics, because GenBank includes sequences only for about 16% of the 100,000 known fungal species (Hawksworth 2004). In addition to this problem, there are sequences without names resulting from taxonomic identification (Buée et al. 2009). Therefore, the combination of morphological and molecular data is essential to obtain reliable identifications that can be used in future works.

In order to know all species of microfungi that exist in the soil in a given region, it is necessary to take into consideration the depth of the sample, which has an impact on the species community (Gualdrón-Arenas et al. 1997, Mangan et al. 2004). Also, we keep in mind that weather changes in the different seasons most likely have an impact on species that can be found (Bills & Polishook 1994).

Since several years, environmental sequencing of fungal DNA present in soil is performed for the analysis of fungal diversity (e.g., Lumini et al. 2009, Tedersoo et al. 2010, 2014). By performing pyrosequencing 454 on soil samples of the same area as in the present study, Tedersoo et al. (2014) obtained 418 OTUs of fungi that correspond to 126 species identified to genus level. In this context, species can be identified only tentatively, because sequences obtained by pyrosequencing are relatively short and only from one locus (ITS). Nevertheless, tentative species identifications based on pyrosequencing data were compared to species, i.e., *Mariannaea elegans*, was tentatively detected by pyrosequencing and identified as pure culture. A direct comparison of sequence data obtained by pyrosequencing and from isolated cultures did not yield reliable results, because the overlapping areas of sequences consisted of less than 200 base pairs and the sequence identify was approximately 94% for sequences of *M. elegans*.

This lack of congruence of results obtained by pyrosequencing and direct isolation can be attributed to several factors. All samples were taken from the border of a forest along 500 m during the same season. However, samples were taken from locally different places with different micro-spatial characteristics concerning the presence of plants, activities of animals, and the amount of organic matter, among other factors. Apparently, microfungal communities are highly diverse and heterogeneous at local scale (e.g., de Bellis et al. 2007). The fact that most species identified as cultures were not detected by pyrosequencing may also be explained by deficiencies of the pyrosequencing technique, which can show technical bias by the primers, relatively

high divergence of the ITS region, and problems resulting from different lengths of the sequences (Lumini et al. 2009). Different species were identified using different techniques, suggesting that the two techniques are complementary and thereby can provide relatively complete and representative results.

The documentation of the diversity of soil fungi in Panama is still work in progress. For this reason, it is necessary to realize more investigation that includes the application of further techniques of isolation and identification.

Acknowledgment

Authors acknowledge support provided by Orlando Cáceres for field work in Panama, José G. Maciá-Vicente for help especially concerning the interpretation of molecular data, the Universidad Autonoma de Chiriquí, Panama, and the German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD). The Autoridad Nacional del Ambiente (ANAM) is thanked for collecting and export permits. This study was supported by the LOEWE excellence initiative of the state of Hesse within the framework of the Cluster for Integrative Fungal Research (IPF).

References

ARNOLD, A. & F. LUTZONI 2007: Diversity and host range of foliar fungal endophytes: Are tropical leaves biodiversity hotspots? – Ecology **88**: 541–549.

BAUM, D., S. SMITH & S. DONOVAN 2013: The Tree-Thinking Challenge. An Introduction to Phylogenetic Biology. First Edition. – Roberts & Company, Greenwood Village, CO, USA.

BAXTER, A. & E. VAN DER LINDE 1999: Collecting and Preserving Fungi. A Manual for Mycology. – Plant Protection Research Institute, Pretoria, South Africa.

BELOFSKY, G., J. GLOER, D. WICKLOW & D. DOWD 1998: Shearamide A: A new cyclic peptide from the ascostromata of *Eupenicillium shearii*. – Tetrahedron Lett. **39**: 5497–5500.

BHAGOBATY, R., S. JOSHI & R. KUMAR 2010: *Penicillium verruculosum* RS7PF: A root fungal endophyte associated with an ethno-medicinal plant of the indigenous tribes of eastern India. – Afr. J. Microbiol. Res. **4**: 766–770.

BILLS, G. & J. POLISHOOK 1994: Abundance and diversity of microfungi in leaf litter of a lowland rain forest in Costa Rica. – Mycologia **86**: 187–198.

BISCHOFF, J., P. CHAVERRI & J. WHITE 2005: Clarification of the host substrate of Ascopolyporus and description of Ascopolyporus philodendrus sp. nov. – Mycologia 97: 710–717.

BISSETT, J. 1991: A revision of the genus *Trichoderma*. III. Sect. *Pachybasium*. – Can. J. Botany **69**: 2373–2417.

BOOTH, C. 1971: The Genus Fusarium. - CMI, Kew, Surrey.

BUÉE, M., M. REICH, C. MURAT, E. MORIN, R. NILSSON et al. 2009: 454 Pyrosequencing analyses of forest soils reveal an unexpectedly high fungal diversity. – New Phytol. 184: 499–456.

CAI, L., E. KURNIAWATI & K.D. HYDE 2010: Morphological and molecular characterization of *Mariannaea aquaticola* sp. nov. collected from freshwater habitats. – Mycol. Prog. 9: 337–343.

CARRASCO, J., F. SQUELLA & P. UNDURRAGA 2002: Prácticas para el Manejo Sustentable de los Recursos Naturales en la Recuperación de Suelos Degradados. – Serie actas N°16. Instituto de Investigaciones Agropecuarias, Santiago de Chile.

CASTILLO, J. 2007: Micotoxinas en los Alimentos. - Ediciones Díaz de Santos, España.

CHAVERRI, P. & G. SAMUELS 2002: *Hypocrea lixii*, the teleomorph of *Trichoderma harzianum*. – Mycol. Prog. **3**: 283–286.

CHAVERRI, P. & B. VÍLCHEZ 2006: Hypocrealean (Hypocreales, Ascomycota) fungal diversity in different stages of tropical forest succession in Costa Rica. – Biotropica **38**: 531–543.

CHAVERRI, P., L. CASTLEBURY, G. SAMUELS & D. GEISER 2003: Multilocus phylogenetic structure within the *Trichoderma harzianum/Hypocrea lixii* complex. – Mol. Phylogenet. Evol. **27**: 302–313.

CHAVERRI, P., S. HUHNDORF, J. ROGERS & G.J. SAMUELS 2010: Microhongos Comunes de Costa Rica y Otras Regiones Tropicales (Ascomycota, Pezizomycotina, Sordariomycetes). Common Microfungi of Costa Rica and Other Tropical Regions (Ascomycota, Pezizomycotina, Sordariomycetes). – INBio, Heredia, Costa Rica.

CHRIST. S., T. WUBET & F. BUSCOT 2010: Soil fungal communities along land use gradients of three German biodiversity exploratories: A comparison of classical cloning and sequencing approach with high throughput sequencing. – 19th World Congress of Soil Science, Soil Solutions for a Changing World, Brisbane, Australia.

CHRISTENSEN, M. 1982: The Aspergillus ochraceus group: two new species from western soils and a synoptic key. – Mycologia **74**: 210–225.

CHRISTENSEN, M., J. FRISVAD & D. TUTHILL 1999: Taxonomy of the *Penicillium miczynskii* group based on morphology and secondary metabolites. – Mycol. Res. **103**: 527–541.

DAENGROT, C., S. PHONGPAICHIT, K. BOWORNWIRIYAPAN, J. SAKAYAROJ & V. RUKACHAISIRIKU 2014: Eremophilane sesquiterpenes from the soil fungus *Penicillium copticola* PSU-RSPG138. – Natural products, Chemical biology and medicinal chemistry NMC-P-009.

DAYNES, C., P. MCGEE & D. MIDGLEY 2008: Utilisation of plant cell-wall polysaccharides and organic phosphorus substrates by isolates of *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium* isolated from soil. – Australia Fungal Ecol. 1: 94–98.

DE BELLIS, T., G. KERNAGHAN & P. WIDDEN 2007: Plant community influences on soil microfungal assemblages in boreal mixed-wood forests. – Mycologia **99**: 356–367.

DELGADO, G. 2011: Nicaraguan fungi: a checklist of hyphomycetes. – Mycotaxon 115: 534–565.

DOMSCH, K., W. GAMS & T. ANDERSON 2007: Compendium of Soil Fungi. Second Edition. – IHW, Eching, Germany.

FARROW, W. 1954: Tropical soil fungi. - Mycologia 46: 632-646.

FRISVAD, J., J. MICK FRANK, J. HOUBRAKEN, A. KUIJPERS & R. SAMSON 2004: New ochratoxin a producing species of *Aspergillus* section *Circumdati*. – Stud. Mycol. **50**: 23–43.

GARCÍA, J., G. FUENTES & J. MONGE-NÁJERA 1992: Opciones al Uso Unilateral de Plaguicidas en Costa Rica: Pasado, Presente y Futuro, Volumen 2. – ENUED. San José. Costa Rica.

GONZÁLEZ, M., D. ENRÍQUEZ, M. ULLOA & R. HANLIN 2003: A preliminary survey of marine fungi from Cuba. – Mycotaxon **87**: 457–465.

GOOS, R. 1960: Soil fungi from Costa Rica and Panama. - Mycologia 52: 877-883.

GOOS, R.D. & M.I. TIMONIN 1962: Fungi from the rhizosphere of banana in Honduras. – Can. J. Bot. **40**: 1371–1377.

GRONDONA, I., R. HERMOSA, M. TEJADA, M. GOMIS, P. MATEOS et al. 1997: Physiological and biochemical characterization of *Trichoderma harzianum*, a biological control agent against soilborne fungal plant pathogens. – Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **63**: 3189–3198.

GUALDRÓN-ARENAS, C., A. SUÁREZ-NAVARRO & H. VALENCIA-ZAPATA 1997: Hongos del suelo aislados de zonas de vegetación natural del páramo de Chisaca, Colombia. – Caldasia **19**: 235–245.

GUL SHAH, S., T. SHIER, J. NAWAZ TAHIR, A. HAMEED, S. AHMAD et al. 2014: *Penicillium verruculosum* SG: a source of polyketide and bioactive compounds with varying cytotoxic activities against normal and cancer lines. – Arch. Microbiol. **196**: 267–278.

GUZMÁN, G. & M. PIEPENBRING 2011: Los Hongos de Panamá. Introducción a la Identificación de los Hongos Macroscópicos. – Smithsonian Tropical Research Institute, Panama, Universidad Autonoma de Chiriqui, Panama & Instituto de Ecologia, Ciudad de Mexico.

HAUG., I, T. WUBET., M. WEISS, N. AGUIRRE, M. WEBER et al. 2010: Species-rich but distinct arbuscular mycorrhizal communities in reforestation plots on degraded pastures and in neighboring pristine tropical mountain rain forest. – J. Trop. Ecol. **51**: 125–148.

HAWKSWORTH, D. 1991: The fugal dimension of biodiversity: magnitude, significance, and conservation. – Mycol. Res. **95**: 641–655.

HAWKSWORTH, D. 2001: The magnitude of fungal diversity: 1.5 million species estimate revisited. – Mycol. Res. **105**: 1422–1432.

HAWKSWORTH, D. 2004: Fungal diversity and its implications for genetic resource collections. – Stud. Mycol. **50**: 9–18.

HESSELTINE, C. & J. ELLIS 1964: The genus *Absidia: Gongronella* and cylindrical-spored species of *Absidia.* – Mycologia **56**: 568–601.

HILLEBRAND, H. 2004: On the generality of the latitudinal diversity gradient. – Amer. Naturalist **163**: 192–211.

HOLMES, K., H. SCHROERS, S. THOMAS, H. EVANS & G. SAMUELS 2004: Taxonomy and biocontrol potential of a new species of *Trichoderma* from the amazon basin of South America. – Mycol. Prog. **3**: 199–210.

HORN, B. 1997: Aspergillus caelatus, a new species in section Flavi. - Mycotaxon 61: 185-191.

HORN, B., R. GREENE, V. SOBOLEV, J. DORNER & J. POWELL 1996: Association of morphology and mycotoxin production with vegetative compatibility groups in *Aspergillus flavus*, *A. parasiticus*, and *A. tamari*. – Mycologia **88**: 574–587.

HUSBAND, R., E. HERRE, S. TURNER, R. GALLERY & J. YOUNG 2002: Molecular diversity of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi and patterns of host association over time and space in a tropical forest. – Mol. Ecol. **11**: 2669–2678.

INGLIS, P. & M. TIGANO 2006: Identification and taxonomy of some entomopathogenic *Paecilomyces* spp. (Ascomycota) isolates using rDNA-ITS sequences. – Genet. Mol. Biol. **29**: 132–136.

ITIN, P., R. FREI, S. LAUTENSCHLAGER, S. BUECHNER, C. SURBER et al. 1998: Cutaneous manifestations of *Paecilomyces lilacinus* infection induced by a contaminated skin lotion in patients who are severely immunosuppressed. – J. Am. Acad. Dermatol. **39**: 401–409.

ITO, Y., S. PETERSON & T. GOTO 1998: Isolation and characterization of *Aspergillus nomius* from japanese soil and silk worm excrement. – Mycotoxins **46**: 9–15.

ITO, Y., S. PETERSON & T. GOTO 1999: Properties of *Aspergillus tamarii*, *A. caelatus* and related species from acidic tea field soils in Japan. – Mycopathologia **144**: 169–175.

KIRK, P., P. CANNON, J. DAVID & J. STALPERS 2001: Dictionary of the Fungi. 9th edition. – CABI Publishing, Cambridge, United Kingdom.

KIRK, J., L. BEAUDETTE, M. HART, P. MOUTOGLIS, J. KLIRONOMOS et al. 2004: Methods of studying soil microbial diversity. – J. Microbiol. Methods **58**: 169–188.

KÕLJALG, U., K.H. LARSSON, K. ABARENKOV, R.H. NILSSON, I.J. ALEXANDE et al. 2005. UNITE: a database providing web-based methods for the molecular identification of ectomycorrhizal fungi. – New Phytol. **166**: 1063–1068.

KUBICEK, C. & G. HARMAN 1998: *Trichoderma* and *Gliocladium*: Enzymes, Biological Control and Commercial Applications. Vol. 2 – Cornell University, Geneva, NY, USA.

KUMAR, S., R. SURESH & R. JITENDER 2012: Decolorization of reactive black HFGR by *Aspergillus sulphureus.* – ISCA J. Biol. Sci. 1: 55–61.

KURTZMAN, C., B. HORN & C. HESSELTINE 1987: *Aspergillus nomius*, a new aflatoxin-producing species related to *Aspergillus flavus* and *Aspergillus tamari*. – Antonie van Leeuwenhoek **53**: 147–158.

LUANGSA-ARD, J., J. HOUBRAKEN, T. VAN DOORN, S. HONG, A. BORMAN et al. 2011: *Purpureocillium*, a new genus for the medically important *Paecilomyces lilacinus*. – Microbiol. Lett. **321**: 141–149.

LUMINI, E., A. ORGIAZZI, R. BORRIELLO, P. BONFANTE & V. BIANCIOTTO 2010: Disclosing arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal biodiversity in soil through a land-use gradient using a pyrosequencing approach. – Environ. Microbiol. **12**: 2165–2179.

MANGAN, S., A. EOM, G. ADLER, J. YAVITT & E. HERRE 2004: Diversity of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi across a fragmented forest in Panama: insular spore communities differ from mainland communities. – Oecologia **141**: 687–700.

MARKHAM, R. & H. HERREN 1990: Biological control of the larger grain borer: proceedings of an IITA/FAO Coordination Meeting. Cotonou, Republic of Benin, IITA Ibadan, Nigeria.

MARTÍNEZ, E. 2003: Estudios de Especies Micotoxígenas del Género *Penicillium*. – Universitat Autónoma de Barcelona, Barcelona, España.

MAYUMI, I., M. MARUHASHI, N. SAKAI, K. MIZOUE & K. HANADA 1992: 1 and NG-012, novel potentiators of nerve growth factor (NGF), were isolated from the culture broth of *Penicillium verruculosum* F-4542, together with 3,4-dihydro-6,8-dihydroxy-3-methylisocoumarin – J. Antibiot. **45**: 1559–1572.

MCALPIN, C., B. HORN & D. WICKLOW 2005: DNA fingerprinting analysis of vegetative compatibility groups in *Aspergillus caelatus*. – Mycologia **97**: 70–76.

MORRIS, E. & D. FINLEY 1956: Tropical fungi imperfecti. - Mycologia 48: 728-737.

MÖLLER, A. 1901: Phycomyceten und Ascomyceten, Untersuchungen aus Brasilien. – Schimper, Bot. Mittheil. Tropen **9**: 1–319.

MULLER, G., G. BILLS & M. FOSTER 2004: Biodiversity of Fungi: Inventory and Monitoring Methods. – Elsevier Academic Press, Amsterdam, Netherlands.

NZOR (THE NEW ZEALAND ORGANISMS REGISTER) provides access to primary information on the names of organisms which occur in New Zealand. – http://demo.nzor.org.nz/ vid 28.10.2013.

OVASKAINEN, O., J. NOKSO-KOIVISTO, J. HOTTOLA, T. RAJALA, H. PENNANEN et al. 2010: Identifying wood-inhabiting fungi with 454 sequencing what is the probability that BLAST gives the correct species? – Fungal Ecol. **3**: 274–283.

PERDOMO, H., J. CANO, J. GENE, D. GARCÍA, M. HERNÁNDEZ & J. GUARRO 2013: Polyphasic analysis of *Purpureocillium lilacinum* isolates from different origins and proposal of the new species *Purpureocillium lavendulum*. – Mycologia **105**: 151–161.

PESSONI, R., G. FRESHOUR, R. CÁSSIA, M. HAHN & M. BRAGA 2002: Woronin bodies in *Penicillium janczewskii* Zaleski. Braz. – J. Microbiol. **33**: 127–130.

PIEPENBRING, M. 2000: New species of smut fungi from the neotropics. – Mycol. Res. **105** (6): 757–767.

PIEPENBRING, M. 2006: Checklist of fungi in Panamá. – Puente Biológico 1: 1–150.

PIEPENBRING, M. 2007: Inventoring the fungi of Panama. - Biodivers. Conserv. 16: 73-84.

PIEPENBRING, M., T. HOFMANN, M. UNTERSEHER & G. KOST 2012: Species richness of plants and fungi in western Panama: towards a fungal inventory in the tropics. – Biodivers. Conserv. **21**: 2181–2193.

PITT, J. 1979: The Genus *Penicillium* and its Teleomorphic States *Eupenicillium*. – Academic Press, London.

POMPÉIA, S., V. MORAES, E. NASCIMBEM, E. MACEDO & L. CARARETO-ALVES 2013: Molecular identification of fungal communities in a soil cultivated with vegetables and soil suppressiveness to *Rhizoctonia solani*. – Appl. Environ. Soil Sci. **2013**: 1–7.

POLISHOOK, J., F. PELAEZ, G. PLATAS, F. ASENSIO & G. BILLS 2000. Observations on aspergilli in Santa Rosa national park, Costa Rica. – Fungal Divers. 4: 81–100.

RAPER, K. & D. FENNELL 1965: The Genus Aspergillus. - Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore, USA.

RAPER, K. & C. THOM 1949: A Manual of the Penicillia. - Williams & Wilkins, Baltimore, USA.

SAMSON, R.A. 1974: Paecilomyces and some allied hyphomycetes. - Stud. Mycol. 6: 1-119.

SAMSON, R., E. HOEKSTRA & J. FRISVAD 2004: Introduction to Food- and Airborne Fungi. – Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures (CBS), Utrecht, Netherlands.

SAMSON, R., S. HONG & J. FRISVAD 2006: Old and new concepts of species differentiation in *Aspergillus*. – Med. Mycol. **44**: 133–148.

SAMSON, R., N. YILMAZ, J. HOUBRAKEN, H. SPIERENBURG, K. SEIFERT et al. 2011: Phylogeny and nomenclature of the genus *Talaromyces* and taxa accommodated in *Penicillium* subgenus *Biverticillium*. – Stud. Mycol. **70**: 159–183.

SAMUELS, G. 1989: Nectria and Penicillifer. - Mycologia 81: 347-355.

SAMUELS, G. 1996: *Trichoderma*: a review of biology and systematic of the genus. – Mycol. Res. **100**: 923–935.

SAMUELS, G. 2011: Phylogenetic revision of taxonomic concepts in the Hypocreales and other Ascomycota. – Stud. Mycol. **68**: 1–256.

SAMUELS, G. & K. SEIFERT 1991: Two new species of *Nectria* with *Stilbella* and *Mariannaea* anamorphs. – Sydowia **43**: 249–263.

SEIFERT, K. 2009: Progress towards DNA barcoding of fungi. - Mol. Ecol. Resour. 9: 83-89.

SHIN-YA, K., J. KIM, K. FURIHATA, Y. HAYAKAWA & H. SETO 1997: Structure of kaitocephalin, a novel glutamate receptor antagonist produced by *Eupenicillium shearii*. – Pergamon **38**: 7079–7082.

STOLK, A. & R. SAMSON 1983: The ascomycete genus *Eupenicillium* and related *Penicillium* anamorphs. – Stud. Mycol. 23: 40–43.

SULLIVAN, R., G. BILLS, N. HYWEL-JONES & J. WHITE 2000: *Hyperdermium*: A new clavicipitalean genus for some tropical epibionts of dicotyledonous plants. – Mycologia **92**: 908–918.

SUNG, G., N. HYWEL-JONES, J. SUNG, J. LUANGSA-ARD, B. SHRESTHA et al. 2007: Phylogenetic classification of *Cordyceps* and the clavicipitaceous fungi. – Stud. Mycol. **57**: 5–59.

TALBOT, N. 2001: Molecular and Cellular Biology of Filamentous Fungi: a Practical Approach. – Oxford University Press. Oxford. England.

TAMURA, K., G. STECHER, D. PETERSON, A. FILIPSKI, S. KUMAR 2013: MEGA6: Molecular evolutionary genetics analysis version 6.0. – Mol. Biol. Evol. **30**: 2725–2729.

TANG, L., M. HYUN, Y. YUN, D. SUH, S. KIM & G. SUNG 2012: New record of *Mariannaea* elegans var. elegans in Korea. – Mycobiology **40**: 14–19.

TEDERSOO, L., R.H. NILSSON, K. ABARENKOV, T. JAIRUS, A. SADAM et al. 2010: 454 Pyrosequencing and Sanger sequencing of mycorrhizal fungi provide similar results but reveal substantial methodological biases. – New Phytol. **188**: 291–301.

TEDERSOO, L., M. BAHRAM, S. PÕLME, U. KÕLJALG, N.S. YOROU et al. 2014: Global diversity and geography of soil fungi. – Science **346**: 1078–1088.

THOM, C. 1930: The Penicillia. - William & Wilkins, Baltimore, USA.

TUTHILL, D. 2002: *Eupenicillium bovifimosum*, a new species from dry cow manure in Wyoming. – Mycologia **94**: 240–246.

TUTHILL, D. & J. FRISVAD 2004: A new species from tropical soils, *Eupenicillium tropicum*. – Mycol. Prog. **3**: 13–18.

VASCO-PALACIOS, A. & A. FRANCO-MOLANO 2013: Diversity of colombian macrofungi (Ascomycota - Basidiomycota). – Mycotaxon **121**: 99–504.

VEGA, F. & F. POSADA 2006: *Penicillium* species endophytic in coffee plants and ochratoxin A production. – Mycologia **98**: 31–42.

WANG, L. & W. ZHUANG 2009: *Eupenicillium saturniforme*, a new species discovered from Northeast China. – Mycopathologia **167**: 297–305.

WEISENBORN, J. 2016: Diversität tropischer Mikropilze von menschlichen Haut- und Nagelläsionen im Westen Panamas. – Ph.D. thesis, Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität Frankfurt am Main, Germany; 1–577.

WHITE, J., O. WHITE, S. ANGIUOLI & W. FRICKE 2013: CloVR-ITS: Automated internal transcribed spacer amplicon sequence analysis pipeline for the characterization of fungal microbiota. – Microbiome 1: 6.

ZALESKI, K. 1927: Über die in Polen gefundenen Arten der Gruppe *Penicillium* Link. I, II and III Teil. – Bull. Int. Acad. Pol. Sci. Lett. Classe Sci. Mat. Nat. Séries B: Sci. Nat.: 417–563.

ZARE, R. & W. GAMS 2001: A revision of *Verticillium* sect. *Prostrata*. VI. The genus *Haptocillium*. – Nova Hedwigia **73**: 271–292.

ZOTTI, M., M. MACHETTI, M. PEROTTI, G. BARABINO & A. PERSI 2010: A new species, *Aspergillus persii* as an agent of onychomycosis. – Med. Mycol. **48**: 565–660.

ZYCHA, H. & R. SIEPMANN 1969: Mucorales eine Beschreibung aller Gattungen und Arten dieser Pilzgruppe. – J. Cramer, Germany.

Manuscript submitted March 10, 2017; accepted July 24, 2017.

Third publication

3.- Diversity of Fungi in Soils with Different Degrees of Degradation in Germany

and Panama

Status: published

Title of the magazine: Mycobiology

Participating authors:

- 1.- MRM: Miguel Rosas Medina
- 2.- MVJ: Jose G. Maciá Vicente
- 3.- MP: Meike Piepenbring

RESEARCH ARTICLE

Taylor & Francis OPEN ACCESS Check for updates

Diversity of Fungi in Soils with Different Degrees of Degradation in Germany and Panama

Miguel Rosas-Medina, Jose G. Maciá-Vicente 💿 and Meike Piepenbring

Department of Mycology, Cluster for Integrative Fungal Research (IPF), Institute of Ecology, Evolution and Diversity, Goethe-University, Frankfurt, Germany

ABSTRACT

Soil degradation can have an impact on the soil microbiota, but its specific effects on soil fungal communities are poorly understood. In this work, we studied the impact of soil degradation on the richness and diversity of communities of soil fungi, including three different degrees of degradation in Germany and Panama. Soil fungi were isolated monthly using the soil-sprinkling method for 8 months in Germany and 3 months in Panama, and characterized by morphological and molecular data. Soil physico-chemical properties were measured and correlated with the observed values of fungal diversity. We isolated a total of 71 fungal spe-cies, 47 from Germany, and 32 from Panama. Soil properties were not associated with fungal richness, diversity, or composition in soils, with the exception of soil compaction in Germany. The geographic location was a strong determinant of the soil fungal species composition although in both countries there was dominance by members of the orders Eurotiales and Hypocreales. In conclusion, the results of this work do not show any evident influence of soil degradation on communities of soil fungi in Germany or Panama.

ARTICLE HISTORY Received 31 March 2019

Revised 7 September 2019 Accepted 22 November 2019

EYWORDS

Diversity: soil degradation: species richness; soil fungal communities; environmental factors

1. Introduction

Fungi constitute an important part of the soil ecosystem, playing a central role in the biotic and abiotic interactions in this environment, participating in the decomposition of organic matter and the recycling of soil nutrients to make them available to plants [1]. Therefore, communities of soil fungi are involved in soil fertility [2] and contribute to the alleviation of soil degradation [3].

Soil fungi are an immensely diverse group of organisms. A recent study on the diversity of soil fungi revealed around 80,500 operational taxonomic units (OTUs) occurring in soils worldwide [4]. Soil fungal diversity is affected by the local environmental conditions [5], including the chemical and physical soil characteristics, which determine to a great extent the composition of extant fungal communities [6].

Soil degradation is the decline in soil quality (physical, chemical, and biological deterioration) caused by its improper use, usually due to agricultural, grazing, or industrial pressures [7]. Soil degradation can result in changes in its physical properties, such as soil texture [8]; its chemistry, often caused by the application of fertilizers and pesticides [9] that lead to soil acidification [10]; and

its biological components, such as losses in vegetation cover that prevent soil erosion [11,12]. Soil degradation is triggered by human activities, which influence the biodiversity of soil [13]. Lands with different levels of soil degradation are estimated to cover between one billion to over six billion hectares worldwide [14].

Soil degradation impacts fungal diversity because soil characteristics influence the presence, distribution, and abundance of fungal species, and the soil characteristics depend on the soil degradation level. Every soil particle has a different micro-spatial composition of fungal species, which is influenced by different micro-habitats in the soil [15]. Every species of fungi requires specific conditions for development, reproduction, and propagation, including different ranges of temperature, moisture, carbon reservoirs, seasons, soil depth, or chemical factors [16]. Without bacteria and fungi, the soil degrades [9]. Soil compaction decreases soil fertility through decreasing storage and supply of water and nutrients, which entails a reduction in the activities and diversity of fungal communities [17]. Soil moisture is assumed to be very important for microorganisms, because water availability is fundamental for different processes. The soil pH has a strong

CONTACT Miguel Rosas-Medina 🖾 majrosas@gmail.com

Supplemental data for this article can be accessed here.

^{© 2019} The Author(s). Published by Informa UK Limited, trading as Taylor & Francis Group on behalf of the Korean Society of Mycology. This is an Open Access article distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial License (http://creativecommons.org/licenses/by-nc/4.0/),

which permits unrestricted non-commercial use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

2 🛞 M. ROSAS-MEDINA ET AL.

influence on species richness of soil fungi, diversity, and community structure [10]. The composition and proportion of the soil components have appreciable effects on nutrient concentrations and soil texture, thereby influencing the community of soil fungi [18].

Analyses that include fungal morphological and molecular data in correlation with environmental conditions of soils are not extensive [19]. In Germany, the knowledge of soil fungi is more developed, but there are still many gaps. The principal biodiversity research project in the area is the German Biodiversity Exploratory (www.biodiversityexploratories.de), which is focused on research related to forest management, on the biodiversity, and on the functions of forest ecosystems [20]. These studies focused on invertebrates in the soil, soil bacterial communities, wood-inhabiting fungi, and yeasts [21] as well as soil fungi [22]. Specifically, for Panama, research is limited. The province of Chiriquí in Panama has been recently declared as one of the four critical areas subject to soil degradation processes in the country, which affects directly the soil organisms and the biophysical system [23], making necessary the study of fungi in this region. Also, it is estimated that Panama has about 50,000 species of fungi of which only about 3.6% are known [24]. Recently, 24 species of soil fungi were identified in Western Panama including 10 new reports for the country, and 4 of these species are also new to Central America [25]. However, analyses that include soil fungal diversity data in correlation with soil environmental conditions are not extensive [19].

The objectives of this study are to (1) assess the impact of soil degradation on communities of soil fungi, (2) establish the diversity of species and their relationship with environmental factors, (3) test whether the effects of degradation are consistent across geographic and environmental conditions taking into consideration one area in Germany and one in Panama, and (4) determine which soil factors are most important for changes in fungal communities caused by degradation.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Sampling sites

Two geographically separated study areas were selected. The first location was selected within a temperate forest in the Taunus mountain range located in the north-west of Frankfurt am Main, Hesse, Germany (50° 08' 28.0"N, 8° 16' 21.1" E, ca. 360–380 m a.s.l.). The local climate comprises ranges of the temperature of 5–17 °C and of precipitation of 600–1300 mm per year [26]. The second

location was within a tropical, semi-deciduous forest in the Majagua valley in the province of Chiriquí, in Panama (08° 29' 33.5″ N, 82° 25' 59.4″ W, ca. 120 m a.s.l.). The local climate in this province varies between ranges of temperature of 25–32 °C, and average precipitation of 3700 mm per year [27].

2.2. Collection of soil samples

Three sites were selected in each location in Germany and Panama, representing areas of dense forest (without disturbance); grasslands, indicative of biological degradation because the areas are covered by grass only [6]; and bare soils on the paths [28]. The sampling sites in each country were inside an area of less than 1000 square meters. Samplings in Germany were done across 8 months (January, March, April, May, June, September, October, and November) in 2012. In Panama, samplings were done across 3 months (February, July, and August) in 2012. At each sampling event and site, three cores were collected and pooled, resulting in a total of 24 soil samples for Germany and 9 for Panama. The collection of samples followed the protocol described by Carrasco et al. [29]. In brief, a tube was introduced in the first 5 cm of soil and this core was introduced into a plastic bag after removing roots and stones from the samples. Samples were brought to the lab for processing within 3 d. One portion of the samples was used to determine the soil characteristics.

2.3. Physico-chemical soil analysis

Physico-chemical soil characteristics were measured from one soil sample at each site. The pH of all samplings zones was determined with a litmus paper in a soluble extraction of the soil samples. Moisture content in the soil was measured by the water balance value, which was calculated from the sample weight before and after drying at 105°C for 48 h [30]. Compaction was measured by the determination of the ratio of the mass to the bulk or macroscopic volume of soil particles plus pore spaces in a sample [Bulk density (g cm⁻³) = Mass of dry soil (g)/Volume of core (cm³)]. Finally, the composition of soil was measured by the sedimentation method [31]. All environmental factors measurement for each sampling event is showing in Supplementary Table S2.

2.4. Isolation of soil fungi

For the isolation of soil fungi, plates were prepared by dispersing minute quantities (of around 0.05 mg) of the different soil samples on the surface of a

sterile Petri dish with a cultivation medium following the procedure described by Rosas-Medina and Piepenbring [25]. The method is a variant of Warcup soil plates [32], and consists of spreading a minute quantity of soil in a water suspension on the surface of the agar medium. Each soil sample was cultivated in duplicate on three media: potato dextrose agar (PDA; Panreac, Darmstadt, Germany), malt extract agar (MEA; Roth, Karlsruhe, Germany), and malt yeast peptone agar (MYP, Roth), all these amended with $0.5 \text{ g } \text{l}^{-1}$ tetracycline. The plates were incubated at 25 °C for up to 25 d in an incubation chamber until colonies developed. This process involved the observation of cultures every day, making dilutions in water to separate spores, and re-cultivating until obtaining pure cultures. Recultivations were done on different media (PDA, MEA, MYP, and glucose yeast peptone liquid medium) [33,34].

2.5. Identification of fungal cultures

The identification of fungal isolates by morphological characteristics was done using morphological identification keys [35-42]. Macroscopical characteristics (form, size, color, and growth rates of cultures) and microscopical characteristics (forms and sizes of hyphal cells, conidiophores, metulae, conidia, ornamentation, etc.) of the isolated fungi were compared to corresponding information in the descriptions (see examples of morphological identifiin the Supplementary cations material). Morphological identifications were complemented by a molecular assessment of representative isolates of each morphospecies. DNA extraction by the cetvltrimethylammonium bromide (CTAB) method, polymerase chain reaction (PCR) amplification and sequencing of the internal transcribed spacer region of ribosomal DNA (rDNA ITS1-5.8S-ITS2) with primers ITS1f and ITS4 [43,44] followed the procedure outlined by Rosas-Medina and Piepenbring [25]. The ITS sequences were compared by BLAST with other reference sequences from NCBI GenBank (http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov) and the User-friendly Nordic ITS Ectomycorrhizal database group (UNITE; http://unite.ut.ee/) database for fungal ITS sequences [44]. Upon BLAST searches, sequences matching with 98% or higher of maximum identity with database records were considered as reliable identifications, while sequences with less than 98% identity were subjected to critical morphological analysis [45]. Results from BLAST were compared with morphological identification to confirm the identifications. The principal reference for the selection of currently valid names was Mycobank (http:// www.mycobank.org/). Several isolates could not be

identified to species level based on their ITS sequences or by their morphology. In these cases, fungi were identified morphologically to the smallest possible taxonomic category.

Fungal cultures are maintained in the Integrative Fungal Research (IPF) culture collection at Goethe University Frankfurt am Main. All the sequences obtained were deposited in the NCBI GenBank nucleotide database under accession numbers KY320587–KY320646 (Supplementary Table S2).

2.6. Data analysis

The dataset for fungal diversity analyses included the occurrence of all fungal species across sampling events and sites, expressed as the percentages of isolation per sample. Diversity analyses from the isolation dataset were performed with the community ecology library vegan version 2.4-4 [46] in the statistical program R version 3.1.1 [47]. Species richness and species accumulation curves were calculated for each treatment, including forest, grassland, and bare soil for both countries Germany and Panama. Analyses of the diversity of fungal communities were carried out with the Shannon diversity index [48]. Comparisons between richness and environmental factors were done with linear regression models. A matrix of dissimilarities in fungal community composition among samples was obtained using the Jaccard's index based on presence/absence data. Differences in species composition were compared across samples using non-metric multidimensional scaling (NMDS), and they were correlated with environmental factors using the function *envfit* of vegan.

3. Results

3.1. Fungal species diversity and systematics

A total of 764 strains of soil fungi were isolated, 533 from Germany and 231 from Panama. The isolates from Germany were distributed in three divisions: Ascomycota, Zygomycota, and Basidiomycota, the latter represented only by the order Tremellales (12 isolates). In Panama, only members of the divisions Ascomycota and Zygomycota were found. The distribution of isolates in fungal orders is shown in Figure 1.

The isolates were classified in 71 species, 47 from Germany and 32 from Panama, of which eight were shared by both countries (Supplementary Table S2). These data resulted in Shannon's index diversity values of 3.36 for Germany and 3.15 for Panama.

The number of isolates and fungal species found in each sampling event changed in both countries (Figure 2). In Germany, high variability in the number of isolates was observed between the first and

4 🕢 M. ROSAS-MEDINA ET AL.



Figure 1. Affiliation of fungal strains isolated from soil in Germany or Panama to orders of fungi.



Figure 2. Species diversity and richness of soil fungi in Germany and Panama recorded during the samplings and number of isolates and species in both countries. (A) Species accumulation curves for each of the three soil types sampled in Germany, respect to sampling events; (B) Species accumulation curves for each of the three soil types sampled in Panama, respect to sampling events; (C) Numbers of isolates and numbers of species (orange bars) obtained by samplings in Germany (grey bars) and Panama (blue bars).

the second samplings, with an increment from 47 to 107 isolates. In the subsequent six sampling events, lower numbers of isolates were obtained (Figure 2(c)). The number of species ranged from 7 to 28

species (SD 3.97 bare soil, 3.22 grassland, and 3.96 forests). Two species were present in nearly all samplings, *Trichoderma hamatum* and *Mucor moelleri* (Supplementary Table S2).
In Panama, the differences between the first and second sampling are 46 isolates, and the differences between second and third sampling are 5 isolates (Figure 2(c)). The number of species ranged from 18 to 25 species (SD 3.09 bare soil, 3.56 grassland, and 2.16 forest). Three species of the order Eurotiales (Aspergillus aculeatus, Penicillium citrinum, and Penicillium simplicissimum) and three species of the order Hypocreales (Ophiocordyceps lilacinum. heteropoda. Purpureocillium and Trichoderma harzianum) were present in all sampling events. Species accumulation curves show differences in richness between Germany and Panama (Supplementary Figure S1).

3.2. Effect of soil compaction on fungal diversity

None of the environmental factors measured were significantly correlated with fungal richness or diversity (p > .05; Supplementary Figure S2), with the exception of soil compaction (Figure 3). This association was negative and found only in Germany ($R^2 = 0.13$, p = .047), whereas in Panama no effect was detected (p > 0.5; Figure 3).

The NMDs ordination showed clustering of samples in two groups with similar species compositions, one group for Germany and another for Panama (Supplementary Figure S2). Ordinations by countries in relationship with different vegetation covers showed no clustering pattern (Supplementary Figure S3).

4. Discussion

In this study we analyzed the fungal diversity in soils from areas in Germany and Panama with different vegetation covers, to determine which factors have an influence on the communities of soil fungi in the context of soil degradation. We did not find important effects of ecological factors related to soil degradation on fungal communities, although we found an important effect of the geographic location on fungal species composition. For both countries, however, similar orders were dominant, i.e., Eurotiales and Hypocreales.

The impact of soil degradation on fungal community composition was negligible. Previous studies have shown a similar lack of effects. For instance, Saxena and Stotzky [49] found no significant differences in the culturable fungi between soil with plants and bare soil, similar to the forest and bare soil assessed in our study. However, they mentioned that these results should be considered as preliminary, because only culturable fungi were evaluated. Our study has a similar result, considering that many fungal species dwelling in soil cannot be isolated or cultivated and hence need to be assessed with complementary methodologies [50,51]. Evaluating the effects of soil degradation on fungal Samaniego-Gaxiola and communities. Chew-Madinaveitia [52] found that in two of three cultivation areas, soil degradation had no impact on the community of soil fungi, but in the more saline area, fungal diversity was lower, showing a soil degradation effect on fungi diversity. Consequently, we cannot rule out an effect of degradation on soil fungal communities, based on results from other studies [53-55].

Species diversity of communities of soil fungi in relation to ecological factors varies according to the specific conditions of each soil. Some studies with a similar methodology to the one in this study have shown varying results. Wahegaonkar et al. [56] found 45 genera distributed in 85 species in agricultural soils. Gaddeyya et al. [57] found a total of 15 species belonging to six genera from cultivable fields, where the dominant species were *Aspergillus flavus*, *Trichoderma viride*, *T. harzianum*, *Fusarium oxysporum*, and *Fusarium solani*, that were also found in this study. In our samplings in Germany, the dominant order was the Eurotiales, with 38% of the total of isolated species. Eurotiales have a



Figure 3. Richness of species of soil fungi in relation to soil compaction measured by bulk density. (A) in Germany, with 24 samples from bare soil, grassland or forest; (B) in Panama, with nine samples from bare soil, grassland, or forest.

6 🛞 M. ROSAS-MEDINA ET AL.

cosmopolitan distribution with records in many habitats all over the world [37,58,59]. The second most abundant order was the Hypocreales with 22% of the total of isolated species. Species of Hypocreales can be found in different types of soil worldwide [36,41,60], and are common in all types of moist forests. In the same regions of this study in Germany and Panama, Tedersoo et al. [4] found that Eurotiales and Hypocreales were within the ten most common orders according to data obtained by environmental sequencing. Most species of Eurotiales have a pioneer colonization strategy in the soil, and are adapted to extreme environmental conditions, have cosmopolitan distribution, and are common associates of decaying plant and food material [61]. Species of Hypocreales are commonly encountered in humid tropical or subtropical forests although they also occur in arid, temperate, or boreal forests, even in the most extreme north and south latitudes, with some genera in the order being considered cosmopolitan soil fungi [36,62].

We did not find an important effect of environmental factors on species richness, except for soil compaction in Germany. Soil compaction has negative influences on soil microfungi because it reduces pore space which, in turn, affects the growth, distribution, and development of fungi [63]. Harris et al. [64] showed that soil bulk density has a negative influence on the spread and spatial distribution of *Rhizoctonia solani*.

The lack of correlation between soil factors and the diversity of soil fungi may be due to different causes. One can be that our samplings spanned a temporal but not a spatial variation, because the spatial variation implies extension in the sampling area entailing differences in environmental factors. Although the fungal communities changed across time, at the same time the values of soil factors did not vary significantly. Soil depth can influence the correlation between environmental soil factors and the biomass of soil fungi based on microclimates [65,66]. Another reason can be that fungal communities are influenced by other factors like the amount of rain per year, soil nutrient content, or total and labile organic carbon [67].

We did not find degradation effects on communities of soil fungi across geographical locations. Usually, the effects of soil degradation vary with geographic location. Goldmann et al. [68] mention that communities of soil fungi similar in one place change with increasing geographical distance. This could be driven by three main mechanisms; the first one, environmental conditions become increasingly different with increasing geographical distance, the second one is the modulation of dispersal rates of taxa influenced by the limitations of landscape heterogeneity, and the last one is the dispersal limitations of organisms in homogenous landscapes.

This study has some methodological limitations. The isolation of fungi in culture is not comprehensive because many species are not easily detected in agar media. When soil particles are scattered onto the surface of the medium, some species develop more quickly than others given their fast growth rates and, in some cases, their parasitism on other fungi [69]. The statistical analysis is also limited because it is not quantitative, as it is focused on the presence/absence of fungi. For this reason, some fungal groups are more likely to be detected than others without relationship to their abundance. However, despite the above limitations, our methodology is sufficient to find differences across soils and environmental factors. Other methodologies can be used to complement the ones in our study. For example, Tedersoo et al. [4] used 454 pyrosequencing to identify the soil fungal communities in the same areas of our study. However, with this method, 281 of the species [22] were detected by 454 pyrosequencing and cultivation, suggesting that high-throughput sequencing has its own technical biases, such as primer mismatches, differential sequence length and precision loss in the homopolymer regions [70,71]. Therefore, it is important to combine both techniques, since they provide complementary information.

In summary, our results do not show the evident effects of soil degradation on communities of soil fungi from Germany and Panama. However, our study sets the basis to develop further studies in the same direction or to test other fungal relations with more environmental factors. This study is pioneer for Panama since it is one of few studies focusing on soil mycobiota in this country. Finally, in both countries further work in this direction is needed to assess human impacts on understudied areas in terms of fungal diversity.

Acknowledgments

Authors acknowledge the support provided by Orlando Cáceres for field work in Panama, the Universidad Autonoma de Chiriquí, Panama, and the German Academic Exchange Service (DAAD). This study was supported by the LOEWE excellence initiative of the state of Hesse within the framework of the Cluster for Integrative Fungal Research (IPF).

Disclosure statement

No potential conflict of interest was reported by the authors.

ORCID

Jose G. Maciá-Vicente D http://orcid.org/0000-0002-7174-7270

References

- Val-Moraes SP, Pedrinho EA, Lemos EG, et al. Molecular identification of fungal communities in a soil cultivated with vegetables and soil suppressiveness to *Rhizoctonia solani*. Appl Environ Soil Sci. 2013;1:1–7.
- [2] Sterkenburg E, Bahr A, Durling M, et al. Changes in fungal communities along a boreal forest soil fertility gradient. New Phytol. 2015;207(4): 1145–1158.
- [3] Jeffries P, Gianinazzi S, Perotto S, et al. The contribution of arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi in sustainable maintenance of plant health and soil fertility. Biol Fertil Soils. 2003;37:1–16.
- [4] Tedersoo L, Bahram M, Põlme S, et al. Global diversity and geography of soil fungi. Science. 2014;346(6213):1256688.
- [5] Tardy V, Chabbi A, Charrier X, et al. Land use history shifts *in situ* fungal and bacterial successions following wheat straw input into the soil. PLoS One. 2015;10(6):e0130672-17.
- [6] Requena N, Pérez-Solís E, Azcón-Aguilar C, et al. Management of indigenous plant-microbe symbioses aids restoration of desertified ecosystems. Appl Environ Micorbiol. 2001;67(2):495–498.
- [7] Eswaran H, Lal R, Reich PF. Land degradation. An overview conference on land degradation and desertification. Proceedings 2nd International Conference on Land Degradation and Desertification; Khon Kaen, Thailand; New Dehli, India: Oxford Press; 2001.
- [8] Rowell D. Soil science: methods and applications. 1st ed. Reading (UK): Department of Soil Science, University of Reading; 2014.
- [9] Aktar W, Sengupta D, Chowdhury A. Impact of pesticides use in agriculture: their benefits and hazards. Interdisc Toxicol. 2009;2(1):1-12.
- [10] Siles J, Margesin R. Abundance and diversity of bacterial, archaeal, and fungal communities along an altitudinal gradient in alpine forest soils: what are the driving factors? Microb Ecol. 2016;72(1): 207–220.
- [11] Ferrol N, Calvente R, Cano C, et al. Analysing arbuscular mycorrhizal fungal diversity in shrubassociated resource islands from a desertification threatened semiarid Mediterranean ecosystem. Appl Soil Ecol. 2004;25(2):123–133.
- [12] Mithal V, Garg A, Boriah S, et al. Monitoring global forest cover using data mining. ACM Trans Intell Syst Technol. 2011;36:1–23.
- [13] Chakravarthy A, Sridhara S. Economic and ecological significance of arthropods in diversified ecosystems: sustaining regulatory mechanisms. Berlin, Germany: Springer; 2016.
- [14] Gibbs H, Salmon J. Mapping the world's degraded lands. Appl Geogr. 2015;57:12–21.
- [15] Grundmann G. Spatial scales of soil bacterial diversity the size of a clone. FEMS Microb Ecol. 2004;48(2):119–127.

- [16] Buée M, Reich M, Murat C, et al. 454 Pyrosequencing analyses of forest soils reveal an unexpectedly high fungal diversity. New Phytol. 2009;184(2):449-456.
- [17] Hamza MA, Anderson WK. Soil compaction in cropping systems a review of the nature, causes and possible solutions. Soil Tillage Res. 2005;82(2): 121-145.
- [18] Lauber C, Strickland M, Bradford M, et al. The influence of soil properties on the structure of bacterial and fungal communities across land-use types. Soil Biol Biochem. 2008;40(9):2407–2415.
- [19] Christ S, Wubet T, Buscot F. Soil fungal communities along land use gradients of three German biodiversity exploratories: a comparison of classical cloning and sequencing approach with high throughput sequencing. Proceedings of the 19th World Congress of Soil Science: Soil Solutions for a Changing World, Brisbane, Australia; 1–6 August 2010. Symposium 2.3.1 The soil-root interface 2010. p. 131–133.
- [20] Fischer M, Bossdorf O, Gockel S, et al. Implementing large-scale and long-term functional biodiversity research: the biodiversity exploratories. Basic Appl Ecol. 2010;11(6):473–485.
- [21] Goldmann K, Schöning I, Buscot F, et al. Forest management type influences diversity and community composition of soil fungi across temperate forest ecosystems. Front Microbiol. 2015;24:6.
- [22] Wubet T, Christ S, Schoning I, et al. Differences in soil fungal communities between European beech (*Fagus sylvatica* L.) dominated forests are related to soil and understory vegetation. PLoS One. 2012;10:1–14.
- [23] Castro de Doens L, Reyes E, Simonovic L, et al. Atlas de las tierras secas y degradadas de Panamá. Autoridad Nacional del Ambiente. Unidad de Cambio Climático y Desertificación. Comité Nacional de Lucha contra la Sequía y la Desertificación. Panamá, Central America: Proyectos Editoriales; 2017.
- [24] Piepenbring M. Inventoring the fungi of Panama. Biodivers Conserv. 2007;16(1):73-84.
- [25] Rosas-Medina M, Piepenbring M. New records of microfungi from degraded soil close to dry seasonal forest in Western Panama. Nova Hedw. 2018;105:3-4.
- [26] Puttrich L. Forest and Forestry in Hesse. Multipurpose sustainable forest management – commitment for generations. 1st ed. Frankfurt: Hessian ministry for environmental, energy, agriculture and consumer protection. 2012.
- [27] Cerrud R, Villanueva C, Ibrahim M, et al. Caracterización de los sistemas silvopastoriles tradicionales del distrito de Bugaba, Provincia de Chiriquí, Panamá. Agrofor Am. 2004;42:43–49.
- [28] Cerdan O, Govers G, Bissonnais Y, et al. Rates and spatial variations of soil erosion in Europe: a study based on erosion plot data. Geomorphology. 2010;122(1-2):167-177.
- [29] Carrasco J, Squella F, Undurraga P. Prácticas para el manejo sustentable de los recursos naturales en la recuperación de suelos degradados. Serie Actas N 16; Santiago, Chile: Instituto de Investigaciones Agropecuarias; 2002.

- 8 🛞 M. ROSAS-MEDINA ET AL.
- [30] Porta J. Técnicas y experimentos en edafología. 1st ed. Barcelona, Spain: Coll. Oficial d'Eng. Agron. de Catalunya; 1986. p. 282.
- [31] Cano A. Manual de prácticas de la materia de edafología. 1st ed. México: Gobierno del Estado de Chiapas; 2011.
- [32] Warcup JH. The soil-plate method for isolation of fungi from soil. Nature. 1950;166(4211):117–118.
- [33] Agnihothrudu V. A comparison of some techniques for the isolation of fungi from tea soils. Mycopathol Mycol Appl. 1961;9:235–242.
- [34] Zuñiga F. Técnicas de muestreo para manejadores de recursos naturales. 1st ed. Yucatán, México: INE-Instituto de Geografía, UNAM; 2004.
- [35] Booth C. The genus *Fusarium*. CMI Kew Surrey. 1971;1:19–31.
- [36] Chaverri P, Samuels G. Hypocrea/Trichoderma (Ascomycota, Hypocreales, Hypocreaceae): species with green ascospores. Stud Mycol. 2003;48:1–116.
- [37] Domsch K, Gams W, Anderson T. Compendium of soil fungi. 2nd ed. Berchtesgadener, Germany: IHW-Verlag, Eching; 2007.
 [38] Hesseltine C, Ellis J. The genus Absidia:
- [38] Hesseltine C, Ellis J. The genus Absidia: Gongronella and cylindrical-spored species of Absidia. Mycologia. 1964;56(4):568-601.
- [39] Martínez E. Estudios de especies micotoxígenas del género Penicillium. 1st ed. Barcelona: Universitat Autónoma de Barcelona; 2003.
- [40] Samson R, Hong S, Frisvad J. Old and new concepts of species differentiation in *Aspergillus*. Med Mycol. 2006;44(s1):133-148.
- [41] Chaverri P, Salgado C, Hirooka Y, et al. Delimitation of Neonectria and Cylindrocarpon (Nectriaceae, Hypocreales, Ascomycota) and related genera with Cylindrocarpon like anamorphs. Stud Mycol. 2011;68:57-78.
- [42] Stolk A, Samson R. The Ascomycete genus Eupenicillium and related Penicillium anamorphs. Stud Mycol. 1983;23:40–43.
- [43] Gardes M, Bruns T. ITS primers with enhanced specificity for basidiomycetes – application to the identification of mycorrhizae and rusts. Mol Ecol. 1993;2(2):113–118.
- [44] White TJ, Bruns TD, Lee SB, et al. Amplification and direct sequencing of fungal ribosomal RNA genes for phylogenetics. 1st ed. PCR – protocols and applications – a laboratory manual publisher. Cambridge (MA): Academic Press; 1990.
- [45] Köljalg U, Larsson KH, Abarenkov K, et al. UNITE: a database providing web-based methods for the molecular identification of ectomycorrhizal fungi. New Phytol. 2005;166(3):1063–1068.
- [46] Oksanen J, Blanchet F, Friendly M, et al. Community ecology package (Version 2.4-4) [Software] Recuperate from R: L 2017. [cited 2018 Jan. 20]. Available from: https://cran.r-project.org, https://github.com/vegandevs/vegan
- [47] R Core Team. R: a language and environment for statistical computing. Vienna, Austria: R Core Team; 2014.
- [48] Shannon C, Weaver W. The mathematical theory of communication. 1st ed. Urbana (IL): EEUU; University of Illinois Press. 1949.
- [49] Saxena D, Stotzky G. Bacillus thuringiensis (Bt) toxin released from root exudates and biomass of Bt corn has no apparent effect on earthworms,

nematodes, protozoa, bacteria, and fungi in soil. Soil Biol Biochem. 2001;33(9):1225-1230.

- [50] Baxter A, Van der Linde E. Collecting and preserving fungi. A manual for mycology. 1st ed. Pretoria South Africa: Plant Protection Research Institute; 1999.
- [51] Van Elsas D, Frois-Duarte G, Keijzer-Wolters A, et al. Analysis of the dynamics of fungal communities in soil via fungal-specific PCR of soil DNA followed by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis. J Microbiol Methods. 2000;43(2):133–151.
- [52] Samaniego-Gaxiola J, Chew-Madinaveitia Y. Diversity of soil fungi genera in three different condition agricultural fields in La Laguna Mexico. Rev Mex Biodivers. 2007;78:383–390.
- [53] Cruz B, Barra, Del Castillo R, Gutiérrez C. La calidad del suelo y sus indicadores. Ecosistemas. 2004; 13:90–97.
- [54] Moreno C, Barragán F, Pineda E, et al. Reanalyzing alpha diversity: alternatives to understand and compare information about ecological communities. Rev Mex Biodivers. 2011;82: 1249–1261.
- [55] Saikia P, Ram Joshi S. Changes in microfungal community in cherrapunji, the wettest patch on earth as influenced by heavy rain and soil degradation. Adv Microbiol. 2012;02(04):456–464.
- [56] Wahegaonkar N, Salunkhe S, Palsingankar P, et al. Diversity of fungi from soils of Aurangabad, M.S., India. Ann Biol Res. 2011;2:198–205.
- [57] Gaddeyya G, Niharika S, Bharathi P, et al. Isolation and identification of soil mycoflora in different crop fields at Salur Mandal. Adv Appl Sci Res. 2012;3:2020–2026.
- [58] Frisvad J, Samson R. Polyphasic taxonomy of *Penicillium* subgenus *Penicillium* A guide to identification of food and air-borne terverticillate Penicillia and their mycotoxins. Stud Mycol. 2004; 49:1–174.
- [59] Tedersoo L, May T, Smith M. Ectomycorrhizal lifestyle in fungi: global diversity, distribution, and evolution of phylogenetic lineages. Mycorrhiza. 2010;20(4):217–263.
- [60] Alessandro C, Jones L, Humber R, et al. Characterization and phylogeny of *Isaria* spp. strains (*Ascomycota: Hypocreales*) using ITS1-5.8S-ITS2 and elongation factor 1-alpha sequences. J Basic Microbiol. 2013;54:21–31.
- [61] Tedersoo L, Nilsson H, Abarenkov K, et al. 454 Pyrosequencing and sanger sequencing of tropical mycorrhizal fungi provide similar results but reveal substantial methodological biases. New Phytol. 2010;188(1):291–301.
- [62] Henrique L, Capelarill M. Agaricales Fungi from Atlantic rain forest fragments in Minas Gerais, Brazil. Braz J Microbiol. 2009;40:846–851.
- [63] Kara Ö, Bolat İ. Influence of soil compaction on microfungal community structure in two soil types in Bartin Province, Turkey. J Basic Microbiol. 2007;47(5):394–399.
- [64] Harris K, Young I, Hristopher A, et al. Effect of bulk density on the spatial organisation of the fungus *Rhizoctonia solani* in soil. FEMS Microbiol Ecol. 2003;44(1):45-56.
- [65] Ekelund F, Rønn R, Christensen S. Distribution with depth of protozoa, bacteria and fungi in soil

profiles from three Danish forest sites. Soil Biol Biochem. 2001;33(4-5):475-481.

- [66] Fierer N, Schimel J, Holden P. Variations in microbial community composition through two soil depth profiles. Soil Biol Biochem. 2003;35(1): 167–176.
- [67] García Y, Ramírez W, Sánchez S. Soil quality indicators: a new way to evaluate this resource. Pastosy Forrajes. 2012;35:125-138.
- [68] Goldmann K, Schröter K, Pena R, et al. Divergent habitat filtering of root and soil fungal

communities in temperate beech forests. Sci Rep. 2016;6(1):31439.

- [69] Kirk P, Cannon P, Minter D, et al. Dictionary of the fungi. 10th ed. Europe (UK): CABI; 2008.
- [70] Heather J, Chain B. The sequence of sequencers: the history of sequencing DNA. Genomics. 2016; 107(1):1-8.
- [71] Laehnemann D, Borkhardt A, McHardy A. Denoising DNA deep sequencing data—highthroughput sequencing errors and their correction. Brief Bioinform. 2015;1:1–26.

12. Appendices

Table of Species

			BLAST results			Germany						Panama					
Species	Order	GenBank accession	Description	Identity (%)	Ds1	Ds2	Ds3	Ds4	Ds5	Ds6	Ds7	Ds8	Overall	Ps1	Ps2	Overall	Overall
Absidia cylindrospora	Mucorales	KY320587	Absidia cylindrospora SH199695.07FU	98	3	9	0	1	2	0	2	1	18	0	4	4	22
Absidia glauca	Mucorales	KY 320588	Absidia glauca SH190044.07FU	88	9	18	0	1	1	0	1	1	31	0	0	0	31
Acremonium cellulolyticus	Hypocreales	KY320589	Talaromyces pinophilus SH119577.07FU	97.5	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	8	8
Alternaria alternata	Pleosporales	KY320590	Alternaria alternata SH429908.07FU	100	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	3	0	0	0	3
Arthrinium cf. arundinis	Hypocreales	KY320591	A species of Apiosporaceae SH183134.07FU	99.2	0	0	0	1	2	1	1	1	6	0	0	0	6
Arthroderma vanbreuseghemii	Onygenales	KY 320592	Trichophyton mentagrophytes SH450601.07FU	99.5	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	2	0	0	0	2
Ascopolyporus sp.	Hypocreales	KY320593	Lecanicillium kalimantanense SH194043.07FU	87.1	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	1	3	3
Aspergillus aculeatus	Eurotiales	KY320594	Aspergillus japonicus SH205971.07FU	99.4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	3	5	5
Aspergillus cf. flavipes	Eurotiales	KY320595	Aspergillus polyporicola SH194611.07FU	100	0	5	9	0	0	0	0	1	15	0	0	0	15
Aspergillus japonicus	Eurotiales	KY320596	Gongronella butleri SH186911.07FU	99.8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	3	5	5
Aspergillus roseoglobulosus	Eurotiales	KY320597	Aspergillus sclerotiorum SH207596.07FU	97.8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	2	2
Aspergillus tamarii	Eurotiales	KY320598	Aspergillus bombycis SH432428.07FU	99.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	2	2
Bionectria ochroleuca	Hypocreales	KY320599	Clonostachys rosea SH182678.07FU	99.8	0	1	0	3	1	2	1	0	8	3	2	5	13
Chrysosporium merdarium	Onygenales	KY320600	Geomyces auratus SH183331.07FU	99	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	0	0	1
Cladosporium cf. ossifragi	Capnodiales	KY320601	Mycosphaerella tassiana SH216250.07FU	99.3	0	4	1	2	1	0	1	0	9	0	0	0	9
Clonostachys candelabrum	Hypocreales	KY320602	A species of Bionectriaceae SH211202.07FU	100	0	1	2	0	0	0	1	0	4	0	0	0	4
Clonostachys cf. rossmaniae	Hypocreales	KY320604	A species of Bionectriaceae SH211202.07FU	99.7	0	0	0	1	1	0	1	1	4	0	0	0	4
Clonostachys rosea	Hypocreales	KY320603	Clonostachys rosea SH182678.07FU	98.8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1
Cryptococcus podzolicus	Tremellales	KY320605	Cryptococcus podzolicus SH181879.07FU	99.8	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	0	0	2
Cryptococcus terreus	Tremellales	KY320607	Cryptococcus terreus SH190018.07FU	99.6	0	1	0	1	0	0	0	1	3	0	0	0	3
Cunninghamella elegans	Mucorales	KY320606	Cunninghamella elegans SH216493.07FU	100	0	2	0	0	5	0	3	0	10	0	0	0	10
Eupenicillium javanicum	Eurotiales	KY320610	Penicillium javanicum SH237551.07FU	100	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	3	3
Eupenicillium shearii	Eurotiales	KY320611	Penicillium miczynskii SH205215.07FU	100	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	1	3	3
Fusarium oxysporum	Hypocreales	KY320613	A species of Sordariomycetes SH219102.07FU	99.6	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	1	5	5
Fusarium solani	Hypocreales	KY320612	Fusarium pseudensiforme SH181399.07FU	98.5	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	1	5	5
Geomyces pannorum	Leotiomycetes I	KY320608	Geomyces auratus SH183331.07FU	99	0	3	2	16	2	4	4	1	32	0	0	0	32
Gliocladium viride	Hypocreales	KY320614	A species of Sordariomycetes SH177686.07FU	98.8	0	5	1	2	0	2	0	1	11	0	0	0	11
Gongronella butleri	Mucorales	KY320615	Gongronella butleri SH186911.07FU	99.8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	6	0	6	6
Lecanicillium saksenae	Hypocreales	KY320616	Lecanicillium saksenae SH212427.07FU	99.4	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	1	3	3
Mortierella verticillata	Mortierellales	KY320617	Mortierella humilis SH196779.07FU	99.8	0	0	0	0	0	2	1	0	3	0	0	0	3
Mucor hiemalis	Mucorales	KY320618	Mucor hiemalis SH187073.07FU	99.6	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	0	0	2
Nectria mariannaeae	Hypocreales	KY320619	A species of Hypocreales SH217623.07FU	99	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	2	2
Ophiocordyceps heteropoda aff.	Hypocreales	KY320620	Purpureocillium lilacinum SH184932.07FU	92.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	3	5	8	8

Paecilomyces carneus	Eurotiales	KY320621	A species of Ascomycota SH214904.07FU	99.4	0	2	0	0	3	0	0	1	6	0	0	0	6
Paecilomyces lilacinus	Eurotiales	KY320622	Purpureocillium lilacinum SH184932.07FU	99.8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	13	0	13	13
Paecilomyces marquandii	Eurotiales	KY320623	A species of Ascomycota SH217931.07FU	97.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	8	8	8
Penicillium canescens	Eurotiales	KY320624	Penicillium herquei SH207149.07FU	96.8	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	0	4	0	0	0	4
Penicillium cf. pulvillorum	Eurotiales	KY320630	Penicillium mariae-crucis SH237726.07FU	82.5	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	2	2
Penicillium citrinum	Eurotiales	KY320625	Penicillium citrinum SH190215.07FU	100	0	0	4	0	1	1	2	1	9	6	11	17	26
Penicillium daleae	Eurotiales	KY320626	Penicillium daleae SH182497.07FU	95.8	0	3	16	22	15	9	5	4	74	0	0	0	74
Penicillium decaturense	Eurotiales	KY320627	Penicillium westlingii SH259266.07FU	97.8	0	0	0	0	1	1	2	0	4	0	0	0	4
Penicillium kapuscinskii	Eurotiales	XXXX	n.d.	n.d.	0	0	1	8	0	0	0	1	10	0	0	0	10
Penicillium miczynskii	Eurotiales	XXXX	Penicillium westlingii SH259266.07FU	97.8	0	1	0	0	0	2	1	0	4	0	0	0	4
Penicillium pinophilum	Eurotiales	KY320629	Talaromyces pinophilus SH119577.07FU	98	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	5	5	5
Penicillium simplicissimum	Eurotiales	KY320631	Penicillium mariae-crucis SH237726.07FU	99.2	0	0	0	0	4	8	5	0	17	16	5	21	38
Penicillium madriti	Eurotiales	KY320628	Penicillium madriti SH279507.07FU	95.2	0	0	2	0	2	0	1	0	5	0	0	0	5
Penicillium manginii	Eurotiales	XXXX	Penicillium westlingii SH259266.07FU	94.8	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	0	0	0	1
Penicillium verruculosum	Eurotiales	KY320632	Talaromyces oumae-annae SH522559.07FU	97.7	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	2	2
Penicillium westlingii	Eurotiales	KY320633	Penicillium westlingii SH259266.07FU	99.6	0	2	0	0	0	0	1	0	3	0	0	0	3
Penicillum janczerskii	Eurotiales	XXXX	n.d.	n.d.	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	0	1	1
Pestalotiopsis sp.	Xylariales	XXXX	A species of Pestalotiopsis SH205618.07FU	87.9	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	2	2
Pochonia bulbillosa	Hypocreales	XXXX	A species of Metapochonia SH528250.07FU	77.3	0	13	18	15	10	14	4	7	81	0	0	0	81
Pochonia chlamydosporia	Hypocreales	XXXX	n.d.	n.d.	3	1	0	0	0	0	0	0	4	0	0	0	4
Pochonia suchlasporia	Hypocreales	XXXX	n.d.	n.d.	0	1	0	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	0	0	2
Purpureocillium lilacinum	Hypocreales	KY320634	Purpureocillium lilacinum SH184932.07FU	100	0	4	1	0	1	0	1	0	7	10	25	35	42
Rhodotorula mucilaginosa	Sporidiobolales	KY320609	Rhodotorula mucilaginosa SH216361.07FU	99.8	0	0	8	0	1	0	2	0	11	0	0	0	11
Talaromyces verruculosus	Eurotiales	KY320635	Talaromyces pinophilus SH119577.07FU	97.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	2	2
Trichoderma asperellum	Hypocreales	KY320636	Trichoderma yunnanense SH327524.07FU	99.7	0	3	1	0	1	4	1	1	11	0	0	0	11
Trichoderma deliquescens	Hypocreales	KY320637	A species of Sordariomycetes SH177686.07FU	100	0	2	0	0	3	5	4	1	15	0	0	0	15
Trichoderma hamatum	Hypocreales	KY320638	Trichoderma pubescens SH085192.07FU	98.9	2	13	2	0	2	2	4	0	25	0	0	0	25
Trichoderma harzianum	Hypocreales	KY320639	Trichoderma harzianum SH177701.07FU	99.3	0	2	4	2	0	0	1	0	9	20	7	27	36
Trichoderma koningi	Hypocreales	KY320640	Trichoderma koningiopsis SH327523.07FU	100	21	1	11	1	0	0	0	0	34	4	1	5	39
Trichoderma koningiopsis	Hypocreales	KY320641	Trichoderma cerinum SH252855.07FU	98.9	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	2	2	2
Trichoderma spirale	Hypocreales	KY320642	Trichoderma spirale SH190868.07FU	97.3	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	2	2
Trichoderma viride	Hypocreales	KY320643	Trichoderma koningiopsis SH327523.07FU	99.4	0	0	1	0	0	0	0	1	2	0	0	0	2
Trichosporon asahii	Tremellales	KY320644	Trichosporon asahii SH103015.07FU	100	0	2	0	0	0	3	1	1	7	0	0	0	7
Umbelopsis ramanniana	Mucorales	KY320645	Umbelopsis ramanniana SH524399.07FU	93.9	0	0	0	0	0	0	1	1	2	0	0	0	2
Zygorhynchus moelleri	Mucorales	KY320646	Mucor moelleri SH188374.07FU	100	8	5	3	1	1	2	0	1	21	0	18	18	39

			Soil conditions										
Country	Site	Date	Vegetation cover	Temperature (°C)	рН	Moisture (%)	Compactation	Sand content (%)	Lime content (%)	Clay content (%)			
Germany	Ds1	January	С	8	5.2	0.23	5.1	0.44	0.49	0.07			
	Ds1	January	Р	9	4.5	0.27	4.5	0.28	0.62	0.11			
	Ds1	January	V	10	5.1	0.46	3.4	0.33	0.56	0.11			
	Ds2	February	С	13	5.5	0.39	4.2	0.37	0.51	0.12			
	Ds2	February	Р	13	5.1	0.29	3.6	0.31	0.55	0.14			
	Ds2	February	V	12	6.0	0.39	3.4	0.39	0.54	0.08			
	Ds3	March	С	13	5.1	0.21	3.9	0.44	0.43	0.13			
	Ds3	March	Р	13	5.5	0.31	3.5	0.28	0.59	0.13			
	Ds3	March	V	12	5.5	0.47	3.0	0.37	0.53	0.10			
	Ds4	April	С	17	5.1	0.35	4.9	0.45	0.47	0.08			
	Ds4	April	Р	19	4.8	0.31	3.2	0.26	0.64	0.40			
	Ds4	April	V	13	5.7	0.36	3.4	0.34	0.54	0.12			
	Ds5	June	С	23	5.1	0.4	4.3	0.45	0.49	0.06			
	Ds5	June	Р	20	4.4	0.33	4.5	0.29	0.62	0.09			
	Ds5	June	V	18	5.3	0.46	2.9	0.35	0.55	0.11			
	Ds6	July	С	19	5.1	0.47	3.0	0.44	0.46	0.08			
	Ds6	July	Р	19	4.5	0.18	3.4	0.27	0.62	0.10			
	Ds6	July	V	17	5.3	0.66	3.4	0.34	0.55	0.11			
	Ds7	September	С	14	5.1	0.53	4.1	0.45	0.49	0.07			
	Ds7	September	Р	15	4.6	0.26	3.3	0.29	0.61	0.10			
	Ds7	September	V	8	5.4	0.64	2.5	0.40	0.52	0.08			
	Ds8	October	С	10	5.1	0.24	4.7	0.46	0.47	0.07			
	Ds8	October	Р	9	4.5	0.23	3.6	0.32	0.60	0.07			
	Ds8	October	V	10	4.9	0.42	3.8	0.33	0.52	0.15			
Panama	Ps1	July	С	25.6	5.5	0.38	5.0	0.34	0.40	0.26			
	Ps1	July	Р	28.95	6.0	0.23	3.9	0.37	0.58	0.05			
	Ps1	July	V	26.95	6.0	0.3	4.5	0.42	0.52	0.06			
	Ps2a	August	С	25.1	6.0	0.39	4.8	0.33	0.58	0.09			
	Ps2a	August	Р	29.6	6.0	0.27	3.9	0.35	0.63	0.02			
	Ps2a	August	V	27.3	6.0	0.33	5.3	0.35	0.61	0.04			
	Ps2	August	С	26.1	5.0	0.38	5.1	0.35	0.22	0.43			
	Ps2	August	Р	28.3	6.0	0.19	3.9	0.39	0.53	0.09			
	Ps2	August	V	26.6	6.0	0.28	3.8	0.48	0.44	0.08			

Table of Soil Factors

13. Eidesstattliche Versicherung

ERKLÄRUNG

Ich, Miguel Angel de Jesus Rosas-Medina versichere an Eides statt durch meine eigenhändige Unterschrift, dass ich die vorgelegte Dissertation mit dem Thema: Diversity of fungi in soils of different degrees of degradation in Panama and Germany selbstständig und ohne nicht offengelegte Hilfe Dritter verfasst und keine anderen als die angegebenen Quellen und Hilfsmittel genutzt habe.

Alle Stellen, die wörtlich oder dem Sinne nach auf Publikationen oder Vorträgen anderer Autoren/innen beruhen, sind als solche in korrekter Zitierung kenntlich gemacht. Die Abschnitte zu Methodik (insbesondere praktische Arbeiten, Laborbestimmungen, statistische Aufarbeitung) und Resultaten (insbesondere Abbildungen, Graphiken und Tabellen) werden von mir verantwortet.

Ich versichere, die Grundsätze der guten wissenschaftlichen Praxis beachtet.

Frankfurt am Main, den

(Unterschrift)